LIVERPOOL REVIEWS AND IMPLEMENTATION GROUP (LRIG)

Avelumab in combination with axitinib for advanced renal cell carcinoma [ID1547]

Confidential until published

This report was commissioned by the NIHR HTA Programme as project number NIHR 129584

Completed 18 September 2019 Revised 10 October 2019

CONTAINS

AND DATA

Copyright belongs to the Liverpool Reviews and Implementation Group



LIVERPOOL REVIEWS AND IMPLEMENTATION GROUP

pyright 2020 Queen's Printer and Controller of HMSO. All rights reserved.

Title:	Avelumab	in	combination	with	axitinib	for	advanced	renal	cell
	carcinoma	[ID	01547]						

Produced by: Liverpool Reviews & Implementation Group (LR*i*G)

 Authors:
 Nigel Fleeman, Senior Research Fellow (Clinical Effectiveness),

 LR*i*G, University of Liverpool

Tosin Lambe, Health Economic Modeller, LR*i*G, University of Liverpool

Sarah Nevitt, Research Associate (Medical Statistician), LR*i*G, University of Liverpool

James Mahon, Director, Coldingham Analytical Services, Berwickshire

Sophie Beale, Research Associate, LR*i*G, University of Liverpool

Angela Boland, Director, LR*i*G, University of Liverpool

Yenal Dundar, Research Fellow (Clinical Effectiveness), LR*i*G, University of Liverpool

Ashley Marsden, Senior Medicines Information Pharmacist, North West Medicines Information Centre, Liverpool

Shien Chow, Consultant in Medical Oncology, The Clatterbridge Cancer Centre NHS Foundation Trust, Liverpool

Tom Waddell, Consultant in Medical Oncology, The Christie NHS Foundation Trust, Manchester

Correspondence to: Nigel Fleeman, Research Fellow, Liverpool Reviews and Implementation Group, University of Liverpool, Whelan Building, The Quadrangle, Brownlow Hill, Liverpool L69 3GB

Date completed: 18 September 2019

Source of funding: This report was commissioned by the NIHR HTA Programme as project number NIHR 129584

Acknowledgements: The authors would like to thank Fiona Thistlethwaite, Consultant in Medical Oncology at The Christie NHS Foundation Trust who provided feedback on a final draft version of the report.

Copyright is retained by Merck KGaA/Pfizer Ltd for Boxes 1-2, Tables 1, 4, 22-26, 28-29, 31-34 and 49 and Figures 1-10

Rider on responsibility for report: The views expressed in this report are those of the authors and not necessarily those of the NIHR HTA Programme. Any errors are the responsibility of the authors.

Declared competing interests of the authors: Within the last 3 years, Shien Chow has received reimbursement for attending symposiums organised by EUSA, Ipsen and Novartis ,fees for speaking from Novartis and Pfizer and funds for nursing post from Novartis. Within the last 3 years, Tom Waddell has received consultancy fees for participating on advisory boards for Bristol-Myers Squibb, Ipsen, Novartis, Pfizer and Roche, reimbursement for attending symposiums organised by Bristol-Myers Squibb, EUSA and Ipsen, fees for speaking from Novartis. Within the last 3 years, Fiona Thistlethwaite has received consultancy fees for a member of staff from Novartis. Within the last 3 years, Fiona Thistlethwaite has received consultancy fees from Bristol-Myers Squibb and GlaxoSmithKline, reimbursement from Bristol-Myers Squibb and Ipsen for attending European Society for Medical Oncology symposiums, fees for organising education from Novartis, fees for speaking from Bristol-Myers Squibb for Medical Oncology symposiums, fees for organising education from Novartis, fees for speaking from Bristol-Myers Squibb, hospitality from Novartis and and funds for research from Novartis.

This report should be referenced as follows: Fleeman N, Lambe T, Nevitt S, Mahon J, Beale S, Boland A, Dundar Y, Marsden A, Chow S, Waddell T. Avelumab in combination with axitinib for advanced renal cell carcinoma [ID1547]: A Single Technology Appraisal. LRiG, University of Liverpool, 2018

Contributions of authors:

Nigel Fleeman	Project lead, critical appraisal of the clinical evidence and supervised the final report
Tosin Lambe	Critical appraisal of the economic evidence
Sarah Nevitt	Critical appraisal of the statistical evidence
James Mahon	Critical appraisal of the economic evidence
Sophie Beale	Critical appraisal of the clinical and economic evidence, editorial input
Angela Boland	Critical appraisal of the clinical and economic evidence, editorial input
Yenal Dundar	Cross checking of the submission search strategies
Ashley Marsden	Critical appraisal of the company submission
Shien Chow	Clinical advice and critical appraisal of the clinical sections of the
	company submission
Tom Waddell	Clinical advice and critical appraisal of the clinical sections of the company submission

Table of contents

1 SUMMARY 10 2 BACKGROUND 21 2.1 Critique of company's description of underlying health problem 21 2.2 Company's overview of current service provision 22 2.3 Number of patients potentially eligible for first-line treatment 26 3 CRITIQUE OF COMPANY'S DEFINITION OF DECISION PROBLEM 28 3.1 Population 29 3.2 Intervention 29
 2.1 Critique of company's description of underlying health problem
 2.2 Company's overview of current service provision
 2.3 Number of patients potentially eligible for first-line treatment
3 CRITIQUE OF COMPANY'S DEFINITION OF DECISION PROBLEM
3.1 Population
•
3.2 Intervention
3.3 Comparators
3.4 Outcomes
3.5 Economic analysis
3.6 Subgroups
3.7 Other considerations
4 CLINICAL EFFECTIVENESS
4.1 Systematic review methods
4.2 Identified trials
4.3 Characteristics of the JAVELIN Renal 101 trial 35
4.4 Quality assessment for the JAVELIN Renal 101 trial 37
4.5 Statistical approach adopted for the JAVELIN Renal 101 trial
4.6 Efficacy results from the JAVELIN Renal 101 trial 40
4.7 ERG critique of the indirect evidence 45
4.8 Patient reported outcomes of health-related quality of life
4.9 Safety data61
4.10 Conclusions of the clinical effectiveness section
5 COST EFFECTIVENESS
5.1 Systematic review of cost effectiveness evidence
5.2 ERG summary of the company's submitted economic evaluation
5.3 ERG detailed critique of company economic model
5.4 Impact on the ICER of additional clinical and economic analyses undertaken by the
ERG
5.5 Conclusions of the cost effectiveness section 101
6 END OF LIFE CRITERIA 102
7 REFERENCES
8 APPENDICES
8.1 Appendix 1: Safety data
6.2 Appendix 2. Microsoft Excer revisions made by the ERG to the company's model

List of tables

Table 1 Staging of advanced renal cell carcinomaTable 2 Comparison between NICE scope and company's decision problemTable 3 ERG appraisal of systematic review methods	. 28 . 33
Table 4 Key JAVELIN Renal 101 trial eligibility criteria Table 5 Quality assessment for the JAVELIN Renal 101 trial	
Table 6 ERG assessment of statistical approach used to analyse data from the JAVELIN	
Renal 101 trial Table 7 Summary of JAVELIN Renal 101 trial PFS results by BICR assessment (FAS; IA1	
and IA2)	. 41
Table 8 Summary of JAVELIN Renal 101 trial OS results (FAS; IA1 and IA2) Table 9 Summary of JAVELIN Renal 101 trial PFS2 results by investigator assessment	. 42
(FAS; IA1 and IA2)	. 43
Table 10 Summary of JAVELIN Renal 101 trial objective response results by BICR assessment (FAS; IA1 and IA2)	44
Table 11 Summary of key design and patient characteristics in the trials included in the	. 44
NMAs	• • •
Table 12 Summary of PFS and OS outcomes in the trials included in the company NMAs.	
Table 13 ERG quality assessment for the trials included in the NMAs	. 53
Table 14 PFS and OS results of PH NMAs: all risk status population and IMDC	
intermediate/poor risk status aRCC population	
Table 15 Estimated survival probabilities, generated by the company's non-PH NMA (fixed	d
effects): all risk status population	. 58
Table 16 Estimated survival probabilities generated by the company's non-PH NMA (fixed	ł
effects): IMDC intermediate/poor risk status population	. 58
Table 17 Summary of adverse events in the JAVELIN Renal 101 trial	. 62
Table 18 Databases searched for economic evidence	
Table 19 Key criteria for identification of economic evaluations	
Table 20 Cost effectiveness studies identified in the company search	
Table 21 ERG appraisal of systematic review methods (cost effectiveness)	
Table 22 Comparator treatments and dosing regimens	
Table 23 Approaches used by the company to model overall survival	
Table 24 Approaches used by the company to model progression-free survival	
Table 25 Approaches used by the company to model time on treatment	
Table 26 Utility values (prior to age-related adjustments) used in the company model	
Table 27 Adverse events (Grade ≥3) included in the company model: incidence and unit	
costs	
Table 28 Unit cost of the intervention and comparators	
Table 29 Drug administration costs	. 77
Table 30 Distribution of subsequent therapies and associated one-off cost used in the	
economic model	
Table 31 Weekly resource use costs used in the company model	. 79
Table 32 Base case pairwise incremental cost effectiveness results (all risk status	
population)	. 80
Table 33 Base case pairwise incremental cost effectiveness results (all risk status population)	80
Table 34 Base case pairwise incremental cost effectiveness results (IMDC intermediate/p	
risk status population)	
Table 35 Scenario analyses: selected results for the comparison of treatment with	. 00
	02
avelumab+axitinib versus sunitinib	
Table 36 NICE Reference case checklist completed by ERG	
Table 37 Critical appraisal checklist for the economic analysis completed by the ERG	
Table 38 Company and ERG approaches to modelling PFS and OS (avelumab+axitinib)	
Table 39 Company and ERG approaches to modelling PFS and OS (comparator treatmer	
	. 92

Table 40 ERG adjustments to company base case: avelumab+axitinib versus sunitinib (all
risk status population)
Table 41 ERG adjustments to company base case: avelumab+axitinib versus pazopanib (all
risk status population)
Table 42 ERG adjustments to company base case: avelumab+axitinib versus tivozanib (all
risk status population)
Table 43 ERG adjustments to company base case: avelumab+axitinib versus cabozantinib
(IMDC intermediate/poor risk status population)100
Table 44 TRAEs* occurring at a >5% higher frequency with avelumab+axitinib versus
sunitinib in the JAVELIN Renal 101 trial 110
Table 45 TRAEs* occurring at a >5% higher frequency with sunitinib versus
avelumab+axitinib in the JAVELIN Renal 101 trial111
Table 46 TRAEs* occurring at a similar frequency in the avelumab+axitinib and sunitinib
arms in the JAVELIN Renal 101 trial 112
Table 47 Summary of Grade ≥3 cardiac AEs reported in >1 patient in the JAVELIN Renal
101 trial
Table 48 Summary of adverse events of special interest in the JAVELIN Renal 101 trial 113
Table 49 Treatment discontinuations in the JAVELIN Renal 101 trial 115
Table 50 Comparison of most common TEAEs with avelumab+axitinib and withdrawals due
to AEs with other comparators116
Table 51 Menu of ERG revisions and switches for revisions
Table 52 Log for implementing ERG revisions119

List of figures

Figure 1 Clinical pathway of care and anticipated place of avelumab+axitinib in the treatme pathway	ent 23
Figure 2 Network diagram for PFS and OS in the all risk status population	46
Figure 3 Network diagram for PFS and OS in the IMDC intermediate/poor risk status	
population	46
Figure 4 Structure of the company model	70
Figure 5 Tornado diagram showing OWSA results for treatment with avelumab+axitinib	
versus sunitinib	81
Figure 6 Tornado diagram showing OWSA results for treatment with avelumab+axitinib	
versus pazopanib	81
Figure 7 Tornado diagram showing OWSA results for treatment with avelumab+axitinib	
	81
Figure 8 Tornado diagram showing OWSA results for treatment with avelumab+axitinib	
versus cabozantinib	• •
Figure 9 Scatter plot-cost effectiveness of treatment with avelumab+axitinib versus sunitini	ib
(1,000 iterations)	
Figure 10 Cost effectiveness acceptability curve of treatment with avelumab+axitinib versus sunitinib	ıs 82

LIST OF ABBREVIATIONS

AE	adverse event
AIC	Akaike information criterion
aRCC	advanced renal cell carcinoma
AWMSG	All Wales Medicine Strategy Group
BIC	Bayesian information criterion
BICR	blinded independent central review
BNF	British National Formulary
САА	commercial access agreement
CDF	Cancer Drugs Fund
СНМР	Committee for Medicinal Products for Human Use
CI	confidence interval
CR	complete response
CS	company submission
CSR	clinical study report
DoR	duration of response
ECOG	Eastern Cooperative Oncology Group
EMA	European Medicines Agency
EOT	end of treatment
EQ-5D-3L	EuroQol 5-Dimension 3-Level
EQ-5D-5L	EuroQol 5-Dimension 5-Level
ERG	Evidence Review Group
ESMO	European Society for Medical Oncology
FAS	full analysis set
FKSI-19	Functional Assessment of Cancer Therapy-Kidney Symptom Index-19
FKSI-DRS	Functional Assessment of Cancer Therapy-Disease Related Symptoms
HR	hazard ratio
HRQoL	health-related quality of life
IA1	first interim analysis
IA2	second interim analysis
ICER	incremental cost effectiveness ratio
IMDC	International Metastatic Renal Cell Carcinoma Database Consortium
IPD	individual patient data
IV	intravenous
kg	kilogram
K-M	Kaplan-Meier
mg	milligram
MSKCC	Memorial Sloan Kettering Cancer Center
NCRAS	National Cancer Registration and Analysis Service
NHS	National Health Service
NICE	National Institute for Health and Care Excellence
NMA	network meta-analysis
ORR	objective response rate
OS	overall survival
OWSA	one-way sensitivity analysis
PAS	patient access scheme

PD	progressed disease
PD-1	Programmed cell death protein 1
PD-L1	programmed death receptor ligand 1
PF	progression-free
PFS	progression-free survival
PFS2	progression-free survival on next-line therapy
PH	proportional hazards
PR	partial response
PRO	patient-reported outcome
PS	performance status
PSA	probabilistic sensitivity analysis
Q2W	every 2 weeks
QALY	quality adjusted life year
RCC	renal cell carcinoma
RCT	randomised controlled trial
RDI	relative dose intensity
SAE	serious adverse event
SD	standard deviation
SMC	Scottish Medicines Consortium
SmPC	summary of product characteristics
ТА	technology appraisal
TEAE	treatment-emergent adverse event
ТКІ	tyrosine kinase inhibitor
ТоТ	time on treatment
TRAE	treatment-related adverse event
TTD	Time to treatment discontinuation
TTR	Time to response
UK	United Kingdom
VEGFR	vascular endothelial growth factor receptor

1 SUMMARY

1.1 Scope of the submission

The remit of the Evidence Review Group (ERG) is to comment on the clinical and cost effectiveness evidence submitted to the National Institute for Health and Care Excellence (NICE) as part of the single technology appraisal (STA) process. Clinical and economic evidence has been submitted to NICE by Merck KGaA/Pfizer Ltd in support of the use of avelumab (Bavencio) in combination with axitinib (Inlyta) for the treatment of advanced renal cell carcinoma (aRCC). Avelumab+axitinib (as a combination therapy) has not yet received a European marketing authorisation for the treatment of aRCC; axitinib is already authorised for patients with previously treated aRCC. The European Medicines Agency Committee for Human Medicine Products (EMA CHMP) opinion for avelumab+axitinib is expected in

1.2 Critique of the decision problem in the company submission

The decision problem addressed by the company largely matched that described in the final scope issued by NICE.¹ The population described in the final scope issued by NICE¹ was for patients with untreated aRCC; however, the JAVELIN Renal 101 trial, the main source of evidence for the effectiveness of treatment with avelumab+axitinib, only included patients with clear cell aRCC patients. The proportion of patients in NHS clinical practice with non-clear cell aRCC may be as high as 25%. The comparators listed in the final scope were sunitinib, pazopanib, tivozanib and, in patients with International Metastatic Renal Cell Carcinoma Database Consortium (IMDC) intermediate/poor risk disease, cabozantinib.

1.3 Summary of the clinical evidence submitted by the company

1.3.1 Identified evidence

The company undertook searches to identify relevant evidence for inclusion in a systematic review. Searches of MEDLINE, Embase, the Cochrane Library, Health Technology Assessment and relevant conference websites were searched on 9 May 2018 and updated on 8 March 2019. In addition, bibliographies of systematic literature reviews published between 2015 and 2018 were also searched. The scope of the eligibility criteria was broader than was required for the decision problem as studies of treatments not included as comparators (e.g. sorafenib) were included. The company considered a broader range of treatment options was necessary to conduct network meta-analyses (NMAs).

Evidence of the effectiveness of avelumab+axitinib versus sunitinib was obtained from the ongoing Phase III, randomised, open-label JAVELIN Renal 101 trial of avelumab+axitinib

versus sunitinib in patients with previously untreated, aRCC with a clear-cell component. The company conducted progression-free survival (PFS) and overall survival (OS) NMAs to generate evidence for avelumab+axitinib versus tivozanib and, in patients with IMDC intermediate/poor risk status aRCC, cabozantinib. Although it was possible to generate evidence for PFS and OS for avelumab+axitinib versus pazopanib from the NMAs, the company assumed that the relative treatment effects were the same as the relative treatment effects for avelumab+axitinib versus sunitinib from the JAVELIN Renal 101 trial. The company adopted this approach because, during previous NICE Technology Appraisals (TA512 and TA581), Appraisal Committees concluded that sunitinib and pazopanib were of equal efficacy.

1.3.2 Summary of direct evidence

In the JAVELIN Renal 101 trial, patients were randomised to receive avelumab+axitinib (N=442) or sunitinib (N=444). Avelumab was administered at the dose of 10mg/kg as a 1-hour intravenous infusion once every 2 weeks (Q2W) in a 6-week cycle (Days 1, 15 and 29 of each cycle). Axitinib (5mg twice daily) was administered orally, on a continuous dosing schedule. Sunitinib (50mg once daily) was administered orally in 6-week cycles (four consecutive weeks of treatment followed by a 2-week off-treatment period). Patients in the avelumab+axitinib arm were permitted to stop treatment with one of the agents and continue in the study by receiving treatment with the other agent. Patients received treatment until confirmed disease progression, global deterioration of health status requiring discontinuation, unacceptable toxicity or death. Treatment with single-agent avelumab, single-agent axitinib, avelumab+axitinib or sunitinib could continue beyond confirmed disease progression if the patient was experiencing clinical benefit. Crossover between treatment arms was not permitted.

OS was immature at IA1 (25.8% of the 535 deaths required for final OS analysis) and median OS was not reached in either treatment arm. Results showed no statistically significant difference between arms at the pre-specified significance level of 0.025 (HR 0.78, 95% CI 0.55 to 1.08). As with IA1, OS data were immature at the time of IA2 (

required for final OS analysis).

The patient reported outcome (PRO) data do not suggest that health-related quality of life (HRQoL) is improved with avelumab+axitinib versus sunitinib. However, as PRO assessments occurred at the end of the 2-week off-treatment period for sunitinib, the company highlights that PRO analyses may have been biased in favour of sunitinib versus avelumab+axitinib. To support this argument, the company cites a study of sunitinib that found HRQoL reported during the 4 week sunitinib on-treatment period to be statistically significantly worse than HRQoL reported during the 2 week off-treatment period.

Diarrhoea and hypertension were the most common any grade treatment-related adverse events (TRAEs) reported for patients treated with avelumab+axitinib (54.1% and 47.9%, respectively) and also very common for patients treated with sunitinib (44.6% and 32.3%, respectively). The most common Grade \geq 3 TRAE in both arms was hypertension (24.4% in the avelumab+axitinib arm, 15.3% in the sunitinib arm).

1.3.3 Summary of indirect evidence

Due to uncertainties regarding the validity of the proportional hazards (PH) assumption, the company conducted standard Bayesian NMAs assuming PH (PH NMAs) and also NMAs using parametric survival curves which do not require an assumption of PH (non-PH NMAs).

Results from the company's PFS fixed effects PH NMA show that treatment with avelumab+axitinib leads to a statistically significant reduction in PFS compared to treatment with sunitinib or pazopanib but not tivozanib or, in the IMDC intermediate/poor risk status population, cabozantinib. There were no statistically significant differences for OS between avelumab+axitinib and any of the comparators.

Results from the company's non-PHS NMAs found PFS probabilities in the all risk status population to be generally higher for avelumab+axitinib compared to all of the comparators at 1, 2 and 10 years. Estimated OS probabilities are similar across all treatments at 1 and 2 years, and a slightly higher OS probability is estimated for avelumab+axitinib compared to all of the comparators at 10 years. Estimated PFS and OS probabilities for the IMDC intermediate/poor risk status population are similar for avelumab+axitinib and cabozantinib at 1, 2 and 10 years.

The company presented data for some of the most common adverse events (AEs) identified with other comparators in CS, Appendix D. The AEs for which data are reported are anaemia, decreased appetite, diarrhoea. fatigue, hand-foot syndrome (palmar-plantar erythrodysaesthesia), hypertension, neutropenia, rash. stomatitis/mucositis and thrombocytopenia. Data are also reported for withdrawal of study drug due to AEs and/or withdrawal due to any cause.

1.4 Summary of the ERG's critique of clinical effectiveness evidence submitted

1.4.1 Critique of identified evidence

Clinical advice to the ERG is that, as is common with all clinical trials, patients with some comorbidities who might otherwise be considered for treatment in clinical practice were excluded from the JAVELIN Renal 101 trial (and from all trials included in the NMAs). It is also noted that the JAVELIN Renal 101 trial only included patients with a clear cell component and Eastern Cooperative Oncology Group (ECOG) performance status (PS) 0-1. Of the studies included in the NMAs, there was one randomised sequential trial of sorafenib followed by sunitinib versus sunitinib followed by sorafenib that enrolled a minority of patients with clear cell aRCC (13%). Only one trial included in the NMAs (which compared cabozantinib versus sunitinib in patients with IMDC intermediate/poor risk status aRCC) included >1% of patients with ECOG PS 2 (13%).

The ERG notes that the two randomised sequential trials included in the company's NMAs met the company's exclusion criteria. However, their inclusion was necessary for formation of a connected network to allow an indirect comparison between avelumab+axitinib and tivozanib for patients with all risk status aRCC.

1.4.2 Critique of direct evidence

The ERG considers that the JAVELIN Renal 101 trial is a well-designed and good quality trial with an appropriate and pre-defined statistical approach to the analysis of efficacy outcomes (including PROs) and safety outcomes. The ERG agrees that the data show a PFS benefit for avelumab+axitinib versus sunitinib but that definitive conclusions cannot yet be drawn for OS due to the immaturity of the OS data. Due to PRO assessments occurring at the end of the 2-week off-treatment period for sunitinib, the ERG agrees with the company that the PRO results may be biased in favour of sunitinib. Avelumab+axitinib was generally well tolerated as AEs were typically manageable and consistent with the known safety profiles of avelumab and axitinib when administered as monotherapies.

1.4.3 Critique of indirect evidence

The ERG agrees with the company that there are uncertainties around the validity of the PH assumption for PFS and OS across the trials included in the NMAs and considers that the company approach of conducting PH and non-PH NMAs was appropriate.

The ERG considers that, for PFS, from the PH and non-PH NMAs, the magnitude of the observed differences between avelumab+axitinib and the comparator treatments is uncertain. The ERG has concerns regarding the validity of the OS NMAs (PH and non-PH) due to the inclusion of trials of randomised sequential design, trials permitting treatment crossover and differences in subsequent therapies. Therefore, the ERG considers that no reliable conclusions can be drawn from the OS NMAs.

It is not possible to compare avelumab+axitinib versus pazopanib, tivozanib or cabozantinib using PROs. The ERG notes that the safety data presented in CS, Appendix D show differences in the frequencies of the same types of AEs (e.g., large differences in the incidence of neutropenia and thrombocytopenia in the sunitinib arms across trials). As the ERG considers that heterogeneity exists between the trials, it is difficult to draw conclusions about how avelumab+axitinib may compare to pazopanib, tivozanib or cabozantinib in terms of PROs or safety outcomes, either using statistical methods or by simply naively comparing the data.

1.5 Summary of cost effectiveness evidence submitted by the company

The company developed a de novo economic partitioned survival model in Microsoft Excel to compare the cost effectiveness of avelumab+axitinib versus NHS standard of care for the treatment of untreated aRCC. For the all risk status population, the comparators were sunitinib, pazopanib and tivozanib and for the IMDC intermediate/poor risk status population the comparator was cabozantinib. The model comprised three mutually exclusive health states: progression-free (PF), progressed disease (PD) and death. All patients started in the PF health state. The model time horizon was set at 40 years, the cycle length was 1 week and the perspective was that of the UK NHS. Outcomes were measured in quality adjusted life years (QALYs) and both costs and QALYs were discounted at an annual rate of 3.5%, as recommended by NICE.

For the comparison of avelumab+axitinib versus sunitinib and versus pazopanib, the company used the generalised gamma and log-logistic functions to extrapolate IA1 JAVELIN Renal 101 trial PFS and OS Kaplan-Meier (K-M) data respectively. For the comparisons of avelumab+axitinib versus tivozanib and versus cabozantinib, the company used survival

estimates from the non-PH NMAs to represent the experience of patients receiving avelumab+axitinib.

Survival of patients receiving sunitinib was modelled by extrapolating PFS and OS K-M data from the sunitinib arm of the JAVELIN Renal 101 trial using log-logistic functions. Based on evidence from previous NICE appraisals, the company assumed that treatment with pazopanib delivered the same PFS and OS as treatment with sunitinib. PFS and OS estimates from the company's NMAs were used to model survival for patients treated with tivozanib (generalised gamma) and cabozantinib (PFS=generalised gamma, OS=log-logistic).

Time on treatment (ToT) for patients treated with avelumab+axitinib and those treated with sunitinib was estimated by extrapolating JAVELIN Renal 101 trial time to treatment discontinuation (TTD) K-M data using parametric functions. For patients treated with pazopanib, ToT was assumed to be equal to that for patients treated with sunitinib and ToT for patients treated with tivozanib was assumed to be the same as the non-PH PFS estimate for tivozanib. ToT for patients treated with cabozantinib was estimated based on published CABOSUN trial TTD K-M data.

The dose of avelumab used in the JAVELIN Renal 101 trial was calculated based on patient weight; however, in the company model, a flat dosing schedule of 800mg was used. This latter dose reflects the proposed licensed dose and is similar to the mean JAVELIN Renal 101 trial dose. For axitinib and comparators, wastage was calculated for each cycle, using drug regimen, ToT and percentage relative dose intensity (RDI). The RDI values for avelumab, axitinib and sunitinib were obtained from the JAVELIN Renal 101 trial and RDI values for the other treatments were obtained from their respective trials.

The treatment stopping rule applied by the company meant that treatment with avelumab and axitinib was stopped at 2 years. The company assumed that this would result in a loss of treatment effectiveness for 33% of patients (estimated, by clinicians, to be between 20% and 50%). This effect (a treatment waning effect) was modelled so that progression and mortality hazards of one third of patients who had ever been treated with avelumab+axitinib would gradually merge (over the subsequent 2 years) with the progression and mortality hazards of patients receiving the comparator treatment. The remaining two-thirds of patients were assumed to accrue a lifetime treatment benefit from treatment with avelumab+axitinib.

HRQoL data were collected during the JAVELIN Renal 101 trial and used to represent the quality of life of patients in the PF and PD health states. Resource use and costs were estimated based on information from the JAVELIN Renal 101 trial and published sources.

The company used a combination of confidential discounts (for avelumab and axitinib), nonconfidential discounts (for sunitinib and pazopanib) and list prices (for all other drugs) to estimate drug costs.

The company's deterministic base case cost effectiveness results showed that, for the all risk status population, the pairwise incremental cost effectiveness ratios (ICERs) per QALY gained for the comparison of avelumab+axitinib versus sunitinib, versus pazopanib and versus tivozanib were £26,242, £29,542 and £9,220 respectively. For the IMDC intermediate/poor risk status population, avelumab+axitinib dominated cabozantinib

The results from the company's probabilistic sensitivity analysis are consistent with the company's base case (deterministic) analysis. The company carried out a range of deterministic sensitivity analyses. The most influential parameters were the RDIs of avelumab+axitinib and its comparators.

1.6 Summary of the ERG's critique of cost effectiveness evidence submitted

The ERG considers the most important issue is the immaturity of the IA1 JAVELIN Renal 101 trial OS results. For the IMDC intermediate/poor risk status population, the data are so uncertain that the company considers that definitive conclusions about relative effectiveness (OS) cannot be drawn for this population (CS, Appendix E, p1). The ERG considers that incorporating uncertain clinical effectiveness evidence into the economic model means that it is difficult to have confidence in any of the cost effectiveness results generated by the company or the ERG.

There is no trial evidence to support the company's assumption that treatment with avelumab and axitinib will be stopped at 2 years. Neither is there any trial evidence to support the company's assumption that once treatment with avelumab or axitinib is discontinued, the benefits from these treatments (in terms of improved PFS and OS) will, for a third of patients, wane. The ERG considers that, due to an absence of evidence, these assumptions should not be implemented in the company base case, rather, their effect on cost effectiveness estimates should only be explored in scenario analyses. Furthermore, the ERG considers that, if a treatment waning effect does occur, there is no rationale for restricting the effect to one third of patients.

When modelling survival for the all risk status population, the company representations of OS and PFS for avelumab+axitinib differ depending on the comparator: estimates were obtained

from either the extrapolation of the JAVELIN Renal 101 trial (versus sunitinib and versus pazopanib) or the company's non-PH NMAs (versus tivozanib). The ERG considers that OS and PFS for avelumab+axitinib for a specified population should be the same, irrespective of comparator.

The OS results, for the all risk status population, from the JAVELIN Renal 101 trial, for patients treated with avelumab+axitinib and for those treated with sunitinib were not statistically significantly different. The ERG considers that the available trial evidence does not support the company's approach to modelling OS representations using two different distributions.

The company used results from their non-PH NMA to model OS for patients treated with tivozanib. The ERG considers that these results are not robust and should not be used to generate cost effectiveness estimates.

1.7 Summary of company's case for NICE End of Life criteria being met

The company has not presented evidence to support treatment with avelumab+axitinib being considered as a NICE 'End of Life' treatment.

1.8 ERG commentary on NICE End of Life criteria

The ERG does not consider that treatment with avelumab+axitinib meets the NICE End of Life criterion that the treatment should be indicated for patients with a short life expectancy, normally less than 12 months. The ERG highlights that results from the company base case show that, for patients receiving current NHS standard of care, mean OS is at least 5 years and median OS is at least 3 years, even for the IMDC intermediate/poor risk status population.

1.8.1 Strengths

Clinical evidence

- The company provided a detailed submission that met the requirements of NICE's scope for the clinical effectiveness analysis. The ERG's requests for additional information were addressed to a good standard.
- The ERG considers that the JAVELIN Renal 101 trial was generally well-designed and well conducted. Direct evidence demonstrates avelumab+axitinib to have superior PFS versus sunitinib.
- Direct evidence has been presented for avelumab+axitinib versus a relevant comparator (sunitinib) in the JAVELIN Renal 101 trial. The patient population in the JAVELIN Renal 101 trial appears to be broadly similar to the patient population that

would be treated in NHS clinical practice (with the possible exception of excluding patients with some comorbidities, patients with ECOG PS \geq 2 and non-clear cell aRCC).

 Despite some differences in patient characteristics across the trials included in the NMAs, all patient populations appear to be broadly similar to the patient population that would be treated in NHS clinical practice (with the possible exception of excluding few patients with some comorbidities, ECOG PS ≥2 and non-clear cell aRCC).

Cost effectiveness evidence

- The company model was easy to navigate.
- Company model parameter values matched those documented in the CS.

1.8.2 Weaknesses and areas of uncertainty

Clinical evidence

- The JAVELIN Renal 101 trial evidence is presented for a dosing regimen of avelumab at a dose of 10mg/kg of body weight as a 1-hour intravenous infusion Q2W. However, the expected licensed dose for avelumab will be a flat dosing schedule of 800mg Q2W. Although the company states pharmacology data support this flat dosing schedule, there is no relative clinical effectiveness evidence provided using this dosing regimen.
- Clinical advice to the ERG is that clinicians would hope to be able to consider avelumab+axitinib as a treatment option for patients with non-clear cell aRCC as well as for some patients with ECOG PS 2. However, evidence is only presented in the CS for patients with clear cell aRCC treated with avelumab+axitinib and ECOG PS 0-1 treated with avelumab+axitinib.
- It is known that there are potential cardiovascular events associated with vascular endothelial growth factor receptor-tyrosine kinase inhibitor agents such as axitinib, sunitinib, tivozanib and cabozantinib. Clinical advice to the ERG is that immune-related reactions may therefore be the AEs to be most concerned about with regard to treatment with avelumab+axitinib, particularly since immune-related reactions can be irreversible, severe and life-threatening. In the avelumab+axitinib arm of the JAVELIN Renal 101 trial, the proportion of patients with severe (Grade ≥3) immune-related reactions was 9.0% and the proportion of patients with fatal immune-related reactions were reversible or irreversible.

- The ERG considers that for PFS from the PH and non-PH NMAs, the magnitude of the any observed differences between avelumab+axitinib and the comparator treatments is uncertain.
- The ERG has concerns regarding the validity of the OS NMAs (PH and non-PH) due to the inclusion of trials of randomised sequential design, trials permitting treatment crossover and differences in subsequent therapies. Therefore, the ERG considers that no reliable conclusions can be drawn from the NMAs of OS.

Cost effectiveness evidence

- The immaturity of the OS data from the JAVELIN Renal 101 trial means that all cost effectiveness results (company and ERG) generated by the model using these data (either directly or indirectly via an NMA) are highly uncertain.
- The company has assumed, for patients treated with avelumab+axitinib, that treatment will be stopped at 2 years. There is no trial evidence to support this assumption.
- The company has assumed that, at 2 years, for patients treated with avelumab+axitinib, the benefits of treatment, for one third of patients who had ever received treatment will wane and progression and survival hazards will gradually, over the subsequent 2 years, become equal to those of comparator treatments. There is no trial evidence to support this assumption.
- For the all risk status population, the company has modelled PFS and OS for patients treated with avelumab+axitinib in ways that differ depending on the comparator. The ERG considers that such an approach is inappropriate.
- For the comparison of treatment with avelumab+axitinib versus sunitinib, OS results from the JAVELIN Renal 101 trial are not statistically significantly different. The ERG, therefore, considers that different approaches to extrapolating these two sets of trial data should not have been taken.
- Concerns relating to the company's non-PH OS NMAs mean that the reliability of data used by the company to model survival for the comparisons of cost effectiveness of treatment with avelumab+axitinib versus tivozanib and versus cabozantinib is highly uncertain.

1.9 Summary of exploratory and sensitivity analyses undertaken by the ERG

The ERG has implemented the following revisions to the company base case:

- Removed the avelumab+axitinib treatment stopping rule and retained the company's treatment waning effect (R1)
- Removed the company's treatment waning effect and retained the company's treatment stopping rule (R2)
- Set the treatment waning effect to apply to all patients who had been treated with avelumab+axitinib and who were are alive at 2 years and retained the company's treatment stopping rule (R3)
- Used the company's exponential function to extrapolate OS K-M data from the avelumab+axitinib arm and the sunitinib arm of the JAVELIN Renal 101 trial (most optimistic extrapolation for the company excluding log-logistic and log-normal distributions) (R4)
- For the comparison with tivozanib, PFS and OS estimates for avelumab+axitinib were set to be the same as the PFS and OS estimates used for avelumab+axitinib in the comparison with sunitinib and pazopanib (modelled on data from the JAVELIN Renal 101 trial) (R5)
- Set OS estimates for sunitinib, pazopanib and tivozanib to be the same as the OS estimates for avelumab+axitinib (modelled on data from the JAVELIN Renal 101 trial) (R6)

Once the stopping rule and associated waning are disabled, the lowest revised base case ICER is for the comparison of avelumab+axitinib versus tivozanib (£73,554 per QALY gained).

For the all risk status population, for the comparison of treatment with avelumab+axitinib versus any comparator, if all of the ERG's revisions are implemented, the ICERs are in excess of £1,000,000 per QALY gained.

For the IMDC intermediate/poor risk status population, for the comparison of treatment with avelumab+axitinib versus cabozantinib, if all of the ERG's revisions are implemented, the ICERs range from £172,657 to £795,993 per QALY gained.

2 BACKGROUND

2.1 Critique of company's description of underlying health problem

The company's description of the underlying health problem (renal cell carcinoma [RCC]) is presented in Section A1 and Section B1.3 of the company submission (CS). The Evidence Review Group (ERG) considers that the company's description presents an accurate summary of the underlying health problem. Key points made by the company and considered by the ERG to be most relevant to the current appraisal are presented in Box 1.

Box 1 Key points from the company's description of underlying health problem

Description of disease

- Renal cell carcinoma (RCC), where cancerous cells develop within the epithelia of the renal tubules, is the most common form of kidney cancer, accounting for 85% to 90% of cases.²⁻⁴
- There are five major histological subtypes of RCC; of which clear cell RCC is the most common (approximately 75% of cases). Other subtypes include papillary (10%), chromophobe (5%), cystic-solid (1–4%), collecting duct (1%) and non-classified RCC (4–6%).⁵
- Kidney cancers often remain asymptomatic until the advanced stage.⁶
- Mortality is strongly associated with stage at diagnosis, with 1-year and 5-year survival rates for those diagnosed at Stage I-II being 93.4% and 76.7%, respectively, compared with 37.2% and 10.7% for those diagnosed at Stage III and IV (advanced RCC [aRCC]), respectively.⁷

Epidemiology

• In 2017 there were 9298 cases of RCC (17.1 per 100,000 person-years) in England, of which 37% were diagnosed at the advanced stage (1560 at Stage III and 1834 at Stage IV).

Burden of disease

- As well as high levels of mortality, aRCC is associated with a significant humanistic burden on patients and carers.
- Due to the poor prognosis and symptom burden associated with aRCC, there is a considerable negative impact on health-related quality of life (HRQoL), with baseline utility scores for newly diagnosed aRCC of 0.69 to 0.76⁸⁻¹¹ compared with 0.86 for the general population.¹²
- HRQoL continues to deteriorate as the disease progresses.¹³
- The majority of costs associated with RCC are related to hospital care, accounting for approximately 70% to 80% of total costs.¹⁴
- RCC is also associated with indirect costs, in part due to the time spent supporting patients by informal carers, which represents time not spent pursuing usual activities, including work.

Source: CS, Section A1 (epidemiology data) and Section B.1.3

The ERG notes that within the CS, the terms advanced RCC (aRCC) and metastatic RCC are used interchangeably; metastatic RCC can be considered a more advanced type of aRCC. Patients with metastatic RCC have Stage IV disease, whereas patients with aRCC may also have Stage III (locally advanced) disease (Table 1).

Note: throughout this ERG report, locally advanced or metastatic RCC is referred to as aRCC.

Stage	Description
Stage III	The tumour extends into major veins or perinephric tissues, but not into the ipsilateral adrenal gland and not beyond Gerota's fascia (T3, N0, M0), and/or has metastasised to a single regional lymph node (T1–3, N1, N0)
Stage IV	The tumour extends beyond Gerota's fascia (T4, Any N, M0), or has metastasised to distant site(s) (Any T, Any N, M1)

Table 1 Staging of advanced renal cell carcinoma

M=presence or absence of distant metastases; N= lymph node involvement; T=local tumour growth Source: CS, Section B.1.3.1.1, p17

As summarised in Box 1 of this ERG report, the company states that in 2017 there were 9298 cases of RCC of which 37% were diagnosed with aRCC (Section A1). The ERG notes that this figure is a proportion of all new cases, including those whose disease stage was unknown to Public Health England's National Cancer Registration and Analysis Service (NCRAS). If these cases are excluded, the proportion of patients with aRCC in England in 2017 was 42% (19% Stage III and 23% Stage IV).

2.2 Company's overview of current service provision

The company's overview of current service provision is presented in the CS, Section A2 and Section B1.3. The ERG considers that the company's overview presents an accurate summary of current service provision and highlights the key points made by the company in Box 2. The ERG notes that treatment aims and options remain the same for patients with Stage III and Stage IV RCC.

Box 2 Key points from the company's overview of current service provision

Treatment aims

 As health-related quality of life continues to deteriorate as the disease progresses,¹³ largely driven by the worsening of symptoms, treatments that delay progression could help to delay deterioration in HRQoL.¹⁵

Treatment options

- NICE currently recommends monotherapy with the vascular endothelial growth factor receptor tyrosine kinase inhibitors sunitinib, pazopanib, tivozanib, and cabozantinib as options for the first-line treatment of aRCC¹⁶⁻¹⁹ [cabozantinib is only a first-line treatment option for patients defined as being at International Metastatic Renal Cell Carcinoma Database Consortium intermediate/poor risk status].
- Despite improvements in outcomes following the development of targeted therapies for advanced RCC, patients treated with current first-line monotherapies often fail to achieve progression-free survival of longer than 1 year and survival outcomes remain poor.²⁰⁻²³
- Given that only 50% of patients treated in the first-line setting go on to receive second-line therapies (typically due to a lack of fitness for treatment),^{24,25} it is important to ensure that patients are treated with the most effective treatments at first-line.

Source: CS, extracted from Section B1.3.5

In addition to the treatment options listed in Box 2, the company highlights that a combination treatment of two immune-oncology (IO) agents (i.e., nivolumab+ipilimumab) has been recommended by NICE (TA581)²⁶ for use within the Cancer Drugs Fund (CDF) for patients with International Metastatic Renal Cell Carcinoma Database Consortium (IMDC)

intermediate/poor risk status (CS, Section B.1.3.5). The ERG has reproduced the company's depiction of the current treatment pathway in Figure 1 of this ERG report. This includes the anticipated positioning of the use of avelumab+axitinib (the combination of an IO and vascular endothelial growth factor receptor [VEGFR]-targeted tyrosine-kinase inhibitor [TKI] agent which is the focus of the current appraisal) in the treatment pathway. Further discussion of the treatment options available is presented in Sections 2.2.1 to 2.2.3 of this ERG report and further information about avelumab+axitinib is presented in Section 3.2 of this ERG report.



1L=first-line; 2L=second-line; aRCC=advanced renal cell carcinoma; IMDC=International Metastatic Renal Cell Carcinoma Database Consortium; IO=immuno-oncology; mTORI=mammalian target of rapamycin inhibitor; TKI= tyrosine kinase inhibitor

Figure 1 Clinical pathway of care and anticipated place of avelumab+axitinib in the treatment pathway

Source: CS, Figure B.1.3

2.2.1 First-line treatment options

As is evident from Figure 1, the choice of first-line treatment can depend on a patient's risk status. Risk status can be determined by the IMDC or Memorial Sloan Kettering Cancer Center (MKSCC) classification systems. Data from studies cited by the company and ERG in a recent NICE appraisal,²⁶ including randomised controlled trials (RCTs)^{27,28} and observational studies,²⁹⁻³¹ suggest that the majority of patients have aRCC of intermediate risk status with estimates varying from 52%³⁰ to 62%,³¹ depending on the classification system of risk status used. Estimates of proportions of patients with favourable risk status were between 12%³¹ to 28%²⁷ and estimates of poor risk status were between11%²⁷ to 30%.³⁰ The study by Kubackova et al 2015³¹ was the only study that used both the IMDC and MKSCC risk status classification systems. The authors found that the proportions of intermediate risk status patients were similar across both systems (61% and 62%) but that the proportions of favourable risk status patients varied from 16% (IMDC) to 27% (MKSCC), depending on which classification system of risk status was used.

Clinical advice to the ERG is that the group of patients who are classified as having aRCC of intermediate risk status are a heterogeneous group, representing a spectrum of patients whose prognosis, at one extreme, is similar to patients with aRCC of favourable risk status and at the other extreme, patients whose prognosis is similar to patients with aRCC of poor risk status.

The ERG notes that treatment with nivolumab+ipilimumab is only indicated for patients with previously untreated aRCC of IMDC intermediate/poor risk status.³² Similarly, it is only recommended by NICE for use within the CDF for this same group of patients (TA581).²⁶ Since the VEGFR-targeted TKI agent cabozantinib can be used in the first-line or second-line setting,^{16,33,34} clinical advice to the ERG is that currently, nivolumab+ipilimumab tends to be the preferred first-line treatment for patients with aRCC of IMDC intermediate/poor risk status.

Clinical advice to the ERG is that prior to treatments with (i) cabozantinib or (ii) nivolumab+ipilimumab being available, all patients tended to be treated with the VEGFR-targeted TKI agents, sunitinib or pazopanib, regardless of risk status. Sunitinib and pazopanib are now generally used to treat patients with aRCC of favourable risk status (and those considered to be at lower risk in the IMDC intermediate risk status population).

In general, pazopanib is considered to be better tolerated than sunitinib and has also been found to be preferred to sunitinib by most patients who have experience of both treatments.³⁵ However, liver dysfunction is a recognised adverse event (AE) associated with pazopanib³⁶ and initially requires stringent requirement around the conduct of regular liver function tests.

Tivozanib, another VEGFR-targeted TKI agent, is the most recent first-line treatment to be recommended by NICE.¹⁹ Clinical advice to the ERG is that it is considered less toxic than all other currently available first-line treatment options. Therefore, tivozanib is increasingly preferred as a first-line treatment option for patients with favourable risk status (and those considered to be at lower risk in the IMDC intermediate risk status population).

The ERG notes that observations regarding first-line treatments made in this section are general and that, in clinical practice, the treatment pathway will differ depending on individual preferences and clinical need. For example, there is a 2-week break in treatment with sunitinib (after 4 weeks on treatment) and, for this reason, clinical advice to the ERG is that some patients may prefer sunitinib to pazopanib. As another example, cabozantinib may be preferred for patients if a fast response to treatment for bone metastases is required.

If recommended by NICE, avelumab+axitinib would likely be a treatment option for patients with aRCC of any IMDC risk status.

2.2.2 Second-line and third-line treatment options

As shown in Figure 1, current second-line treatment options recommended by NICE include everolimus (a mammalian target of rapamycin inhibitor), either alone³⁷ or in combination with lenvatinib³⁸ (a VEGFR-targeted TKI agent), axitinib monotherapy or nivolumab monotherapy.³⁹ The ERG notes that the company considers that: "If the combination [of avelumab+axitinib] is recommended by NICE for first-line treatment, it is anticipated that patients are likely to receive cabozantinib, lenvatinib plus everolimus or everolimus as subsequent therapy" (CS, Section B.1.3.7). However, the ERG has received clinical advice that if avelumab+axitinib were to be recommended, then current first-line VEGFR-targeted TKI agents (sunitinib, pazopanib and tivozanib) would likely to become second-line options alongside existing the second-line treatment options, with the exception of nivolumab monotherapy and axitinib monotherapy. Given the lack of evidence for the use of one IO agent after another, clinical advice to the ERG is that it is unlikely that nivolumab monotherapy would be considered a treatment option following treatment with avelumab+axitinib. However, it is noted that the IO agents (nivolumab, ipilimumab and avelumab) have different mechanisms of action; avelumab is directed against the immune checkpoint protein programmed death receptor ligand 1 (PD-L1)⁴⁰ whereas nivolumab and ipilimumab are checkpoint inhibitors of the programmed cell death protein 1 (PD-1)³² and cytotoxic T-lymphocyte-associated protein 4,⁴¹ respectively. Thus, clinical advice to the ERG is that, in the future, nivolumab could be used following treatment with avelumab+axitinib (assuming robust real-world evidence of safety and effectiveness emerges).

As noted in Box 2 of this ERG report, the company estimates that approximately 50% of patients treated in the first-line setting will receive second-line treatment. Evidence for this estimate is from two sources: a conference presentation from Fife et al 2018²⁵ who analysed 257 UK patients with aRCC treated with first-line therapy from 2012 to 2016 and found 48% received second-line treatment; a paper by Eggers et al 2017,²⁴ who analysed 161 German patients with aRCC who had been treated in the first-line setting with TKI agents from 2005 to 2012 and found 65% received second-line treatment. Clinical advice to the ERG is that, historically, the proportion of patients who received second-line treatment options become available, the proportion of patients who receive second-line treatment is increasing.

2.2.3 Clear-cell and non-clear cell renal cell carcinoma

As noted by the company (Section B.1.3.1, p17), approximately 75% of all aRCC is clear cell aRCC,⁴² although it has been reported to be higher (90% to 95%).³² Clinical advice to the ERG is that as non-clear cell aRCC is rarer than clear cell aRCC and consists of heterogeneous

histologies with worse prognoses than clear cell aRCC (non-clear cell aRCC is a more aggressive form of the disease⁴³), the unmet need is much higher for this group of patients. However, in general, the clinical community would like to be able to have the same treatment options available for patients with clear cell and non-clear cell aRCC.

The ERG notes that most trials of aRCC have only included patients with a clear cell histology, including all of the pivotal trials^{20-23,44-48} for the treatments recommended by NICE^{16-19,34,37-39,49} referred to in Sections 2.2.1 and 2.2.2 of this ERG report. However, when assessing nivolumab+ipilimumab, the European Medicines Agency (EMA) Committee for Medicinal Products for Human Use (CHMP) did not restrict the use of nivolumab+ipilimumab to clear cell aRCC even though the pivotal CheckMate 214 trial²⁸ only included patients with clear cell aRCC. This is because, based on the mechanism of action of nivolumab+ipilimumab, it was not expected that efficacy would be restricted to the clear cell histological subtype.³² The EMA CHMP noted that data (from a retrospective study) confirmed the efficacy of nivolumab+ipilimumab to non-clear cell RCC.⁵⁰ Furthermore, the EMA CHMP noted that not limiting nivolumab+ipilimumab to non-clear cell RCC.⁵⁰ Furthermore, the EMA CHMP noted that not limiting nivolumab+ipilimumab to non-clear cell RCC.⁵⁰ Furthermore, the EMA CHMP noted that not limiting nivolumab+ipilimumab to non-clear cell RCC.⁵⁰ Furthermore, the EMA CHMP noted that not limiting nivolumab+ipilimumab to non-clear cell RCC.⁵⁰ Furthermore, the EMA CHMP noted that not limiting nivolumab+ipilimumab

In the NICE appraisal of nivolumab+ipilimumab,²⁶ the ERG observed⁵¹ that sunitinib is commonly used as a first-line treatment for patients with non-clear-cell RCC as clinical efficacy has been demonstrated using data from a large post-marketing prospective single arm study.²⁹ Anecdotal evidence and evidence from small retrospective studies including pazopanib in the first-line setting⁵²⁻⁵⁵ and the nivolumab monotherapy study for treatment of refractory patients with RCC⁵⁰ referred to by the EMA CHMP³² suggest that these agents may also be suitable for patients with non-clear cell RCC.

2.3 Number of patients potentially eligible for first-line treatment

In the CS (Table B.1.3), the company estimates the number of patients with aRCC to be **matrix**. The ERG considers that the company's own method for estimating the number of patients with aRCC leads to an underestimate. This is because as Nabi et al 2018² have stated, RCC accounts for 85% of all kidney cancer cases and thus the company adjusted the data. However, unlike kidney cancer data reported by Cancer research UK,⁵⁶ which is collected from data coded as kidney cancer using World Health Organization International Classification of Diseases (ICD) codes C64, C65, C66 and C68, NCRAS data used by the company is only data coded as ICD C64.^{7,57} The ICD website states: "The ICD code C64 is used to code Renal cell carcinoma"⁵⁸ and therefore the 85% adjustment is unnecessary and the correct estimate is **matrix** (CS, Table B.1.3).

In the company's budget impact analysis submission, the company assumes all patients with aRCC are potentially eligible for treatment with avelumab+axitinib in current practice. However, the company also states that avelumab+axitinib is "an additional first-line treatment option" (CS, Section B.1.3.7) rather than the only first-line treatment option. Hence it is likely that only a proportion of patients will receive avelumab+axitinib. The ERG notes that the company has made no adjustment for patients with non-clear cell aRCC and assumes that the company considers that all patients with aRCC will be potentially eligible for treatment with avelumab+axitinib.

3 CRITIQUE OF COMPANY'S DEFINITION OF DECISION PROBLEM

A summary of the ERG's comparison of the decision problem outlined in the final scope issued by NICE¹ and that addressed within the CS is presented in Table 2. Each parameter is discussed in more detail in the text following the table (Section 3.1 to Section 3.5).

Parameter	Specification in the final scope issued by NICE	ERG comment regarding company's decision problem
Population	Adults with untreated advanced or metastatic renal cell carcinoma (aRCC)	As per scope (however the JAVELIN Renal 101 trial population is limited to those with clear cell aRCC
Intervention	Avelumab with axitinib	As per scope
Comparator (s)	 Pazopanib Sunitinib Tivozanib Cabozantinib (only for intermediate/poor risk status disease as defined in the International Metastatic Renal Cell Carcinoma Database Consortium criteria) 	Data for the comparison of avelumab+axitinib versus sunitinib are derived from the JAVELIN Renal 101 trial Data for the comparisons of avelumab+axitinib versus tivozanib and avelumab+axitinib versus cabozantinib are derived from network meta-analyses The company has assumed that the effectiveness of pazopanib is equivalent to that of sunitinib; nonetheless, pazopanib is included distinctly from sunitinib in the company network meta-analyses
Outcomes	 The outcome measures to be considered include: overall survival progression-free survival response rates adverse effects of treatment health-related quality of life 	All outcome measures are considered for the comparison of avelumab+axitinib versus sunitinib in the main body of the CS. While data for all outcomes other than health-related quality of life have been presented for all comparators in CS, Appendix D, only overall survival and progression-free survival have been included in the company's network meta- analyses
Economic analysis	The reference case stipulates that the cost effectiveness of treatments should be expressed in terms of incremental cost per quality-adjusted life year The reference case stipulates that the time horizon for estimating clinical and cost effectiveness should be sufficiently long to reflect any differences in costs or outcomes between the technologies being compared Costs will be considered from an NHS and Personal Social Services perspective The availability of any commercial arrangements for the intervention, comparator and subsequent treatment technologies will be taken into account	As per scope
Subgroups	None specified	The comparison of avelumab+axitinib versus cabozantinib is restricted to a subgroup of patients with advanced renal cell carcinoma of intermediate/poor risk status (as per the cabozantinib licence)

Table 2 Comparison between NICE scope and company's decision pro	blem
--	------

Source: extracted from final scope issued by NICE¹ and CS, Table B.1.1

3.1 Population

The population addressed by the company's decision problem is identical to that specified in the final scope issued by NICE,¹ i.e., adults with untreated advanced renal cell carcinoma. This is in line with the wording of the anticipated licence for avelumab+axitinib. Data for the intervention of interest (avelumab+axitinib) are derived from the JAVELIN Renal 101 trial. As highlighted in of this ERG report, patients in this trial only had aRCC with a clear cell component. Similar to patients seen in clinical practice, approximately 60% of patients had aRCC of IMDC intermediate risk status.

3.2 Intervention

The intervention addressed by the company's decision problem is identical to that specified in the final scope issued by NICE,¹ i.e., avelumab+axitinib. Avelumab+axitinib (as a combination therapy) has not yet received a marketing authorisation for the treatment of aRCC. The EMA CHMP opinion is expected in **EXECUTION** (CS, Section B.1.2). Although avelumab+axitinib does not yet have a positive opinion from the EMA, the company highlights that avelumab+axitinib was designated Promising Innovative Medicine status in January 2019 and received an Early Access to Medicine Positive Scientific Opinion from the Medicines and Healthcare products Regulatory Agency on 15 July 2019 (CS, Section B.2.12).

In the pivotal JAVELIN Renal 101 trial, avelumab and axitinib were given in combination: avelumab at a dose of 10mg/kg of body weight as a 1-hour intravenous infusion every 2 weeks (Q2W) and axitinib orally at a starting dose of 5mg twice daily on a continuous dosing schedule. Dose escalations and reductions of axitinib were permitted in the JAVELIN Renal 101 trial but dose reductions of avelumab were not. However, subsequent avelumab infusions could be omitted in response to persisting toxic effects. While the avelumab and axitinib doses administered in the JAVELIN Renal 101 trial were in line with the marketing authorisations for these two agents as monotherapies,^{40,59} it is stated in the CS (p15) that the expected indication for avelumab will be a flat dosing schedule of 800mg Q2W. The ERG notes that in the cost effectiveness evidence presented by the company, avelumab+axitinib is costed using this expected indication, not the schedule used in the JAVELIN Renal 101 trial. Although the company states pharmacology data support this flat dosing schedule, there is no relative clinical effectiveness evidence provided in the CS using this dosing regimen

The company presented cost effectiveness evidence assuming a stopping rule applies to avelumab+axitinib after 2 years. However, in the JAVELIN Renal 101 trial, patients received treatment until confirmed disease progression, global deterioration of health status requiring discontinuation, unacceptable toxicity or death. Patients in the avelumab+axitinib arm were permitted to stop treatment with only one of the agents and continue in the study by receiving

treatment with the other agent. Patients were also permitted to continue treatment beyond confirmed disease progression, with one or both agents, if experiencing clinical benefit.

In order to mitigate infusion-related reactions, patients in the avelumab+axitinib arm were given an antihistamine and paracetamol prior to each dose of avelumab. Some concomitant medications such as those intended solely for supportive care were permitted in either arm of the trial; other concomitant medications such as anti-cancer therapies (other than the study drugs to which the patients were assigned) or the use of strong cytochrome P450 enzyme-3A4/5 inhibitors/inducers were not permitted. See CS, Section B.2.3.3.4 for further information about the types of concomitant medications which patients could and could not take.

3.3 Comparators

The comparators addressed by the company's decision problem are identical to those specified in the final scope issued by NICE.¹ However, direct evidence is only available from the JAVELIN Renal 101 trial for comparison of treatment with avelumab+axitinib versus sunitinib. Effectiveness estimates to allow comparisons of the effectiveness of treatment with avelumab+axitinib versus pazopanib, tivozanib and cabozantinib have been generated by the company's network meta-analyses (NMAs); however, the company cost effectiveness results have been generated based on the assumption that sunitinib and pazopanib have equal efficacy. This assumption is supported by conclusions reached by NICE ACs in previous appraisals.^{19,26} Cabozantinib is only recommended by NICE for treating patients with aRCC of IMDC intermediate/poor risk status.¹⁶ The company's NMAs and cost effectiveness analyses for the comparison of avelumab+axitinib versus cabozantinib are appropriately confined to this risk status population.

As highlighted in Section 2.2.1 of this ERG report, nivolumab+ipilimumab is currently a treatment option available to NHS patients with IMDC intermediate/poor risk status via the CDF. Since it is only available via the CDF, it is not considered to be an appropriate comparator by NICE.

3.4 Outcomes

Clinical evidence is reported in the CS for avelumab+axitinib versus sunitinib from the JAVELIN Renal 101 trial for all five outcomes specified in the final scope issued by NICE: overall survival (OS), progression-free survival (PFS), response rates, AEs of treatment and health-related quality of life (HRQoL). However, it should be noted that OS data from the JAVELIN Renal 101 trial are immature. Response rates are reported as objective response rate (ORR) including complete response (CR) and partial response (PR) along with the supporting outcomes of time to response (TTR) and duration of response (DoR). Only OS and

PFS data have been included in the company's NMAs. However, data have been presented from individual trials for OS, PFS, ORR and selected AEs for all comparators in the CS, Appendix D (Tables B.5.9 to Table B.5.12). No HRQoL data have been presented for pazopanib, tivozanib or cabozantinib.

3.5 Economic analysis

As specified in the final scope issued by NICE,¹ cost effectiveness of treatments was expressed in terms of incremental cost per quality adjusted life year (QALY) gained. Outcomes were assessed over a 40-year time period (equivalent to a lifetime horizon) and costs were considered from an NHS perspective.

3.6 Subgroups

No subgroups were specified in the final scope issued by NICE.¹ However, the comparison of avelumab+axitinib versus cabozantinib is only presented for patients with aRCC of IMDC intermediate/poor risk status since cabozantinib is only licensed and recommended by NICE for these patients. The company also states that other pre-specified subgroup analyses (including by IMDC risk status) were performed for PFS, ORR and DoR in the JAVELIN Renal 101 trial (CS, Section B.2.7.1). The subgroup results for OS, PFS and ORR were requested by the ERG, and provided by the company, during the clarification process (clarification letter, question A4d).

3.7 Other considerations

Axitinib is currently available to NHS patients as a second-line or later treatment option for aRCC if it is made available in accordance with the agreed terms of a Patient Access Scheme (PAS).⁴⁹ Avelumab is available to NHS patients via a CDF managed access scheme for first-line treatment of metastatic Merkel cell carcinoma.⁶⁰ Avelumab is also available to NHS patients through baseline commissioning for second-line treatment of metastatic Merkel cell carcinoma.⁶⁰ It is stated in the CS that, if made available to NHS patients, both agents would be provided at discounted prices (CS, Table B.1.2).

Sunitinib, pazopanib, tivozanib and cabozantinib are available to NHS patients only if the treatments are made available in accordance with the agreed arrangements of respective PASs.¹⁶⁻¹⁹ For sunitinib this means offering the first cycle of treatment for free and for pazopanib this means offering the drug at a 12.5% discount off the list price. The PAS arrangements for tivozanib and cabozantinib are confidential.

Second-line treatment options included in the company's model (everolimus, lenvatinib+everolimus, nivolumab and cabozantinib for previously treated patients^{34,37-39}) are

also only available via confidential PAS agreements. However, as the discounts are confidential and not known to the company, the discounts are not applied as part of the company base case analysis.

As stated in the CS (Section B.1.4), there are no known equality issues relating to the use of avelumab+axitinib to treat patients with aRCC.

Avelumab+axitinib is described by the company as an innovative and novel treatment approach in aRCC (CS, Section B.1.3.6, p24, Section B.2.12, p99, Section B.3.11.6, p172). Clinical advice to the ERG is that it could be considered to be a novel treatment as it is the first combination of immunotherapy with a VEGFR-targeted TKI agent.

4 CLINICAL EFFECTIVENESS

4.1 Systematic review methods

Full details of the process and methods used by the company to identify and select the clinical evidence relevant to the technology being appraised are presented in CS, Appendix D. The ERG assessed whether the review was conducted in accordance with important aspects of review methods; key conclusions are summarised in Table 3. Overall, the ERG considers the methods used by the company were appropriate. Results from the ERG's own searches confirm that no relevant publications have been missed.

Review process	Response	Note
Was the review question clearly defined in terms of population, interventions, comparators, outcomes and study designs?	Yes	See CS, Appendix D.1.2, Table B.5.3
Were appropriate sources searched?	Yes	The following electronic databases were searched: MEDLINE, Embase, the Cochrane Library, Health Technology Assessment websites and relevant conference websites were searched In addition, bibliographies of systematic literature reviews published between 2015 and 2018 were also searched
Was the timespan of the searches appropriate?	Yes	The searches were originally run on 9 May 2018 and were updated on 8 March 2019
Were appropriate search terms used?	Yes	Search terms for MEDLINE, Embase and the Cochrane Library are presented in the CS, Appendix D.1.2, Table B.5.1
Were the eligibility criteria appropriate to the decision problem?	Yes	The scope of the eligibility criteria (CS, Appendix D.1.2, Table B.5.3) was actually broader than the decision problem as studies of other treatment options (e.g., sorafenib) were included; including a broader range of treatment options was necessary to conduct NMAs The ERG notes that according to the eligibility criteria, studies of sequential therapies were to be excluded; however, the company did include two randomised sequential trials ^{61,62} (in both trials, patients were randomised to receive sunitinib
Was study selection applied by two or more reviewers independently?	Yes	followed by sorafenib, or sorafenib followed by sunitinib) In CS, Appendix D.1.2 it is stated that study screening of titles and abstracts and study selection based on full text articles were conducted by two independent reviewers. Uncertainty at both stages was resolved by a third reviewer
Was data extracted by two or more reviewers independently?	Partially	In the CS, Appendix D.1.4 it is stated that extracted data were verified by a second reviewer
Were appropriate criteria used to assess the risk of bias and/or quality of the primary studies?	Yes	For ERG comment, see Sections 4.4 and 4.7.2 of this ERG report
Was the quality assessment conducted by two or more reviewers independently?	Unclear	Responsibility for quality assessment is not reported
Were attempts to synthesise evidence appropriate? NMA=network meta-analyses; RCT=rai	Yes	For full details of the NMAs, see Section 4.7 of this ERG report

Table 3 ERG appraisal of systematic review methods

Source: CS, extracted from Appendix D and ERG comment

4.2 Identified trials

4.2.1 Studies of avelumab+axitinib

The ongoing phase III JAVELIN Renal 101 trial was the only trial that compared avelumab+axitinib with sunitinib. No trial was identified that compared avelumab+axitinib with pazopanib, tivozanib or cabozantinib.

Supportive evidence for avelumab+axitinib is provided in the CS from the single-arm phase Ib JAVELIN Renal 100 study;⁶³⁻⁶⁶ as this study was not an RCT, it was not identified by the company's literature search. Given the lack of a comparator arm in the JAVELIN Renal 100 trial,⁶⁵ this ERG report focuses on evidence from the JAVELIN Renal 101 trial.

4.2.2 Studies of comparator treatments

Aside from the JAVELIN Renal 101 trial, the company's systematic review included 58 other unique trials that assessed a range of interventions for aRCC (CS, Appendix D, Section D.12, Figure B.5.1). A total of seven trials were included in the NMAs, which were undertaken for the following populations, defined by risk status:

- All risk status population: JAVELIN Renal 101 trial (avelumab+axitinib versus sunitinib), COMPARZ trial²⁷ (pazopanib versus sunitinib), TIVO-1 trial²² (tivozanib versus sorafenib) plus two additional randomised sequential trials,^{61,62} both of which compared one sequential regimen (sunitinib-sorafenib) with another sequential regimen (sorafenib-sunitinib).
- IMDC intermediate/poor risk status population: JAVELIN Renal 101 trial (subgroup analysis of avelumab+axitinib versus sunitinib) and CABOSUN trial⁶⁷ (cabozantinib versus sunitinib - all patients in this trial had IMDC intermediate/poor risk status aRCC).

As noted by the ERG in Table 3 of this ERG report, the two randomised sequential trials met the company's exclusion criteria. However, their inclusion was necessary in order to be able to create a link in the network between sunitinib and sorafenib for patients in the aRCC all risk status population. Trials of sorafenib were also necessary to be included in order to create a link in the network to enable a comparison with tivozanib. Further information about the NMAs conducted by the company and the trials included in the NMAs is provided in Section 4.7 of this ERG report.

4.3 Characteristics of the JAVELIN Renal 101 trial

4.3.1 Trial characteristics

The JAVELIN Renal 101 trial is an ongoing Phase III, randomised, open-label study of avelumab+axitinib versus sunitinib in patients with previously untreated, aRCC with a clear cell component. Randomisation was stratified according to Eastern Cooperative Oncology Group (ECOG) performance status (PS) (0 or 1) and region (United States, Canada/Western Europe, or rest of the world).

Key eligibility criteria are summarised in Table 4. Clinical advice to the ERG is that, as is common with all clinical trials, patients with some comorbidities who might otherwise be considered for treatment in clinical practice were excluded. It is also noted that the trial only included patients with a clear cell component. As previously noted in this ERG report (Section 2.2.3), sunitinib is often used to treat patients with non-clear cell aRCC, which is a more aggressive form of the disease.⁴³

Key inclusion criteria	Key exclusion criteria
 Age ≥18 years (≥20 years in Japan) Histologically or cytologically confirmed aRCC* with a clear cell component At least one measureable lesion (as defined by RECIST version 1.1) that had not been previously irradiated Estimated life expectancy of ≥3 months ECOG PS 0 or 1 No evidence of uncontrolled hypertension Adequate bone marrow, renal and liver functions Serum pregnancy test negative at screening (for females of childbearing potential) and the use of two highly effective methods of contraception throughout the study and for at least 90 days after the last dose (for male patients able to father children and female patients of childbearing potential) 	 Prior systemic therapy for advanced or metastatic RCC Prior adjuvant or neoadjuvant therapy for RCC if disease progression or relapse has occurred during or within 12 months after the last dose of treatment Prior immunotherapy with any antibody or drug specifically targeting T-cell co-stimulation or immune checkpoint pathways Prior therapy with any VEGF pathway inhibitors Newly diagnosed brain metastases or known symptomatic brain metastases requiring steroids (patients with previously diagnosed brain metastases of radiation therapy or surgery prior to randomisation, had discontinued corticosteroid treatment for these metastases for at least 4 weeks and were neurologically stable, were eligible) Major surgery ≤4 weeks or major radiation therapy ≤2 weeks prior to randomisation (prior palliative radiotherapy to metastatic lesion(s) was permitted, if completed ≥48 hours prior to randomisation)

Table 4 Key JAVELIN Renal 101 trial eligibility criteria

aRCC=advanced renal cell carcinoma; ECOG=Eastern Cooperative Oncology Group; PS=performance status; RCC=renal cell carcinoma; RECIST=Response Evaluation Criteria in Solid Tumors; VEGF=vascular endothelial growth factor * aRCC included unresectable locally advanced and metastatic disease Source: CS, Table B.2.3

Between 29 March 2016 and 19 December 2017, at total of 886 patients were randomly assigned to treatment at 144 sites in 21 countries; 442 patients were assigned to treatment with avelumab+axitinib and 444 were assigned treatment with sunitinib. A total of 32 (3.6%)

patients were included in the trial from 6 sites in the UK (CS, Section B.2.3.1, Table B.2.2 and CS, Section B.2.13.2, p102).

Study treatment in the JAVELIN Renal 101 trial was administered on an outpatient basis: avelumab 10mg/kg as a 1-hour intravenous infusion Q2W in a 6-week cycle (Days 1, 15 and 29 of each cycle), axitinib 5mg twice daily, administered orally on a continuous dosing schedule and sunitinib 50mg once daily, administered orally in 6-week cycles (4 consecutive weeks of treatment followed by a 2-week off-treatment period). Patients received treatment until confirmed disease progression, global deterioration of health status requiring discontinuation, unacceptable toxicity or death. Patients in the avelumab+axitinib arm were permitted to stop treatment with one of the agents and continue in the study by receiving treatment with the other agent. Treatment with single-agent avelumab, single-agent axitinib, avelumab+axitinib or sunitinib could continue beyond confirmed disease progression if the patient was experiencing clinical benefit. Crossover between treatment arms was not permitted.

The first interim analysis (IA1) occurred on 20 June 2018 at which point approximately half of patients were still on treatment in the avelumab+axitinib arm (52.0% avelumab and 55.7% axitinib) and 37.6% were still on treatment in the sunitinib arm. Outcome data presented in the CS are primarily from IA1, however, some results are now available from a second interim analysis (IA2) (28 January 2019) and have been presented in the CS. The median length of follow-up at these data-cuts differed by the outcome measured at both IA1 and IA2 (see Sections 4.6.1 (Table 7) and Section 4.6.2 (Table 8) of this ERG report for more information.

4.3.2 Baseline characteristics of patients enrolled in the JAVELIN Renal 101 trial

The company has summarised the baseline characteristics of patients in the JAVELIN Renal 101 trial in the CS (Table B.2.8). As highlighted by the company, baseline characteristics were well balanced between treatment arms. In summary, the majority of patients were

males (74.5%), matching with a mean [standard deviation (SD)] age of years. The majority of patients had aRCC of IMDC intermediate risk status (61.7%), with 21.4% categorised as having IMDC favourable risk status and 16.1% categorised as having poor risk status. Nearly all randomised patients had had a prior nephrectomy (79.8%). The mean (SD) time from diagnosis was means months. Clinical advice to the ERG is that the patient population is generalisable to clinical practice in England, with the common caveat associated with clinical trials that the patients are generally younger and fitter than those seen in NHS clinical practice. It was also noted that the proportion of patients who had a prior
nephrectomy may also be higher than in clinical practice in England, but this was not considered to be important in terms of having any impact on the results from the trial.

4.4 Quality assessment for the JAVELIN Renal 101 trial

The company conducted a quality assessment of the JAVELIN Renal 101 trial using the minimum criteria set out in the NICE Guide to the Methods of Technology appraisal.⁶⁸ The company's assessments and ERG comments are presented in Table 5.

Overall, the ERG agrees with the company's assessments and considers that the JAVELIN Renal 101 trial was generally well designed and well conducted. The ERG highlights that for the PFS and ORR outcomes, the use of blinded independent central review (BICR) minimises bias associated with the open-label design.

Quality assessment item	Company assessment	ERG comment
Was randomisation carried out appropriately?	Yes	Agree
Was the concealment of treatment allocation adequate?	No (due to the unblinded nature of the trial)	Disagree. The ERG notes that concealment of treatment allocation relates to whether treatment allocation could have been known prior to randomisation while the open-label design of the trial relates to knowledge of treatment allocation after randomisation
		Randomisation was conducted via an interactive response technology system, therefore treatment allocation could not have been predicted prior to randomisation
Were the groups similar at the outset of the study in terms of prognostic factors?	Yes	Agree
Were the care providers, participants and outcome assessors blind to treatment allocation?	No	Agree. The JAVELIN Renal 101 trial was an open-label trial which provides an opportunity for differential use of second-line therapies and for subjective results and investigator-assessed outcomes to be biased. However, for PFS and ORR outcomes, BICR was used to minimise bias
Were there any unexpected imbalances in drop-outs between groups?	No	Agree
Is there any evidence to suggest that the authors measured more outcomes than they reported?	No	Agree
Did the analysis include an intention-to- treat analysis? If so, was this appropriate?	Yes	Agree
Were appropriate methods used to account for missing data?	Yes	Agree

Table 5 Quality assessment for the JAVELIN Renal 101 trial

BICR=blinded independent central review; ERG=Evidence Review Group; PFS=progression-free survival; ORR=objective response rate.

Source: CS, extracted from Section B.2.5 (Table B.2.9) and ERG comment

4.5 Statistical approach adopted for the JAVELIN Renal 101 trial

Information relevant to the statistical approach taken by the company has been taken from the clinical study report (CSR) of IA1,⁶⁹ the trial statistical analysis plan (TSAP, version 5.0, dated 16 July 2018),⁷⁰ the trial protocol (Final Amendment 7, dated 5 September 2018)⁷¹ and from the CS. A summary of the additional checks made by the ERG in relation to the pre-planned statistical approach used by the company to analyse data from the included trial is provided in Table 6.

Table 6 ERG assessment of statistical approach used to analyse data from the JAVELIN	
Renal 101 trial	

Item	Statistical approach with ERG comments
Were all analysis populations clearly defined and pre- specified?	The analysis populations are reported in the CS (Table B.2.7, p36). The ERG is satisfied that these analysis populations (FAS, SAS and PP) are clearly defined and pre-defined in the JAVELIN Renal 101 TSAP v5.0 (Section 4, pp22-23).
Was an appropriate sample size calculation pre-specified?	The sample size calculation of the JAVELIN Renal 101 trial is reported in the CS, Section B.2.4.2 (p39). Four statistical hypotheses were tested in the JAVELIN Renal 101 trial to address the two primary objectives (PFS and OS in patients with PD-L1 positive tumours), followed by two of the secondary objectives (PFS and OS in patients unselected for PD-L1 expression, i.e. FAS population). A gatekeeping procedure was employed for statistical testing as outlined in the CS (Figure B.2.1, p38) and the statistical significance levels for each of the four tests took into account the sequential testing nature of the design as described in the CS (Section B.2.4.1, p38). The ERG is satisfied that this sample size calculation and approach to statistical testing is appropriate and pre-specified in the JAVELIN Renal 101 TSAP v5.0 (Section 5.1, pp24-30).
Were all protocol amendments carried out prior to analysis?	 The final protocol amendment 7 of the JAVELIN Renal 101 trial, a list of all amendments made from the original trial protocol and the rationale for these amendments were included as references to the CS. Most amendments were administrative or related minor language changes (for example to clarify inclusion and exclusion criteria) and the first five amendments were made before the data-cut off dates for interim analyses (IA1: 20 June 2018; IA2: 28 January 2018) and therefore not driven by any results of the interim analyses. The largest amendments were amendments 5 and 6: Within amendment 5, the primary objective of the JAVELIN Renal 101 trial was changed to demonstrate superiority of avelumab in combination with axitinib compared to sunitinib alone based on PFS by BICR and OS in patients with PD-L1 positive tumours based on the results of the JAVELIN Renal 100 study⁶⁵ and two trials of immune checkpoint inhibitors^{28,46} that showed an overall survival benefit among patients with
	 PD-L1 positive renal-cell carcinoma. Version 3.0 of the JAVELIN Renal 101 TSAP was also updated in line with the protocol amendment 5. Within amendment 6, a third interim analysis for OS was added to occur 15 months after IA2 for OS as the observed number of deaths in the trial at the date of the amendment (27 June 2018) was substantially lower than expected per protocol, leading to a substantially longer duration between the originally expected time of IA2 for OS and the final analysis for OS. The ERG acknowledges that amendment 6 of the protocol was related to results of the IA1 for OS, but the ERG understands the rationale for this protocol amendment and notes that the definitions and statistical analysis approach for OS in the third interim analysis have remained the same in protocol amendment 6.

Item	Statistical approach with ERG comments
Were all primary and secondary efficacy outcomes pre-defined and analysed appropriately?	The co-primary efficacy outcomes (PFS and OS in patients with PD-L1 positive tumours) and secondary efficacy outcomes (PFS and OS in patients unselected for PD-L1 expression, OR, DC, TTR, DoR and PFS on next-line therapy) are defined in the CS (Section B.2.3.4.3, p34). The statistical analysis approach for the co-primary and secondary efficacy outcomes is reported in the CS (Section B.2.4.3, pp39-40).
	The ERG is satisfied that the primary and secondary efficacy outcome definitions and analysis approaches were pre-defined in the JAVELIN Renal 101 TSAP v5.0 (definitions: Section 3.1-3.2, pp15-16 and analysis approaches: Section 6.1-6.2, pp39-55) and that the definitions and analysis approaches are appropriate. Results of primary and secondary efficacy outcomes are further discussed in Section 4.6 of this ERG report.
Was the analysis approach for PROs appropriate and pre-	PROs were FKSI-19 and EQ-5D-5L, measured in the FAS. The primary PRO endpoint was the time to deterioration in the FKSI-DRS subscale, defined as the time from date of randomisation to the first ≥3-point decrease from baseline.
specified?	These outcomes are described in the CS (Section B.2.3.4.5, p35). The ERG is satisfied that the safety outcome definitions and analysis approaches were pre-defined in the JAVELIN Renal 101 TSAP v5.0 (Section 6.3.2, pp64-66) and that the definitions and analysis approaches are appropriate. Results of PROs are further discussed in Section 4.8 of this ERG report.
Was the analysis approach for AEs appropriate and pre- specified?	AEs were assessed using the MedDRA classification system with severity graded according to the National Cancer Institute CTCAE version 4.03. Other safety outcomes are described in the CS (Table B.2.2). The ERG is satisfied that the safety outcome definitions and analysis approaches were pre-defined in the JAVELIN Renal 101 TSAP v5.0 (definitions: Section 6.6, pp79-94) and that the definitions and analysis approaches are appropriate. The ERG is also satisfied that all summary tables of AEs are provided in the JAVELIN Renal 101 CSR of IA1 (p182 to p210); all AEs, AEs of special interest, AEs leading to permanent or temporary treatment discontinuation, SAEs and deaths are presented and summarised by grade and by treatment arm.Treatment-related and treatment-emergent AEs are further discussed in Section 4.9 of this ERG report.
Were modelling assumptions (e.g. proportional hazards) assessed?	It was pre-specified in the JAVELIN Renal 101 TSAP v5.0 (Section 6.1, pp39-43) that PFS and OS would be analysed using a Cox PH model. As part of the clarification process, the company tested the PH assumption using Schoenfeld's residual test and by plotting log (-log(PFS or OS)) versus log(time) within each randomisation stratum. Based on these investigations, there was no evidence that the PH assumption was violated for either PFS (JAVELIN Renal 101 CSR of IA1, p116) or OS (JAVELIN Renal 101 CSR of IA1, p121). The ERG is satisfied that it is appropriate for the Cox PH model to be used and for HRs to be presented for PFS and OS.
Was a suitable approach employed for handling missing data?	The approach to managing missing data is described in Section 5.3 (pp33-39) of the JAVELIN Renal 101 TSAP v5.0. The ERG is satisfied that the approach is suitable.
Were all subgroup and sensitivity analyses pre- specified?	The ERG is satisfied that all of the subgroup analyses defined in the CS (Section B.2.7, p61) and presented in the CS, Appendix E and in response to clarification question A4d (Table 21 to Table 28 and Figure 23 to 28) were pre-specified in the JAVELIN Renal 101 TSAP v5.0 (Section 6.4, pp65-67). Sensitivity analyses of PFS and OS are referred to in the CS, Appendix L and numerical results were provided in response to clarification question A4b for PFS (Table 7 to Table 16) and clarification question A4c for OS (Table 17 to Table 20). The ERG is satisfied that these sensitivity analyses were pre-specified in the JAVELIN Renal 101 TSAP v5.0 (Section 6.2.2.3–6.2.2.4, pp 44-48).

AE=adverse event; CS=company submission; CSR=clinical study report; DC=disease control; CTCAE=common terminology criteria for adverse events; DoR=duration of response; EQ-5D-5L=EuroQoL five dimensions score; ERG=Evidence Review Group; FAS=full analysis set; FKSI-19=Functional Assessment of Cancer Therapy-Kidney Symptom Index-19; FKSI-DRS=FKSI-Disease Related Symptoms; HR=hazard ratio; IA=interim analysis; MedDRA=medical dictionary for regulatory activities; PD-L1=programmed death receptor ligand 1 PFS=progression-free survival; OR=objective response; OS=overall survival; PH=proportional hazards; PP=per protocol; PRO=patient reported outcome; SAS=safety analysis set; TSAP=trial statistical analysis plan; TTR=time to response

Source: extracted from the CS, JAVELIN Renal 101 CSR of IA1;⁶⁹ JAVELIN Renal 101 trial protocol (final protocol amendment 7), ⁷¹ TSAP (version 5.0),⁷⁰ the company's response to the clarification letter, and ERG comment

The ERG considers that the pre-planned statistical approach employed by the company is adequate and appropriate. The ERG notes that the sixth amendment to the JAVELIN Renal 101 protocol was data driven, related to the IA1 results for OS. However, the ERG acknowledges the rationale for this protocol amendment was due to a substantially lower number of deaths than expected per protocol in the JAVELIN Renal 101 trial at the time of IA1.

4.6 Efficacy results from the JAVELIN Renal 101 trial

The co-primary efficacy outcomes of the JAVELIN Renal 101 trial were PFS and OS in patients with PD-L1 positive tumours. However, in the CS, efficacy data were presented for the full analysis set (FAS) population, i.e. all patients unselected for PD-L1 expression, representing the proposed licensed indication. Efficacy results for patients with PD-L1 positive tumours are presented in CS, Appendix L and within the 2019 publication of the JAVELIN Renal 101 trial.⁷² According to the pre-specified gatekeeping strategy for statistical testing (see Table 6 of this ERG report and CS, Section B.2.4.1 for further details), PFS and OS in the FAS could be analysed and statistically tested due to the statistically significant difference in PFS for avelumab+axitinib versus sunitinib in patients with PD-L1 positive tumours.⁷²

Clinical advice to the ERG is that it is reasonable to consider all patients unselected for PD-L1 expression and the ERG notes that efficacy results for patients with PD-L1 positive tumours were very similar to the efficacy results for all patients in the FAS.

Efficacy results presented in this section are based on IA1 (data cut-off date 20 June 2018) and IA2 (data cut-off date 28 January 2019), where available, at the time of submission.

4.6.1 Progression-free survival (PFS)

A summary of PFS results by BICR assessment in the FAS at the time of IA1 and IA2 is provided in Table 7. The company also provided Kaplan-Meier (K-M) plots of PFS by BICR assessment at the time of IA1 and IA2 in the CS (Figure B.2.2 and Figure B.2.3 respectively).

Table 7 Summary of JAVELIN Renal 101 trial PFS results by BICR assessment (FAS; IA1	
and IA2)	

	IA1 (data cut-off	20 June 2018)	IA2 (data cut-off	IA2 (data cut-off 28 Jan 2019)		
	Avelumab+ axitinib (N=442)	Sunitinib (N=444)	Avelumab+ axitinib (N=442)	Sunitinib (N=444)		
Median follow-up time (95% CI), months	10.8	8.6				
Events, n (%)	180 (40.7)	216 (48.6)	229 (51.8)	258 (58.1)		
PD						
Death						
Censored, n (%)	262 (59.3)	228 (51.4)				
Ongoing without event, n (%)						
Median PFS (95% CI), months	13.8 (11.1 to NE)	8.4 (6.9 to 11.1)	13.3 (11.1 to 15.3)	8.0 (6.7 to 9.8)		
HR (95% CI)	0.69 (0.56 to 0.84)		0.69 (0.57 to 0.83)			
One-sided p-value	0.0001		<0.0001			
Two-sided p-value						
Probability (95% CI) of be	eing event-free at:		-			
12 months						
24 months						

BICR=blinded independent central review; CI=confidence interval; FAS=full analysis set; HR=hazard ratio; IA1=first interim analysis; IA2=second interim analysis; NE=not estimable; PD=progressive disease; PFS=progression-free survival Source: CS, extracted from Table B.2.11 and Table B.2.12 and Table 6 of the company response to the clarification letter

PFS was statistically significantly longer in the avelumab+axitinib arm compared to the sunitinib arm at the time of IA1 (median PFS 13.8 months compared to 8.4 months; hazard ratio [HR] 0.69, 95% confidence interval [CI] 0.56 to 0.84; one-sided p-value 0.0001). The company states that results at the time of the second interim analysis (IA2) reinforced these earlier results (median PFS 13.3 months compared to 8.0 months; HR 0.69, 95% CI 0.57 to 0.83; one-sided p-value <0.0001). Clinical advice to the ERG is that the PFS gain observed for avelumab+axitinib versus sunitinib is clinically meaningful.

The ERG notes that results for PFS assessed by investigator assessment (CSR of IA1, Section 11.4.1.3.1.3, p116) are consistent with the BICR assessment. A range of sensitivity analyses of PFS by BICR were performed and the ERG is satisfied that results of these sensitivity analysis are numerically similar to the results of the analysis of PFS by BICR in the FAS (Table 7) and that conclusions are unchanged; see CS, Appendix L.1.1 for details of sensitivity analyses and the company response to question A4b of the clarification letter for results of the sensitivity analyses.

Results of pre-specified subgroup analyses of PFS at the time of IA1 and IA2 are provided in Figure 23 and Figure 24 respectively of the company response to question A4d of the clarification letter. The ERG considers that PFS results for all pre-specified subgroups are

generally consistent with the PFS results presented in Table 7 of this ERG report but notes that the imprecision of these results should be considered when drawing conclusions due to small sample sizes and imbalanced group sizes of some of the subgroups.

4.6.2 Overall survival (OS)

A summary of OS results in the FAS at the time of IA1 and IA2 is provided in Table 8.

	IA1 (data cut-off	20 June 2018)	IA2 (data cut-off 28 Jan 2019)			
	Avelumab+ axitinib (N=442)	Sunitinib (N=444)	Avelumab+ axitinib (N=442)	Sunitinib (N=444)		
Median follow-up time (95% CI), months	12.0	11.5				
Events, n (%)	63 (14.3)	75 (16.9)	109 (24.7)	129 (29.1)		
Censored, n (%)	379 (85.7)	369 (83.1)				
Ongoing without event, n (%)						
Median OS (95% CI), months	NE	NE	NE (30.0 to NE)	NE (27.4 to NE)		
HR (95% CI)	0.78 (0.55 to 1.08)		0.80 (0.62 to 1.03)	•		
One-sided p-value	0.0679		0.0392			
Two-sided p-value						
Probability (95% CI) of be	ing event-free at:					
12 months						
24 months						

Table 8 Summary of JAVELIN Renal 101 trial OS results (FAS; IA1 and IA2)

CI=confidence interval; FAS=full analysis set; HR=hazard ratio; IA1=first interim analysis; IA2=second interim analysis; NE=not estimable; OS=overall survival

Source: CS, extracted from Table B.2.16 and Table B.2.17

It should be noted that, at both the time of IA1 and of IA2, OS data were immature with 25.8% and **should** of the 535 deaths required for final OS analysis at the time of IA1 and IA2 respectively. Median OS was not reached in either treatment arm at the time of IA1. There was no statistically significant in OS between avelumab+axitinib and sunitinib at the prespecified significance level of 0.025 Median OS was not reached in either treatment difference between arm at the time of IA2. Results again showed no statistically significant difference between arms at the pre-specified significance level of 0.025 (HR 0.80, 95% CI 0.62 to 1.03).

Two sensitivity analyses of OS were performed at the time of IA1 and IA2 and the ERG is satisfied that results of these sensitivity analysis are numerically similar to the results of the FAS analysis of OS and that conclusions are unchanged; see CS, Appendix L.1.2 for details of sensitivity analyses and the company response to question A4c of the clarification letter for results of the sensitivity analyses.

Results of pre-specified subgroup analyses of OS at the time of IA1 and IA2 are provided in Table 27 and Table 28 respectively of the company response to question A4d of the clarification letter. The ERG considers that OS results for most of the pre-specified subgroups are generally consistent with the results of the FAS analysis of OS but notes that the imprecision of these results should be considered when drawing conclusions due to small sample sizes and imbalanced group sizes of some of the subgroups.

The ERG agrees with the company assessment that, at the time of IA1, definitive conclusions cannot yet be drawn based on the results of these analyses due to the immaturity of the OS data.

Progression-free survival on next-line therapy (PFS2)

As a supportive analysis of the immature OS data, the company presents PFS on next-line therapy (PFS2); the company states PFS2 data may provide an indication of long-term survival improvements.⁷³ A summary of PFS2 by investigator assessment in all patients in the FAS at the time of IA1 and IA2 is provided in Table 9. Formal statistical testing of PFS2 was not planned within the JAVELIN Renal 101 TSAP.⁷⁰

(FAS; IA1 and IA2)						
Table 9 Summary of JAV	/ELIN Renal	101 trial PF	S2 results	s by investig	jator assess	sment

	IA1 (data cut-off 20 June 2018)		IA2 (data cut-off 28 Jan 2019)			
	Avelumab+axit inib (N=442)	Sunitinib (N=444)	Avelumab+axit inib (N=442)	Sunitinib (N=444)		
Events, n (%)			133 (30.1)	192 (43.2)		
Discontinuation of next-line treatment after first PD						
Second PD after next-line treatment						
Death						
Censored, n (%)						
Ongoing without event, n (%)						
Median PFS2 (95% CI),	NE	18.4	NE	19.4		
months	(19.9 to NE)	(15.7 to 23.6)	(26.3 to NE)	(16.9 to 23.8)		
HR (95% CI)	0.56 (0.42 to 0.74)		0.55 (0.44 to 0.69)			
Probability (95% CI) of being event-free at:						
12 months						
24 months						

Cl=confidence interval; FAS=full analysis set; HR=hazard ratio; IA1=first interim analysis; IA2=second interim analysis; NE=not estimable; PD=progressive disease; PFS2=progression-free survival on next-line therapy Source: CS, extracted from Table B.2.18 and Table B.2.19

Median PFS2 was not reached in the avelumab+axitinib arm at the time of IA1 or IA2. Results of the two interim analyses suggest that PFS2 may be longer in the avelumab+axitinib arm

compared to the sunitinib arm. The ERG agrees with the company that there is no clear evidence of any negative impact of first-line treatment with avelumab+axitinib on any subsequent benefit gained from second-line treatment.

4.6.3 Objective response

A summary of objective response results by BICR assessment in all patients in the FAS at the time of IA1 and IA2 is provided in Table 10.

Table 10 Summary of JAVELIN Renal 101 trial objective response results by BICR
assessment (FAS; IA1 and IA2)

	IA1 (data cut-off 20	June 2018)	IA2 (data cut-off 28 Jan 2019)		
	Avelumab+axitinib (N=442) (N=444)		Avelumab+axitinib (N=442)	Sunitinib (N=444)	
Objective response, n (%)	227 (51.4)	114 (25.7)	232 (52,5)	121 (27.3)	
CR, n (%)	15 (3.4)	8 (1.8)			
PR, n (%)	212 (48.0)	106 (23.9)			
ORR (%) (95% CI)	51.4 (46.6 to 56.1)	25.7 (21.7 to 30.0)	52.5 (47.7 to 57.2)	27.3 (23.2 to 31.6)	
OR (95% CI)	3.10 (2.30 to 4.15)		3.00 (2.23 to	4.00)	

BICR=blinded independent central review; CI=confidence interval; CR=complete response; FAS=full analysis set; IA1=first interim analysis; IA2=second interim analysis; PR=partial response; OR=odds ratio; ORR=objective response rate; Source: CS, extracted from Table B.2.13 and Table B.2.14

The company highlights in the CS (Section B.1.3.6, p23) that current NICE recommended firstline treatments have demonstrated ORRs of $\leq 33\%$.^{22,23,27,67} The ORR in the avelumab+axitinib arm was around double that of the sunitinib arm at the time of IA1 (51.4% compared to 25.7%) and at the time of IA2 (52.5% compared to 27.3%). The proportions of patients with CR and PR were higher in the avelumab+axitinib arm than the sunitinib arm at the time of IA1 and IA2.

For patients with a CR or PR, TTR and DoR was summarised in the CS (Table B.2.15 and Figure B.2.5). At the time of IA1, median response time occurred earlier on avelumab+axitinib compared to sunitinib (2.6 months compared to 3.2 months) and an ad-hoc analysis of DoR favoured avelumab+axitinib over sunitinib.

The ERG notes that ORR results assessed by investigator assessment (CSR of IA1, Section 11.4.1.3.3.3.2, p129) are consistent with the BICR assessment.

Results of pre-specified subgroup analyses of ORR at the time of IA1 and IA2 are provided in Table 23 and Table 24 respectively and of DoR at the time of IA1 and IA2 are provided in Table 25 and Table 26 respectively of the company response to question A4d of the clarification letter. The ERG considers that ORR and DoR results for all of the pre-specified subgroups are generally consistent with the ORR and DoR results presented in Table 10 of

this ERG report but notes that the imprecision of these results should be considered when drawing conclusions due to small sample sizes and imbalanced group sizes of some of the subgroups.

4.7 ERG critique of the indirect evidence

4.7.1 Trials identified and included in the NMAs

In addition to the JAVELIN Renal 101 trial,⁷² the company identified five RCTs^{10,22,27,61,62} for inclusion in the NMAs for the all risk status population and one additional RCT⁶⁷ for inclusion in the NMAs for the IMDC intermediate/poor risk status population. The company included RCTs with published PFS or OS HRs and/or K-M plots. For all of the included trials, except for the JAVELIN Renal 101 trial (which had co-primary efficacy outcomes of PFS and OS in patients with PD-L1 positive tumours), the primary outcome was PFS.

Network diagrams for the all risk status and IMDC intermediate/poor risk status populations are shown in Figure 2 and Figure 3 respectively.

The company assessed feasibility and heterogeneity by examining:

- Differences in trial design, patient populations and characteristics (CS, Section B.2.9.2, Table B.2.20 and Section B.2.9.3.2, Table B.2.22; CS, Appendix D, Table B.5.6 and Table B.5.8).
- Outcomes and relative treatment effects (CS, Section B.2.9.3.1, Table B.2.21 [PFS and OS]; CS, Appendix D, Table B.5.9 [ORR], Table B.5.10 [PFS and OS], Table B.5.11 [types of AEs] and Table 5.1.2 [withdrawals due to AEs]).

Table 11 of this ERG report includes a summary of the key design features and patient characteristics of the trials included in the company's PFS and OS NMAs. A summary of the PFS and OS data included in the company's proportional hazards (PH) and non-PH NMAs is presented in Table 12.

Confidential until published



Figure 2 Network diagram for PFS and OS in the all risk status population

Ave=avelumab; Axi=axitinib; Paz=pazopanib; OS=overall survival; PFS=progression-free survival; Sor=sorafenib; Sun=sunitinib; Tiv=tivozanib Source: CS, Figure B.2.13



Figure 3 Network diagram for PFS and OS in the IMDC intermediate/poor risk status population

Ave=avelumab; Axi=axitinib; Cabo=cabozantinib; IMDC=International Metastatic RCC Database Consortium; OS=overall survival; PFS=progression-free survival; RCC=renal cell carcinoma; Sun=sunitinib Source: CS, Figure B.2.14

Trial	Design	Population	Clear cell	Treatment arms	ECOG PS ^a	MSKCC risk score ^a	IMDC risk score ^a		
All risk status p	All risk status population								
Motzer 2019 ⁷² (JAVELIN Renal 101)	Phase III, open-label, multicentre, global, parallel arms	Previously untreated aRCC	100%	AVE+AXI (n=442) SUN (n=444)	0-1: 99.8% 2: 0.1%	Favourable: 22.1% Intermediate: 65.0% Poor: 10.8%	Favourable: 21.4% Intermediate: 61.7% Poor:16.1%		
Motzer 2013 ²⁷ (COMPARZ)	Phase III, open-label, multicentre, global, parallel arms	Previously untreated aRCC	100%	PAZ (n=557) SUN (n=553)	NR	Favourable: 27.3% Intermediate: 58.6% Poor: 10.7%	Favourable: NR Intermediate: NR Poor: NR		
Motzer 2013 ²² (TIVO-1)	Phase III, open-label, multicentre, European, parallel arms	Previously untreated aRCC or one prior therapy for aRCC	100%	TIV (n=260; n=181 previously untreated) SOR (n=257; n=181 previously untreated)	0-1: 100% 2: 0%	Favourable: 30.4% ^b Intermediate: 64.4% ^b Poor: 5.2% ^b	Favourable: NR Intermediate: NR Poor: NR		
Hutson 2013 ¹⁰ (A4061032)	Phase III, open-label, multicentre, global, parallel arms	Previously untreated aRCC	100%	AXI (n=192) SOR (n=96)	0-1: 100% 2: 0%	Favourable: 51.0% Intermediate: 43.1% Poor: 3.1%	Favourable: NR Intermediate: NR Poor: NR		
Eichelberg 2015 ⁶¹ (SWITCH)	Phase III, open-label, multicentre, European, crossover arms	Previously untreated aRCC	87%	$SOR \rightarrow SUN (n=182)$ SUN \rightarrow SOR (n=183)	0-1: 97.0% 2: 0.3%	Favourable: 45.0% Intermediate: 55.0% Poor: 0.5%	Favourable: NR Intermediate: NR Poor: NR		
Tomita 2014 ⁶² (CROSS-J- RCC)	Phase III, open-label, multicentre, Japan, crossover arms	Previously untreated aRCC,	100%	$SOR \rightarrow SUN (n=63)$ SUN $\rightarrow SOR (n=57)$	NR	Favourable: 21.7% Intermediate: 88.3% Poor: 0%	Favourable: NR Intermediate: NR Poor: NR		
IMDC intermedi	ate/poor risk status popu	ulation							
Motzer 2019 ⁷² (JAVELIN Renal 101, subgroups)	Phase III, open-label, multicentre, global, parallel arms	Previously untreated aRCC, intermediate or poor IMDC risk	100%	AVE+AXI (n=343) SUN (n=347)	0-1: 99.8% ^b 2: 0.1% ^b	Intermediate: 85.7% ^c Poor: 14.3% ^c	Intermediate: 79.3% ^c Poor:20.3% ^c		
Choueiri 2018 ⁶⁷ (CABOSUN)	Phase II, open-label, multicentre, US, parallel arms	Previously untreated aRCC, intermediate or poor IMDC risk	100%	CAB (n=79) SUN (n=78)	0-1: 87% 2: 13%	Intermediate: NR Poor: NR	Intermediate: 80.9% Poor: 19.1%		

Table 11 Summary of key design and patient characteristics in the trials included in the NMAs

a. Percentage of total patients randomised. Where percentages do not sum to 100%, the characteristic was not reported for the remaining percentage

b. Based on all randomised patients, not reported for subgroup of previously untreated aRCC patients

c. Proportion of patients with known intermediate/poor risk status in subgroups based on IMDC risk status

aRCC=advanced renal cell carcinoma; AVE=avelumab; AXI=axitinib; CABO=cabozantinib; CS=company submission; ECOG=Eastern Cooperative Oncology Group; IMDC=International Metastatic Renal Cell Carcinoma Database Consortium; MSKCC=Memorial Sloan Kettering Cancer Centre; NR=not reported; NMA=network meta-analysis; PAZ=pazopanib; PS=performance status; SOR=sorafenib; SUN=sunitinib; TIVO=tivozanib

Source: CS, extracted from CS, Appendix D, Table B.5.6 and Table B.5.8; additional data extracted from journal publications^{10,22,27,61,62,67,72} of trials included in the NMAs

Table 12 Summary of PFS and OS outcomes in the trials included in the company NMAs

Trial	Treatment arms		PFS			OS	
		Assessment method	Median (95% CI), months	HR (95% CI)	Median (95% CI), months	HR (95% CI)	
All risk status populat	ion						
Motzer 201972	AVE+AXI (n=442)	BICR	13.8 (11.1 to NE)	0.69	NE	0.78	
(JAVELIN Renal 101)	SUN (n=444)	BICR	8.4 (6.9 to 11.1)	(0.56 to 0.84)	NE	(0.55 to 1.08)	
Motzer 2013 ²⁷	PAZ (n=557)	BICR	8.4 (8.3 to 10.9)	1.05	28.3 (26 to 35.5) ^a	0.92	
(COMPARZ)	SUN (n=553)	BICR	9.5 (8.3 to 11.1)	(0.90 to 1.22)	29.1 (25.4 to 33.1) ^a	(0.79 to 1.06) ^a	
Motzer 2013 ²²	TIV (n=181 previously untreated)	BICR	12.7 (NR to NR)	0.76	NR	1.23 (0.90 to	
(TIVO-1)	SOR (n=181 previously untreated)	BICR	9.1 (NR to NR)	(0.58 to 0.99)	NR	1.67)	
Hutson 2013 ¹⁰	AXI (n=192)	BICR	10.1 (7.2 to 12.1) ^c	0.77	21.7 (18.0 to 31.7)	0.99	
(A4061032)	SOR (n=96)	BICR	6.5 (4.7 to 8.3) ^c	(0.56 to 1.05) ^c	23.3 (18.1 to 33.2)	(0.73 to 1.36)	
Eichelberg 2015 ⁶¹	SOR \rightarrow SUN (n=182)	Investigator	5.9 (5.5 to 7.9) ^d	1.19	30.0 (23.3 to 34.7) ^d	0.99	
(SWITCH)	SUN \rightarrow SOR (n=183)	Investigator	8.5 (7.1 to 11.2) ^d	(0.97 to 1.47) ^d	27.4 (22.3 to 35.9) ^d	(0.70 to 1.27) ^d	
Tomita 201462	SOR \rightarrow SUN (n=63)	Unclear	8.7 (NR to NR)	0.67	38.4 (NR to NR)	0.93	
(CROSS-J-RCC)	SUN \rightarrow SOR (n=57)	Unclear	7.0 (NR to NR)	(0.42 to 1.08)	30.9 (NR to NR)	(0.59 to 1.49)	
IMDC intermediate/poo	or risk status						
Motzer 201972	AVE+AXI (n=271, intermediate)	BICR	13.8 (9.7 to NE)	0.74			
(JAVELIN Renal 101,	SUN (n=276, intermediate)	BICR	8.4 (7 to 11.2)	(0.57 to 0.95)			
subgroup) ^e	AVE+AXI (n=72, poor)	BICR	6.0 (3.6 to 8.7)	0.57			
	SUN (n=71, poor)	BICR	2.9 (2.7 to 5.5)	(0.38 to 0.88)			
Choueiri 201867	CAB (n=79)	Investigator	8.6 (6.8 to 14)	0.48	26.6 (14.6 to NE)	0.80	
(CABOSUN)	SUN (n=78)	Investigator	5.3 (3.0 to 8.2)	(0.31 to 0.74)	21.2 (16.3 to 27.4)	(0.53 to 1.21)	

a. OS data (digitised from the corresponding K-M curve) included in the non-PH parametric NMAs. The company included different data within the PH NMA provided in response to question A1 of the clarification letter (median OS PAZ=28.4 [95% CI 26.2 to 35.6]; SUN=29.3 [95% CI 25.3 to 32.5]; HR=0.91 [95% CI 0.76 to 1.08]). The company clarified during the factual accuracy check that the PFS data reflects independent review PFS while PFS data reported in papers published earlier (2013)¹⁰ and later (2017)⁷⁶ reflects investigator assessed PFS (median PFS axitinib=10.1 months; sorafenib=6.5 months; HR=0.77 [95% CI 0.56 to 1.05])^{10,76}

b. The company states in response to question A1 of the clarification letter and clarified within the factual accuracy check that OS data for the previously untreated subgroup, unadjusted for treatment cross-over from NICE TA512¹⁹ was incorporated into its NMAs. However, the ERG is unsure whether OS data for the previously untreated population or for the whole population has been included in the NMAs (and whether the OS data adjusted for treatment crossover or unadjusted OS data were used)

c. PFS data (digitised from the corresponding K-M curve) included in the non-PH parametric NMAs. The company included different data within the updated PH NMA provided in response to question A1 of the clarification letter (median PFS AXI=11.1; SOR=7.4; HR=0.77 [95% CI 0.57 to 1.04])⁷⁴

d. 90% confidence intervals reported in the Eichelberg 2015 publication.⁶¹

e. In the CS (Appendix E, p1), the company states that the subgroup data from the JAVELIN Renal 101 trial are immature and definitive conclusions cannot yet be drawn

aRCC=advanced renal cell carcinoma; AVE=avelumab; AXI=axitinib; ; BICR=blinded independent central review; CI=confidence interval IMDC=International Metastatic Renal Cell Carcinoma Database Consortium; NE=Not estimable; NR=not reported; OS=overall survival; PAZ=pazopanib; PFS=progression-free survival; SOR=sorafenib; SUN=sunitinib; TIV=tivozanib Source: CS, extracted from Table B.2.16 and clarification letter, Table 1 and Table 27

ERG critique of trial design and patient population

The ERG notes that all of the RCTs in the network for the all risk status population were generally of a similar design i.e., they were open-label, phase III studies. The ERG also highlights that the CABOSUN trial,⁶⁷ one of the studies used in the IMDC intermediate/poor risk status network, was a phase II study which only recruited 157 patients; the only other trial in this network was the JAVELIN Renal 101 trial which included 690 patients with IMDC intermediate/poor risk status. These differences may lead to statistical heterogeneity and therefore uncertainty in the NMAs of the IMDC intermediate/poor risk status population.

The ERG agrees with the company's assessment that the age, sex, metastatic sites, ECOG PS and prior therapies of patients at baseline were broadly similar across all trials included in the company's NMAs (CS, Appendix D, Table B.5.8). Within all of the trials contributing to the all risk status population NMAs, >99% of patients were functioning at a high level (ECOG PS 0-1). Within the CABOSUN trial,⁶⁷ which contributed to the IMDC intermediate/poor risk status population NMAs, the PS of 87% of patients was defined as ECOG PS 0-1, and the PS of the remaining 13% was defined as ECOG PS 2. Clinical advice to the ERG is that within clinical practice, some patients defined at ECOG PS 2 and would still be eligible for treatment with avelumab+axitinib or VEGFR-targeted TKI agents such as sunitinib, pazopanib and tivozanib.

All of the patients recruited to six of the trials included in the company's NMAs had clear cell aRCC, whilst in the remaining trial,⁶¹ 13% of recruited patients had tumours of a non-clear cell histology.⁶¹ While it is considered that tumours of a clear cell histology respond differently to treatment compared to tumours of a non-clear cell histology (see Section 2.2.3), the ERG does not consider that including results from this small proportion of patients in the NMAs is likely to have a major effect on NMA results.

In the all risk status NMAs, in which all of the trials reported risk status using the MKSCC classification system, the proportions of patients defined as having a favourable risk status varied from around 22% to 51%, the variation in terms of intermediate risk status was from approximately 43% to 88%, and that for poor risk status was from approximately 0% to 11%. One trial recruited only patients of favourable or intermediate risk status⁶² and one trial recruited <1% of patients with poor risk status.⁶¹ The IMDC risk status of patients was only reported in the two trials in the IMDC intermediate/poor risk status population NMAs, i.e. the JAVELIN Renal 101 trial and in the CABOSUN trial.⁶⁷ The proportions of patients with intermediate and poor risk status aRCC within the intermediate/poor risk status populations of the two trials were similar. The ERG notes that MSKCC and IMDC risk status scores are considered to be important prognostic criteria,^{30,75} and the variation between trials in terms of

the proportions of patients in each risk status category may have an impact on the results, particularly on the precision of the results, from the NMAs for the all risk status population.

The ERG notes that two of the trials (Eichelberg et al 2015⁶¹ and Tomita et al 2017⁶²) were of a randomised sequential design (patients were randomised to receive sunitinib followed by sorafenib, or sorafenib followed by sunitinib). Both of the randomised sequential trials measured first-line PFS (i.e. PFS on the first randomised treatment, sorafenib or sunitinib) and therefore PFS could be included within the NMAs for both of these trials. However, OS data were not available from the two trials for the first randomised treatment only; OS data were only available at the end of the treatment sequence (i.e. sorafenib followed by sunitinib or sunitinib followed by sorafenib). Therefore the ERG considers that the link between the nodes of sunitinib and sorafenib that is assumed by the design of the OS network for the all risk status population (Figure 2) is not a valid link to make as there is no actual comparison of OS resulting from treatment with sorafenib versus treatment with sunitinib in either of the trials. Therefore, the ERG considers that the entire network for OS in the all risk status population is invalidated.

Furthermore, the TIVO-1 trial²² permitted crossover from the sorafenib arm to the tivozanib arm (61% patients who progressed on sorafenib crossed over to tivozanib). While the design of the remaining trials^{10,22,27,67,72} did not permit treatment crossover,^{10,22,27,67,72} between 18%¹⁰ and 65%⁶⁷ of patients received at least one subsequent systemic or anti-cancer therapy. Furthermore, in the JAVELIN Renal 101 trial, subsequent therapy included immunotherapy (the PD-1 checkpoint inhibitor, nivolumab): 24% of patients the sunitinib arm and 3% of patients in the avelumab+axitinib arm (or 65% and15% those who received any subsequent therapy in these respective arms). Immunotherapy was not widely available to patients at the time the other trials were conducted (although it is reported that 18% of all patients in the CABOSUN trial⁶⁷ received a PD-1 checkpoint inhibitor as subsequent therapy, 29% of all those who received any subsequent therapy in these trials were to receive after disease progression within these trials raises concerns about the validity the network structures for OS in the all risk status population and in the IMDC intermediate/poor risk status population. Thus, it could be argued that the treatment nodes within the network do not represent the effect of the treatment alone.

ERG critique of PFS and OS outcomes reported in the trials included in the NMAs

The company reports the statistical approaches used to analyse the PFS and OS outcomes from the trials included in the NMAs in the CS (Appendix D, Table B.5.7). The ERG considers that, for all trials, the statistical approaches used were appropriate but notes that one trial

which was reported as an abstract only, limited information was available regarding the statistical approach.⁶²

The ERG notes that PFS by BICR is included in the NMA for four of the trials,^{10,22,27,72} PFS by investigator assessment is included in the NMA for two trials^{61,67} and for one trial,⁶² the assessment method of PFS was unclear.

It should be noted that all of the trials included in the company's NMAs recruited previously untreated patients, except for the TIVO-1 trial,²² for which 30% of recruited patients had received one previous therapy. However subgroup data were available from this trial for patients who were previously untreated for metastatic disease. It is these subgroup data which are used in the NMAs for PFS but as highlighted above, the ERG is unsure whether OS data for the previously untreated population or for the whole population have been included in the NMAs (Table 12).

Sunitinib was included as a treatment arm in five of the seven trials.^{27,61,62,67,72} Median PFS and OS estimates were broadly consistent across the sunitinib arms of the five trials^{27,61,62,67,72} for the all risk status population (median PFS was approximately 8 to 9 months and median OS was approximately 27 to 38 months). In the CABOSUN trial,⁶⁷ median PFS and OS were lower in the sunitinib arm compared to the sunitinib arms of the JAVELIN Renal 101 trial (median PFS 5.3 months and median OS 21.2 months); the ERG considers that this may reflect survival expectations for the recruited population (IMDC intermediate/poor risk status and the only trial which recruited >1% of participants with ECOG PS 2 [13%]).

4.7.2 Assessment of risk of bias of the trials included in the NMAs

The company performed a quality assessment of the trials included in the NMAs for the two populations using the minimum criteria set out in the NICE Guide to the Methods of Technology appraisal.⁶⁸ The company's quality assessment is presented in the CS (Appendix D, Table B.5.13). The ERG disagrees with some of the company's conclusions (see Table 13).

Due to a lack of detail it is not clear whether the randomisation and allocation concealment processes used in two trials^{22,62} were acceptable. A method of central and/or web based randomisation was used in all five of the other trials used in the company's NMAs; the ERG considers that this method of randomisation is adequate.

All of the trials included in the company NMAs were of an open-label design. The bias associated with the magnitude of PFS and ORR outcomes from trials of this design was minimised in four of the trials^{10,22,27,72} as these outcomes were assessed by BICR. PFS and

ORR were assessed by investigators in two trials ^{61,67} and the method of assessment was unclear in the remaining trial.⁶²

Three of the trials^{61,67,72} reported adequate methods to account for missing data, while the other four trials^{10,22,27,62} did not report any methods used to account for missing data.

The ERG considers that for six out of the seven trials used in the company's NMAs, treatment arms were similar at baseline in terms of prognostic factors, there were no unexpected imbalances between treatment groups, an intention-to-treat approach was used and there was no evidence to suggest authors measured more outcomes than they reported. For the remaining trial,⁶² which was reported as an abstract only, limited information on trial design made it impossible to assess quality with any certainty.⁶²

Quality assessment item	Motzer 2019 ⁷² JAVELIN Renal 101	Eichelberg 2015 ⁶¹ (SWITCH)	Hutson 2013 ¹⁰ (A4061032)	Motzer 2013 ²⁷ (COMPARZ)	Motzer 2013 ²² (TIVO-1)	Tomita 2014 ⁶² (CROSS-J- RCC) ^a	Choueiri 2018 ⁶⁷ (CABOSUN)
Was randomisation carried out appropriately?	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Not clear	Not clear	Yes
Was the concealment of treatment allocation adequate?	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Not clear	Not clear	Yes
Were the groups similar at the outset of the study in terms of prognostic factors?	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Not clear	Yes
Were the care providers, participants and outcome assessors blind to treatment allocation?	No (BICR used)	No (Investigator review used)	No (BICR used)	No (BICR used)	No (BICR used)	Not clear	No (Investigator review used)
Were there any unexpected imbalances in drop-outs between groups?	No	No	No	No	No	Not clear	No
Is there any evidence to suggest that the authors measured more outcomes than they reported?	No	No	No	No	No	Not clear	No
Did the analysis include an intention-to- treat analysis? If so, was this appropriate?	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Not clear	Yes
Were appropriate methods used to account for missing data?	Yes	Yes	Not clear	Not clear	Not clear	Not clear	Yes

Table 13 ERG quality assessment for the trials included in the NMAs

a. Abstract only available BICR=blinded independent central review; CS=company submission; ERG=evidence review group; NMA=network meta-analysis Source: ERG quality assessment

4.7.3 NMA methods

Proportional hazards assumption

In the CS, the company stated that they assessed the validity of the PH assumption for PFS and OS in all of the trials included in the NMAs by visually inspecting log-cumulative hazard plots. These log-cumulative hazard plots were not provided in the CS but were provided in response to question A2a of the clarification letter.

The ERG considers that visual inspection of log-cumulative hazard plots is subjective and, therefore, may not always be an adequate method of judging the validity of the PH assumption. Therefore, during the clarification process, the ERG asked the company to also perform a statistical test which would corroborate or contradict results obtained by visual assessment (clarification letter, question A2b). The company's response to the clarification letter included Schoenfeld residual plots and tests for PFS data from six of the trials^{10,22,27,61,62,67} and for OS data from five of the trials.^{10,22,27,61,67} The company judged that for two of the trials,^{22,62} the Schoenfeld residual plots and tests suggested violation of the PH assumption for PFS and for OS, but, for all of the other trials, the Schoenfeld residuals plots and tests did not suggest the PH assumption for PFS and OS had been violated (despite many of the log-cumulative hazard plots showing crossing of curves). The ERG generally agrees with the company assessments of the log-cumulative hazard plots and the Schoenfeld residual plots and tests and agrees that there are uncertainties around the validity of the PH assumption for PFS and OS across the trials included in the NMAs.

Due to uncertainties regarding the validity of the PH assumption, the company conducted both a standard Bayesian NMA assuming PH (PH NMAs) and also NMAs using methods which do not require an assumption of PH (non-PH NMAs). The ERG agrees that this approach was appropriate.

PH NMA methods

The PH NMAs were conducted according to the methods described in the NICE Decision Support Unit (DSU) Technical Support Documents (TSD) 2 to 4⁷⁷⁻⁷⁹ and implemented using the R statistical software 'gemtc' package.⁸⁰ Both fixed effects and random effects models were fitted. NMA results are presented as HRs and 95% Credible Intervals (CrIs) for avelumab+axitinib versus each of the comparators listed in the final scope issued by NICE.¹

Non-PH NMA methods

The non-PH NMAs were conducted based on the methods described by Ouwens et al 2010.⁸¹ This approach involves fitting parametric curves to data from each treatment arm of each trial in the network and estimating time-varying treatment effects. The company fitted the following

parametric distributions: Weibull, Gompertz, Log-logistic, Log-normal, Generalised Gamma and Generalised F. The company selected the 'best fitting' parametric curve for the comparison of avelumab+axitinib versus tivozanib or of avelumab+axitinib versus cabozantinib based on the Akaike information criterion (AIC) and Bayesian information criterion (BIC) statistics, visual assessment of the extent to which curves fitted published K-M data, and expert assessment of the clinical plausibility of survival outcomes predicted by each curve for PFS and OS (CS, Appendix D.3.1).

The parametric NMA models were fitted with fixed effects using the 'flexsurv' package of R⁸² and in response to question A3c of the clarification letter, the company provided example code for fitting these models. The company used individual participant data (IPD) from the JAVELIN Renal 101 trial and re-created pseudo IPD by digitising published K-M data and applying the censoring algorithm of Guyot et al 2012⁸³ for the other six trials. The company presented NMA PFS and OS results as curves, and as survival probabilities (with accompanying 95% CIs) at 1 year, 2 years and 10 years, for each treatment within the network for PFS and for OS in CS, Appendix D, Section D.4.

Further details of the company's PH and non-PH NMAs methods can be found in CS, Appendix D, Section D.3.

ERG critique of the company's NMA methods

The ERG considers that the NMA methods used by the company were reasonable, given the uncertainties regarding the PH assumption for PFS and OS within many of the trials included in the NMAs. The ERG considers that the company has applied the methods as described in the NICE DSU TSDs 2 to 4⁷⁷⁻⁷⁹ (PH-NMAs) and in the methods of Ouwens et al 2010⁸¹ (non-PH NMAs) appropriately. The ERG considers the company's approach to selecting the 'best fitting' model for the non-PH NMAs based on model fit statistics, visual assessment, and clinical plausibility is generally appropriate. However, the ERG notes that results from the extrapolations beyond the time-frame of the available trial data are very uncertain.

The ERG also notes that due to the lack of a closed loop within either of the networks (as evident from Figure 2 and Figure 3 of this ERG report), results generated by the company's NMAs are based on indirect evidence and, therefore, the fundamental assumption of consistency between the direct and indirect evidence used to inform an NMA cannot be investigated statistically. The unknown validity of the consistency assumption should be taken into account when interpreting numerical results from the indirect comparisons of avelumab+axitinib versus pazopanib, tivozanib and cabozantinib.

However, as discussed in Section 4.7.1, due to the inclusion of two trials of a randomised sequential design^{61,62} and the diverse subsequent therapies received in all of the studies included within the NMAs, the ERG is concerned about the structure of the OS network in the all risk status and the IMDC intermediate/poor risk status population and considers that no conclusions can be reliably drawn from the NMAs of OS.

4.7.4 Results from the NMAs

In response to question A1a of the clarification letter, the company highlighted three minor corrections to the extracted data included within the NMAs and therefore provide updated results for the PH NMAs (company response to question A1 of the clarification letter, Table 2, Table 3 and Table 4) but did not carry out any updates relevant to the non-PH NMAs. The updated PH NMA results are very similar to the original results provided within the CS (numerical results are the same to 1 or 2 decimal places). In this ERG report, the ERG has therefore, presented the original results provided in the CS from both the PH and non-PH NMAs for consistency.

PH NMA: all risk status population and IMDC intermediate/poor risk status population

Results from the PFS and OS PH NMAs for the all risk status and IMDC intermediate/poor risk status populations are presented in Table 14.

Treatment	PFS: HR (95% Crl)		OS: HR (95% Crl)		
Treatment	Fixed-effects	Random-effects	Fixed-effects	Random-effects	
all risk status	all risk status population: avelumab+axitinib versus treatment				
Sunitinib	0.69 (0.56 to 0.84) ^a	0.69 (0.01 to 44.25)	0.78 (0.56 to 1.09)	0.78 (0.01 to 45.30)	
Pazopanib	0.66 (0.51 to 0.85)ª	0.66 (0.00 to 245.36)	0.86 (0.59 to 1.25)	0.85 (0.00 to 272.88)	
Tivozanib	0.73 (0.49 to 1.09)	0.71 (0.00 to 504.80)	0.62 (0.37 to 1.05)	0.62 (0.00 to 387.38)	
all risk status	all risk status population: treatment versus sunitinib				
Pazopanib	1.05 (0.90 to 1.22)	1.05 (0.02 to 66.73)	0.91 (0.76 to 1.08)	0.91 (0.02 to 50.45)	
Tivozanib	0.95 (0.67 to 1.33)	0.98 (0.01 to 175.32)	1.26 (0.84 to 1.88)	1.26 (0.01 to 177.25)	
IMDC intermediate/poor risk status aRCC population: avelumab+axitinib versus treatment					
Cabozantinib					

Table 14 PFS and OS results of PH NMAs: all risk status population and IMDC intermediate/poor risk status aRCC population

a. Results in italics are statistically significant

aRCC=advanced renal cell carcinoma; Crl=credible interval; HR=hazard ratio; IMDC=International Metastatic Renal Cell Carcinoma Database Consortium; NMA=network meta-analysis; OS=overall survival; PFS=progression-free survival; PH=proportional hazards

Source: CS, Appendix D, extracted from Table B.5.19, Table B.5.20, Table B.5.21 and Table B.5.22

Results from the company's PFS fixed effects PH NMA show that treatment with avelumab+axitinib leads to a statistically significant reduction in PFS compared to treatment with sunitinib or pazopanib. HRs from all other PFS comparisons and all OS comparisons are not statistically significant in the fixed effects PH NMA (Table 14).

Results from the company's fixed-effects PH NMAs also show that the effects of treatment with sunitinib and pazopanib on PFS or OS are not statistically significantly different (company response to question A1 of the clarification letter). This finding is in line with data presented in NICE TA512¹⁹ and NICE TA581²⁶ which showed that these two treatments were clinically similar. The ERG is uncertain regarding the rationale of the company for not using the indirect estimates for the comparison of avelumab+axitinib versus pazopanib from the either the PH NMAs or non-PH NMAs in the economic model (CS, Section B.3.3 and ERG report Section 5.2.5).

The ERG highlights that when the company PFS and OS PH NMAs are conducted with random effects, no results are statistically significant and the CrIs around all of the HRs are very wide, indicating that the magnitude of the effect of treatment with avelumab+axitinib compared to all of the comparator treatments is very uncertain.

However, the ERG recognises that conducting random effects NMAs in small networks, i.e., with small numbers of trials informing each treatment comparison, leads to wide Crls. However, the ERG suggests that the wide Crls, rather than being solely due to uncertainty originating from the small network, may reflect some of the between trial heterogeneity.

The ERG emphasises the uncertainties regarding the validity of the PH assumption for the NMAs of PFS and OS (see Section 4.7.1) and, therefore, considers that it is unclear whether the HR results generated by the PH NMAs are meaningful.

Non-PH NMA: all risk status population and IMDC intermediate/poor risk status population

Generalised gamma curves were used as the basis for estimating relative OS and PFS for the all risk status population. The company judged this distribution to be the 'best fitting' for the comparison of avelumab+axitinib versus tivozanib based on AIC and BIC values (CS, Table B.2.23), visual fit to the avelumab+axitinib arm of the JAVELIN Renal 101 trial (PFS: CS, Figure B.2.15, OS: CS, Figure B.2.16) and clinical plausibility.

For the IMDC intermediate/poor risk status population, generalised gamma curves were used as the basis for estimating relative PFS, and log-logistic curves were used as the basis for estimating relative OS. The company selected these distributions based on which distribution was 'best fitting' for the comparison of avelumab+axitinib versus cabozantinib based on AIC and BIC values (CS, Table B.2.24), visual fit to the avelumab+axitinib arm of the JAVELIN Renal 101 trial (PFS: CS, Figure B.2.19, OS: CS, Figure B.2.20) and clinical plausibility. Estimated survival probabilities at 1, 2 and 10 years are provided in Table 15 of this ERG report for the all risk status population and in Table 16 of this ERG report for the IMDC intermediate/poor risk status population. Estimated survival curves based on the best fitting distribution to avelumab+axitinib data from the JAVELIN Renal 101 trial are provided in the CS (Section B.2.9.5.1.1, Figure B.2.17 [all risk status population] and Section B.2.9.5.1.2, Figure B.2.21 [IMDC intermediate/poor risk status population] and Section B.2.9.5.1.2, Figure 2.18 [all risk status population] and Section B.2.9.5.1.2, Figure 2.18 [all risk status population] and Section B.2.9.5.1.2, Figure D.2.18 [all risk status population] and Section B.2.9.5.1.2, Figure B.2.18 [all risk status population] and Section B.2.9.5.1.2, Figure B.2.18 [all risk status population] and Section B.2.9.5.1.2, Figure B.2.18 [all risk status population] and Section B.2.9.5.1.2, Figure B.2.18 [all risk status population] and Section B.2.9.5.1.2, Figure B.2.18 [all risk status population] and Section B.2.9.5.1.2, Figure B.2.21 [IMDC intermediate/poor risk status population] and Section B.2.9.5.1.2, Figure B.2.21 [IMDC intermediate/poor risk status population] and Section B.2.9.5.1.2, Figure B.2.21 [IMDC intermediate/poor risk status population] and Section B.2.9.5.1.2, Figure B.2.21 [IMDC intermediate/poor risk status population] and Section B.2.9.5.1.2, Figure B.2.21 [IMDC intermediate/poor risk status population].

Time ^a	Treatment ^b	PFS (95% CI)	OS (95% CI) Generalised Gamma	
Time.	Treatment"	Generalised Gamma		
1 year	Avelumab+axitinib	0.53 (0.48 to 0.58)	0.86 (0.82 to 0.89)	
	Sunitinib	0.38 (0.33 to 0.43)	0.83 (0.78 to 0.86)	
	Pazopanib	0.35 (0.26 to 0.43)	0.84 (0.79 to 0.89)	
	Tivozanib	0.41 (0.29 to 0.51)	0.82 (0.70 to 0.90)	
2 years	Avelumab+axitinib	0.36 (0.31 to 0.42)	0.74 (0.66 to 0.80)	
	Sunitinib	0.21 (0.17 to 0.26)	0.67 (0.59 to 0.72)	
	Pazopanib	0.17 (0.11 to 0.24)	0.69 (0.60 to 0.76)	
	Tivozanib	0.24 (0.13 to 0.35)	0.64 (0.46 to 0.76)	
10 years	Avelumab+axitinib	0.10 (0.06 to 0.15)	0.34 (0.16 to 0.47)	
	Sunitinib	0.03 (0.02 to 0.05)	0.20 (0.09 to 0.33)	
	Pazopanib	0.02 (0.01 to 0.04)	0.21 (0.08 to 0.35)	
	Tivozanib	0.04 (0.01 to 0.12)	0.14 (0.01 to 0.32)	

Table 15 Estimated survival probabilities, generated by the company's non-PH NMA (fixed effects): all risk status population

a. 1, 2- and 10-year survival estimated as 364, 728 and 3640 days respectively

b. Results presented for avelumab+axitinib and comparators as listed in the final scope issued by NICE.¹ Results for other treatments included within the NMAs but not within the NICE scope (sorafenib and axitinib) can be found in CS, Appendix D, Table B.5.15 and Table B.5.16

CI=confidence interval; NMA=network meta-analysis; OS=overall survival; PFS=progression-free survival; PH=proportional hazards

Source: CS, Appendix D, extracted from Table B.5.15 and Table B.5.16

Table 16 Estimated survival probabilities generated by the company's non-PH NMA (fixed effects): IMDC intermediate/poor risk status population

Treatment ^a	Time ^b	PFS (95% CI)	OS (95% CI)	
Treatment	Time.	Generalised Gamma	Log logistic	
1 year	Avelumab+axitinib			
	Cabozantinib			
2 years	Avelumab+axitinib			
	Cabozantinib			
10 years	Avelumab+axitinib			
	Cabozantinib			

a. Results presented for avelumab+axitinib and comparators as listed in the NICE scope. Results for other treatments included within the NMAs but not within the NICE scope (sunitinib) can be found in the CS, Appendix D, Table B.5.17 and Table B.5.18

b. 1, 2- and 10-year survival estimated as 364, 728 and 3640 days respectively

aRCC=advanced renal cell carcinoma; CI=confidence interval; IMDC=International Metastatic Renal Cell Carcinoma Database Consortium; NMA=network meta-analysis; OS=overall survival; PFS=progression-free survival; PH=proportional hazards Source: CS, Appendix D, extracted from Table B.5.17 and Table B.5.18

In summary:

- Estimated PFS probabilities in the all risk status population are generally higher for avelumab+axitinib compared to all of the comparators at 1, 2 and 10 years.
- Whereas estimated OS probabilities are similar across all of the treatments at 1 year and 2 years, a slightly higher OS probability is estimated for avelumab+axitinib compared to all of the comparators at 10 years; at 10 years, the estimated OS probability is 34% for avelumab+axitinib compared to ≤20% for the comparator treatments (Table 15).
- Estimated PFS and OS probabilities for the IMDC intermediate/poor risk status population are similar for avelumab+axitinib and cabozantinib at 1, 2 and 10 years (Table 16).

The company notes, and the ERG agrees, that for both PFS and OS, for the all risk status population and the IMDC intermediate/poor risk status population, there is a broad similarity in terms of the statistical fit, visual inspection of estimated survival curves and estimated survival probabilities across several of the parametric distributions applied in the non-PH NMAs. Additional plots of estimated survival curves are presented in CS, Appendix D, Figure B.5.10 to Figure B.5.17 and additional estimated survival probabilities for other good fitting parametric distributions are provided in CS, Appendix D, Table B.5.15 to Table B.5.18.

The ERG notes that the estimated survival probabilities from the non-PH NMAs at 1 and 2 years are fairly close to the observed survival probabilities reported within the published trials.^{10,22,27,61,62,67,72} The ERG considers that caution should be taken when using results estimated at 10 years as these results are based on an extrapolation rather than based on trial data. However, the ERG also notes that non-PH NMAs have been conducted with fixed effects, an approach which does not take account of, or adjust for, any potential heterogeneity between trials. As discussed earlier within this section, the ERG considers that the wide CrIs that are evident when random-effects PH NMAs are carried out may reflect heterogeneity between the trials included in the NMAs.

4.7.5 ERG conclusions of PH and non-PH NMAs for PFS and OS

The ERG acknowledges uncertainties around the validity of the PH assumption for PFS and OS across the trials included in the NMAs and considers that the company approach of conducting PH and non-PH NMAs for completeness was appropriate. The ERG considers that given the violation of the PH assumption in at least one trial in NMAs for PFS and OS for the all risk status population, the approach of the non-PH NMAs could be considered to be more

reliable than the PH NMAs. For the IMDC intermediate/poor risk status population NMAs, as there is no clear evidence of PH violation, either the PH NMA or non-PH NMA approach could be used.

The ERG considers that for PFS, generally similar conclusions can be drawn from the results from the PH and non-PH NMAs (i.e. that treatment with avelumab+axitinib may improve PFS compared to sunitinib or pazopanib and that there is no clear evidence of any PFS difference between avelumab+axitinib compared to tivozanib or cabozantinib). However, the magnitude of these differences is uncertain.

The ERG further emphasises concerns with the validity of the OS NMAs (PH and non-PH) due to the inclusion of trials of randomised sequential design, trials permitting treatment crossover and differences in subsequent therapies (see Section 4.7.1 of this ERG report). Therefore the ERG considers that no conclusions can be reliably drawn from the NMAs of OS.

4.8 Patient reported outcomes of health-related quality of life

4.8.1 Patient reported outcomes for avelumab+axitinib versus sunitinib

Patient-reported outcomes (PROs) in the JAVELIN Renal 101 trial were assessed using the EuroQol 5-Dimension 5-Level (EQ-5D-5L) questionnaire and the Functional Assessment of Cancer Therapy (FACT)-Kidney Symptom Index-19 (FKSI-19) (CS, p35). Questionnaires were administered at the time of tumour assessments, i.e., every 6 weeks from randomisation until end of treatment (EOT) for the first 18 months, and every 12 weeks until EOT after 18 months from randomisation (CS, Section B.2.6.1.7.3, p56).

PRO assessments occurred at the end of the 2-week off-treatment period for sunitinib. Results from a previous study⁸⁴ (cited by the company) showed that patient quality of life was statistically significantly worse during the 2 week off-treatment period, compared with during the 4 week sunitinib on-treatment period. Therefore, the company highlighted that PRO results from the JAVELIN Renal 101 trial may be biased in favour of sunitinib (CS, B.2.6.1.7.3, p56). The ERG notes that, common to most trials of oncology treatments, as only patients still on treatment completed HRQoL assessments, while rates of questionnaire completions were high (generally \geq 90%) at each assessment, the numbers of patients steadily decreased, resulting in small samples of patients completing the questionnaires at later assessments. For example, fewer than half of all patients were 'at risk', i.e., still on treatment and, therefore, eligible to complete the questionnaires, by the question the avelumab+axitinib arm and by the treatment is the sunitinib arm.

The primary PRO outcome was time to deterioration in the 9-item FKSI-19 Disease Related Symptoms (FKSI-DRS) subscale, defined as the time from date of randomisation to the first \geq 3 point decrease. A change of \geq 3 points has been established as a clinically important difference.^{85,86} Secondary PRO outcomes were mean changes in EQ-5D-5L, FKSI-19 and FKSI-DRS scores from baseline over time. PRO results are presented in the CS from IA1 only.

Primary PRO outcome

The HR for the primary outcome, time to deterioration measured using FKSI-DRS questionnaire, favoured the sunitinib arm. Data presented in the CS (Figure B.2.9) shows that time to deterioration was for the sunitinib arm than in the avelumab+axitinib arm, for the properties of IA1 (Table 30) that a p-value from a pre-specified two-sided Coxproportional hazards test

Secondary PRO outcomes

Results for mean changes in EQ-5D-5L, FKSI-19 and FKSI-DRS scores from baseline over time were reported by the company to be similar between arms (CS, Section B.2.6.1.7, pp53-57); however, no formal statistical tests were planned or conducted by the company. The ERG observes (CS, Figures B.2.6 to B.2.6.8)

4.8.2 Patient reported outcomes for avelumab+axitinib versus other relevant comparators (pazopanib, tivozanib, cabozantinib)

The company did not present any PRO outcomes for the comparison of avelumab+axitinib versus pazopanib, tivozanib or cabozantinib. However, the ERG notes that, as highlighted in Section 2.2.1, pazopanib is likely to be preferred to sunitinib by most patients who have experience of both treatments.³⁵ As also highlighted in Section 2.2.1, clinical advice to the ERG is that tivozanib is considered less toxic than all of the other currently available first-line treatment options. Clinical advice to the ERG is that cabozantinib is considered to be less tolerable than sunitinib.

4.9 Safety data

The majority of the safety data presented in the CS are from the JAVELIN Renal 101 trial. Additional safety data are available from the single-arm JAVELIN Renal 100 study. Given the small size of the JAVELIN Renal 100 study (N=55) and the lack of a comparator arm in this study, the ERG has focussed on safety data from the JAVELIN Renal 101 trial data in this ERG report.

4.9.1 Extent of exposure in the JAVELIN Renal 101 trial

The extent of exposure is summarised the CS (Section B.2.10.2, p84). Reflecting the improved PFS with avelumab+axitinib versus sunitinib (Section 4.6.1 of this ERG report), the extent of exposure to avelumab and axitinib was marginally longer than the extent of exposure with sunitinib (**Marginal** weeks, **Marginal** weeks and **Marginal** weeks, respectively). The median dose intensities were 91.5% for avelumab, 89.4% for axitinib and 83.9% for sunitinib.

4.9.2 Adverse events in the JAVELIN Renal 101 trial

A summary of the key AEs is provided in Table 17. More detail is provided in Appendix 1 Section 8.1of this ERG report.

Adverse event	Avelumab+axitinib (N=434)	Sunitinib (N=439)
Treatment emergent, n (%)		
- Any grade	432 (99.5)	436 (99.3)
- Grade ≥3	309 (71.2)	314 (71.5)
- SAEs		
- AEs leading to death		
Treatment-related, n (%)		
- Any grade	414 (95.4)	423 (96.4)
- Grade ≥3	246 (56.7)	243 (55.4)
- SAEs	74 (17.1)	57 (13.0)
- AEs leading to death	5 (1.2)	1 (0.2)
Immune-related reaction		
- Any grade	166 (38.2)	
- Grade ≥3	38 (9.0)	
Infusion-related reaction		
- Any grade	121 (27.9)	n/a
- Grade ≥3	7 (1.6)	n/a

Table 17 Summary of adverse events in the JAVELIN Renal 101 trial

AE=adverse event; SAE=serious adverse event

Source: CS, extracted from Section B.2.10.3, Table B.2.27 and CS, Section B.2.10.3.1, p86

In summary, in relation to the types of AEs, the ERG notes:

- Diarrhoea and hypertension were the most common any grade treatment-related AEs (TRAEs) reported for patients treated with avelumab+axitinib (54.1% and 47.9%, respectively) and also very common for patients treated with sunitinib (44.6% and 32.3%, respectively).
- The most common Grade \geq 3 TRAE in both arms was hypertension (24.4% in the avelumab+axitinib arm, 15.3% in the sunitinib arm).
- Cardiac AEs were reported for of patients in the avelumab+axitinib arm and of patients in the sunitinib arm. Grade ≥3 cardiac AEs were and respectively (CSR of IA1, Section 12.2.2.4.3, p198).
- Approximately a quarter (27.9%) of patients treated with avelumab+axitinib reported infusion-related reactions; 1.6% of patients treated with avelumab+axitinib reported Grade \geq 3 infusion-related reactions (Section B.2.10.3, p86).
- It is reported on the CSR of IA1 (Section 12.2.2.4.1, pp190-191) that of • patients treated with avelumab+axitinib had serious immune-related reactions and that of patients treated with avelumab+axitinib had fatal immune-related reactions
- No treatment-related serious adverse events occurred in $\geq 2\%$ of patients in either treatment arm (Section B.2.10.3.2, p92).
- Proportionately patients treated with axitinib had dose reductions but proportionately had dose interruptions in comparison to patients treated with sunitinib (versus and versus , respectively) (CS, Table B.2.33). Common reasons for dose reduction or dose interruptions in both arms included (CS, Section B.2.10.3.5, p95).
- (CS, Section B.2.10.3.4, Table B.2.32) The most common reasons given for discontinuing treatment in the avelumab+axitinib am were

(CSR of IA1, Section 12.2.2.4.1, p191).

The company concludes (CS, Section B.2.10.4, p99) that in the JAVELIN Renal 101 trial, avelumab+axitinib was generally well tolerated as AEs were typically manageable and consistent with the known safety profiles of avelumab and axitinib when administered as monotherapies. However, the company highlights that the frequency of Grade \geq 3 AEs was higher for the avelumab+axitinib compared to the frequency previously reported for these agents used as monotherapies.

Given the known potential cardiovascular events associated with VEGFR-targeted TKI agents such as axitinib and sunitinib, clinical advice to the ERG is that immune-related reactions are perhaps AEs to be most concerned about with regard to treatment with avelumab+axitinib since immune-related reactions can be irreversible, severe and life-threatening. In the avelumab+axitinib arm of the JAVELIN Renal 101 trial, it is not reported if any immune-related reactions were reversible or irreversible. However, the proportion of patients with severe (Grade \geq 3) immune-related reactions was 9.0% and the proportion of patients with fatal immune-related reactions was **Europe**. The most common type of any grade immune-related reactions was **Europe** of all patients in the avelumab+axitinib arm) (CSR of IA1, Section 12.2.2.4.1, p190). Immune-related reactions categorised as

were the most common Grade ≥3 immune-related reactions (CS, Table B.2.34, p97).

4.9.3 Safety in relation to other comparators

No safety data versus the comparators other than sunitinib are presented in the main CS document (Document B). However, there are data for some AEs for other comparators in Appendix D.2.5.6, Tables B.5.11 and B.5.12. The AEs for which data are reported are anaemia, decreased appetite, diarrhoea, fatigue, hand-foot syndrome (palmar-plantar erythrodysaesthesia), hypertension, neutropenia, rash, stomatitis/mucositis, thrombocytopenia. Data are also reported for withdrawal of study drug due to AEs and/or withdrawal due to any cause.

The ERG notes the data presented show differences in the frequencies of the same types of AEs (e.g., large differences in the incidence of neutropenia and thrombocytopenia in the sunitinib arms across trials). This, as the ERG considers that heterogeneity exists between the trials, it is difficult to draw conclusions about how avelumab+axitinib may compare to pazopanib, tivozanib or cabozantinib in terms of safety outcomes, either using statistical methods or by simply naively comparing the data.

4.10 Conclusions of the clinical effectiveness section

Direct evidence for relative effectiveness of avelumab+ axitinib versus a comparator of interest (sunitinib) is derived from the JAVELIN Renal 101 trial. This is a well-designed and good quality trial with an appropriate and pre-defined statistical approach to the analysis of efficacy outcomes (including PROs) and safety outcomes. The patient population is reflective of that specified in the final scope, including patients of all risk status (i.e. IMDC favourable risk status and intermediate/poor risk status). However, patients with clear cell aRCC and patients with ECOG PS \geq 2 were excluded from the trial. The proportion of patients in NHS clinical practice with non-clear cell aRCC may be as high as 25%.⁵

For the all risk status population, evidence from the JAVELIN Renal 101 trial shows that avelumab+axitinib improves PFS and ORR versus sunitinib. However, the OS data are currently immature. This means that firm conclusions cannot be drawn regarding the relative effect of treatment with avelumab+axitinib versus sunitinib for OS.

Indirect evidence from NMAs is required to compare avelumab+axitinib with the other comparators of interest (pazopanib, tivozanib and in the intermediate/poor risk status population, cabozantinib). Evidence from the PH and non-PH NMAs suggests that avelumab+axitinib improves PFS versus pazopanib (all risk status population) but not versus tivozanib (all risk status population) or cabozantinib (intermediate/poor risk status population). The ERG has concerns regarding the validity of the OS NMA results (PH and non-PH) due to the inclusion of trials of randomised sequential design, trials permitting treatment crossover and differences in subsequent therapies. The PH OS NMA in the all risk status population is further limited by the violation of the PH assumption in at least one trial in the OS NMA. Therefore, the ERG considers that no firm conclusions can be drawn from any of the OS NMAs.

5 COST EFFECTIVENESS

This section provides a structured critique of the economic evidence submitted by the company in support of the use of avelumab+axitinib versus sunitinib, pazopanib, tivozanib and cabozantinib (IMDC intermediate/poor risk status only) for treating people with previously untreated aRCC. The two key components of the economic evidence presented in the CS are (i) a systematic review of relevant literature and (ii) a report of the company's de novo economic evaluation. The company has provided an electronic copy of their economic model, which was developed in Microsoft Excel.

5.1 Systematic review of cost effectiveness evidence

5.1.1 Objective of the company's systematic review

The company performed a systematic search of the literature to identify published studies to support the development of their cost effectiveness model. The search was carried out to identify cost effectiveness, cost and resource use, and utility studies.

5.1.2 Company searches

The company searched for articles that had been published since 2007. The databases listed in Table 18 were initially searched on 20 September 2017 and updated searches were carried out on 8 March 2019 (see CS, Appendix G). The company states in the CS that a systematic literature review was also conducted on 4 June 2019 (CS, Section B.3.1). However, details of this latest search are not available in the CS, Appendix G.

Table 18 Databases searched	for economic evidence
-----------------------------	-----------------------

Database	Interface
Medical Literature Analysis and Retrieval System Online (MEDLINE) in process	PubMed
Excerpta Medical Database (Embase)	Embase
EconLit	Ebsco
Health Technology Assessment database (HTAD)	Centre for Reviews and Dissemination York
National Health Service Economic Evaluation Database (NHSEED)	Centre for Reviews and Dissemination York

Source: CS, extracted from Appendix G.1.2

The company also carried out searches to identify relevant proceedings from the following conferences held between 2016 and 2019: American Society of Clinical Oncology (ASCO), International Society for Pharmacoeconomics and Outcomes Research (ISPOR) Annual European and International Congress and European Society for Medical Oncology (ESMO).

Additionally, the websites of NICE, Scottish Medicine Consortium (SMC), All Wales Medicine Strategy Group (AWMSG) and Canadian Agency for Drugs and Technologies in

Health/Common Drug Review were searched for potentially relevant technology appraisals. Details of the search strategies used by the company are provided in the CS, Appendix G.

5.1.3 Eligibility criteria used in study selection

The main inclusion criteria used by the company to select studies are shown in Table 19. Only relevant studies published in English were included in the review.

Characteristic	Inclusion criteria		
Population	Adult patients with mRCC, and trepatients	eatment-naïve (previously untreated) mRCC	
Interventions	 Atezolizumab Avelumab Axitinib Bevacizumab Cabozantinib Cediranib Interferon-α Interleukin-2 Ipilimumab plus nivolumab 	 Lenvatinib Pazopanib Pembrolizumab Sorafenib Sunitinib Temsirolimus Tivozanib Trebananib 	
Comparators	PlaceboBest supportive careAny other active pharmacological	intervention	
Outcomes	 Incremental costs, LYs gained and QALYs, and any other measure of effectiveness reported together with costs Sensitivity analysis 		
Study design	 Economic evaluations (including cost effectiveness, cost utility, cost benefit, cost minimisation and cost consequence models) Budget impact studies 		
Country	• US, Canada, Australia and other	EU countries	

Table 19 Key criteria for identification of economic evaluations

α=alpha; EU=European Union; LY=life years; mRCC=metastatic renal cell carcinoma; QALY=quality adjusted life year Source: CS, Appendix G, Table B.5.42

5.1.4 Included and excluded studies

The company did not identify any studies of avelumab+axitinib in its systematic review. Nonetheless, 9 studies of the included studies are from UK Health Technology Assessment websites (NICE=5; SMC=3; AWMSG=1) that were considered to be relevant to the decision problem (Table 20). The company stated that the previous technology appraisals of nivolumab+ipilimumab (TA581),²⁶ sunitinib (TA169),¹⁸ pazopanib (TA215),¹⁷ tivozanib (TA512)¹⁹ and cabozantinib (TA542)¹⁶ informed the development of the economic model in this appraisal (Section B.3.1 and CS, Appendix G). Full details of the included studies are provided in CS, Appendix G, Table B.5.43.

Study identifier Line of therapy	Intervention/ comparator (s)	Key model drivers	Reported in Appendix G
NICE [TA169] ¹⁸ 2009 First-line	SunitinibPazopanib	Not reported	No
NICE [TA178] ⁸⁷ 2009 First-line	 Bevacizumab+interferon- alpha Sunitinib Temsirolimus interferon-alpha Best supportive care 	 Cost of sunitinib, bevacizumab, interferon, temsirolimus and best supportive care Health states utility values assigned to PFS and PD states Shapes of OS and PFS curves 	Yes
NICE [TA215] ¹⁷ 2010 First-line	 Pazopanib Sunitinib Interferon-alpha Best supportive care 	 Drug costs of pazopanib, sunitinib, interferon-alpha and best supportive care Hazard ratios of OS and PFS 	Yes
NICE [TA512] ¹⁹ 2017 First-line* [¤]	TivozanibGefitinibErlotinib	 NHS and PSS 2011 UK pounds (£) 	No
NICE [TA542] ¹⁶ 2018 First-line	CabozantinibSunitinibPazopanib	Cost of cabozantinib and the effect of discounting on cost and outcomes	Yes
NICE [TA581] ²⁶ 2018 First-line	 Nivolumab plus ipilimumab Sunitinib Pazopanib 	Uncertainties around assumptions associated with long-term survival benefits and stopping rule	Yes
SMC [384/07] ⁸⁸ 2007 First-line	SunitinibInterferon-alpha	Not reported	Yes
SMC [676/11] ⁸⁹ 2011	 Pazopanib Sunitinib Interferon-alpha Best supportive care 	PFS and OS curves	Yes
SMC [2136] ⁹⁰ 2019 First-line	 Cabozantinib Sunitinib Pazopanib 	Cost of cabozantinib	Yes
AWMSG [Ref:294] ⁹¹ 2007 First-line	SunitinibInterferon-alpha	Not reported	Yes

Table 20 Cost effectiveness studies identified in the company search	Table 20 Cost effectiveness	studies identified	in the com	pany search
--	-----------------------------	--------------------	------------	-------------

*=permits previous treatment with interferon-alpha or interleukins; AWMSG=All Wales Medicine Strategy Group; NICE=National Institute for Health and Care Excellence; OS=overall survival; PD=progressed disease; PFS=progression-free survival; PSS=personal social service; Ref=reference number; SMC=Scottish Medicine Consortium; TA=technology appraisal Source: CS, Appendix G, Table B.3.1 and Table B.5.43

5.1.5 Findings from cost effectiveness review

The company did not report any findings from the cost effectiveness review.

5.1.6 ERG critique of the company's review of cost effectiveness evidence

The company reports the full details of the searches used to identify the cost effectiveness evidence in the CS, Section 3.1 and Appendix G. These searches included a cost effectiveness filter. The company used population terms and indication terms that the ERG considers to be sufficiently broad and appropriate. However, the ERG notes that the company could have been clearer on the time when the search was last updated. In the CS, Appendix G, it is stated that the latest update was on 8 March 2019 whilst 4 June 2019 was reported in the CS, Section B.3.1. The discrepancy between the information in the CS, Section B.3.1 and the CS, Appendix G extends to the number of studies included in the review. Two previous technology appraisals stated to have been found in the CS (TA169¹⁷ and TA512¹⁹) were not reported in CS, Appendix G even though those appraisals were published (in 2009 and 2017 respectively) before March 2019. Overall, when the information reported in CS, Section B.3.1 and the CS, Appendix G are jointly considered, the ERG is satisfied that no study of avelumab+axitinib was identified for inclusion in the review (Table 21).

The company also searched for HRQoL data, and cost/resource use data. Full details of the strategy for the two searches are reported in the CS, Appendix G whilst the search results are reported individually in Appendix H and Appendix I of the CS respectively. The searches included appropriated HRQoL and resource use filter, broad population search terms and covered the same time period (conducted on 20 September 2017 and updated on 8 March 2019) as the cost effectiveness searches.

Review process	ERG response
Was the review question clearly defined in terms of population, interventions, comparators, outcomes and study designs?	Yes
Were appropriate sources searched?	Yes
Was the timespan of the searches appropriate?	Yes
Were appropriate search terms used?	Yes
Were the eligibility criteria appropriate to the decision problem?	Yes
Was study selection applied, independently, by two or more reviewers?	Yes
Were data extracted, independently, by two or more reviewers?	Yes
Were appropriate criteria used to assess the quality of the primary studies?	Yes
Was the quality assessment conducted, independently, by two or more reviewers?	Yes
Were any relevant studies identified?	No

Source: CS, extracted from Appendix G and ERG comment

5.2 ERG summary of the company's submitted economic evaluation

The company developed a de novo economic model to compare the cost effectiveness of avelumab+axitinib for the treatment of untreated aRCC. For all risk status populations the comparators were sunitinib, pazopanib and tivozanib and for the IMDC intermediate/poor risk status population the comparator was cabozantinib.

5.2.1 Model structure

The company model structure (a partitioned survival model) is shown in Figure 4. It comprises three mutually exclusive health states that are designed to reflect the natural course of the disease. The patients enter the model in the progression-free (PF) health state. At the end of each weekly cycle patients in the PF health states can remain in that health states or experience disease progression and enter the progressed disease (PD) health state. At the end of each cycle patients in the PD health states can remain in that health states but they cannot return to the PF health state. Transitions to the death health states can occur from either the PF health states or the PD health state. Death is an absorbing health states from which transitions to other health states are not permitted. The company model structure is consistent with that used in previous technology appraisals of aRCC (TA581,²⁶ TA542,¹⁶ TA215¹⁷ and TA512¹⁹).





5.2.2 Population

Two populations are considered: the all risk status population when the comparator is sunitinib, pazopanib and tivozanib, and the IMDC intermediate/poor risk status population when the comparator is cabozantinib. These populations are consistent with the populations specified in the final scope issued by NICE.¹

5.2.3 Interventions and comparators

Intervention

Treatment with avelumab+axitinib is implemented in the model in line with the expected licensed dosing regimen, namely,¹ a flat IV dose of 800mg avelumab Q2W and 5mg axitinib BD. This is similar to the mean weight-based dose observed in the JAVELIN Renal 101 trial (CS, Section B.3.5.1.1, p145). Although use of avelumab+axitinib was not restricted by time in the JAVELIN Renal 101 trial, in the base case a 2-year stopping rule was applied for both avelumab and axitinib.

Comparators

All four comparators (sunitinib, pazopanib, tivozanib and cabozantinib) are administered orally. Sunitib is administered in line with the dosing regimen used in the JAVELIN Renal 101 trial, whilst the doses of the other comparators are those specified in the relevant summary of product characteristics (SmPCs).^{33,36,92,93} Dosing regimens for the comparator drugs are provided in Table 22.

Comparator	Dosing
Sunitinib	50mg orally OD for 4 consecutive weeks followed by a 2-week off-treatment period (Schedule 4/2).
Tivozanib	1.34mg OD for 21 days followed by a 7-day rest period
Pazopanib	800mg daily
Cabozantinib	60mg OD

Table 22 Comparator treatments and dosing regimens

mg=milligram; OD=once daily Source: CS, Table B.3.3

5.2.4 Perspective, time horizon and discounting

The company states that, in line with NICE's Guide to the Methods of Technology Appraisal,⁶⁸ the economic evaluation is undertaken from the perspective of the NHS and personal social services. The cycle length is 1 week (a period that is too short to necessitate use of a half-cycle correction), and the time horizon is set at 40 years. Both costs and outcomes are discounted at 3.5% per annum.

5.2.5 Treatment effectiveness and extrapolation in the base case

For the comparison of avelumab+axitinib versus sunitinib, the company utilised patient-level data from the IA1 JAVELIN Renal 101 trial as the basis for representing patient experience.

Data from the IA1 JAVELIN Renal 101 trial were only available for a period of 24 months. The company, therefore, used parametric distributions that reflected the available data to model the experience of patients receiving avelumab+axitinib and sunitinib.

Methods used by the company to determine the best approach to modelling survival

In the company model patient OS, PFS and time on treatment (ToT) experience were represented using parametric distributions.

Patient level data, on which to base OS, PFS (BICR) and ToT model estimates for patients treated with the intervention (avelumab+axitinib) and for those treated with sunitinib were available from the JAVELIN Renal 101 trial. In addition, the company assumed that survival and ToT estimates associated with treatment with sunitinib could be used to represent the experience of patients treated with pazopanib. This assumption was based on previous NICE AC conclusions²⁶ and clinical feedback to the company which indicated that these treatments have the same effectiveness in a real-world setting. However, for the company used data from their NMAs as the basis for estimating the life time experience of patients receiving all three treatments. This means that the model representation of OS, PFS and ToT experience of patients receiving avelumab+axitinib differs depending on the comparator.

Company selection of parametric distributions was determined using the Akaike Information Criterion (AIC) and Bayesian Information Criterion (BIC) values, visual inspection to assess how closely the chosen parametric curves fitted the JAVELIN Renal 101 trial data and expert clinical opinion on expected outcomes based on their experience. This approach is in line with NICE Decision Support Unit guidelines (Technical Document 14).⁹⁴

The approaches used in the company model to represent OS, PFS (based on BICR) and ToT are presented in Table 23, Table 24 and Table 25.
Table 23 Approaches used by the company to model overall survival

Treatment	Company approach to modelling overall survival						
Comparison of avelumab+axitinib versus sunitinib and pazopanib (all risk status population)							
Avelumab+axitinib	Log-logistic function fitted to the JAVELIN Renal 101 trial avelumab+axitinib OS data						
Sunitinib	Log-logistic function fitted to the JAVELIN Renal 101 trial sunitinib OS data						
Pazopanib	Equivalent to overall survival for sunitinib						
Comparison of avelu	mab+axitinib versus tivozanib (all risk status population)						
Avelumab+axitinib	Generalised gamma function fitted to non-PH NMA OS data						
Tivozanib	Generalised gamma function fitted to non-PH NMA OS data						
Comparison of avelumab+axitinib versus cabozantinib (IMDC intermediate/poor risk status population)							
Avelumab+axitinib	Log-logistic function fitted to non-PH NMA OS data						
Cabozantinib	Log-logistic function fitted to non-PH NMA OS data						

IMDC=International Metastatic Renal Cell Carcinoma Database Consortium; NMA=network meta-analysis; PH=proportional hazard; OS=overall survival Source: CS, section B.3.3

Table 24 Approaches used by the company to model progression-free survival

Treatment	Company approach to modelling progression-free survival							
Comparison of avelumab+axitinib versus sunitinib and pazopanib (all risk status population)								
Avelumab+axitinib	Generalised gamma function fitted to the JAVELIN Renal 101 trial avelumab+axitinib PFS data							
Sunitinib	Log-logistic function fitted to the JAVELIN Renal 101 trial sunitinib PFS data							
Pazopanib	Log-logistic function fitted to the JAVELIN Renal 101 trial sunitinib PFS data							
Comparison of avelur	nab+axitinib versus tivozanib (all risk status population)							
Avelumab+axitinib	Generalised gamma function fitted to non-PH NMA PFS data							
Tivozanib	Generalised gamma function fitted to non-PH NMA PFS data							
Comparison of avelumab+axitinib versus cabozantinib (IMDC intermediate/poor risk status population)								
Avelumab+axitinib	Generalised gamma function fitted to non-PH NMA PFS data							
Cabozantinib	Generalised gamma function fitted to non-PH NMA PFS data							

IMDC=International Metastatic Renal Cell Carcinoma Database Consortium; NMA=network meta-analysis; PH=proportional hazard; PFS=progression-free survival

Source: CS, section B.3.3

Treatment	Company approach to modelling time to treatment discontinuation					
Comparison of avelu	mab+axitinib versus sunitinib and pazopanib (all risk status population)					
Avelumab	Log-normal function fitted to the JAVELIN Renal 101 trial avelumab TTD data					
Axitinib	Log-logistic function fitted to the JAVELIN Renal 101 trial axitinib TTD data					
Sunitinib	Log-normal function fitted to the JAVELIN Renal 101 trial sunitinib TTD data					
Pazopanib	Log-normal function fitted to the JAVELIN Renal 101 trial sunitinib TTD data					
Comparison of avelumab+axitinib versus tivozanib (all risk status population)						
Avelumab	Log-normal function fitted to the JAVELIN Renal 101 trial avelumab TTD data					
Axitinib	Log-logistic function fitted to the JAVELIN Renal 101 trial axitinib TTD data					
Tivozanib	ToT assumed equivalent to progression-free survival, i.e., generalised gamma function fitted to non-PH NMA PFS data					
Comparison of avelu	mab+axitinib versus cabozantinib (IMDC intermediate/poor risk status population)					
Avelumab	Log-normal function fitted to the JAVELIN Renal 101 trial avelumab TTD data					
Axitinib	Log-logistic function fitted to the JAVELIN Renal 101 trial axitinib TTD data					
Cabozantinib	Log-normal function fitted to digitised cabozantinib ToT data in TA542 ¹⁶					

Table 25 Approaches used by the company to model time on treatment

IMDC=International Metastatic Renal Cell Carcinoma Database Consortium; NMA=network meta-analysis; PH=proportional hazard; TA=technology appraisal; ToT=time on treatment; TTD=time to treatment discontinuation Source: CS, section B.3.3

Treatment waning

A treatment waning effect was employed in the model to reflect the uncertainty around the extent of disease progression following treatment discontinuation. It is suggested that once treatment with avelumab+axitinib is stopped at 2 years, a proportion of patients (estimated, by clinicians, to be between 20% and 50%) will lose some of the accumulated benefit, gradually adopting the PFS and OS hazards associated with treatment with sunitinib. The company assumed that treatment waning would affect 33% of patients who were still receiving avelumab+axitinib at 2 years and the accumulated benefit would be lost over the subsequent 2-year period.

Adjusting for general population mortality

All parametric models used in the model to represent patient survival were checked to ensure that risk of patient transition to death was never lower than that of the general population. In cases where risk became lower than that of the general population the mortality risk was set equal to that of the general population.

5.2.6 Health related quality of life

Patients in the JAVELIN Renal 101 trial completed the EQ-5D-5L questionnaire on day 1 of every treatment cycle until the end of treatment or withdrawal depending on which occurred first. Patients also completed the questionnaire at 30-days, 60-days and 90-days post-treatment discontinuation and every 3 months thereafter or at tumour assessment.⁷¹ Patient responses to the EQ-5D-5L questionnaire were then were mapped to EQ-5D-3L using the van Hout⁹⁵ crosswalk mapping algorithm, and utility values were obtained using the UK general

population tariff. This approach is consistent with the NICE position statement⁹⁶ on the use of EQ-5D-5L data within its technology appraisal process.

The utility estimates from a regression model that are used in the company model are presented in Table 26. Age related utility decrements were included in the model.

Table 26 Utility values (prior to age-related adjustments) used in the company model

3 (0.026)
3 (0.026)

Source: CS, Table B.3.43

5.2.7 Adverse events

Grade \geq 3 AEs occurring in \geq 5% of patients were used to represent the experience of patients in the company model. Rates for those treated with avelumab+axitinib and sunitinib were obtained from the JAVELIN Renal 101 trial. The company obtained AE rates from previous technology appraisals of first-line treatments for aRCC (TA215:¹⁷ pazopanib, TA512:¹⁹ tivozanib, and TA542:¹⁶ cabozantinib). The modelled AE rates and unit costs (calculated using NHS Reference Costs⁹⁷ and Unit Costs of Health and Social Care⁹⁸) are presented in Table 27 and further details are provided in the CS (Table B.3.48 and Table B.3.49).

Table 27 Adverse events (Grade ≥3) included in the company model: incidence and unit costs

Adverse event	JAVELIN F		NICE TA512	NICE TA215	NICE TA542	Unit cost
	Avelumab +axitinib	Sunitinib	Tivozanib	Pazopanib	Cabozantinib	
Diarrhoea	5.07	2.51	2.32	3.79	8.97	£1,248.34
Hypertension	24.42	15.26	26.25	4.14	21.79	£843.60
PPE syndrome	5.76	4.33	1.93	0.00	7.69	£615.76
Thrombocytopenia	0.23	5.47	0.39	0.69	0.00	£357.13
Anaemia	0.23	5.01	0.00	0.00	0.00	£357.13
Platelet count decreased	0.00	5.01	0.00	0.00	1.28	£357.13
Neutropenia	0.23	7.74	1.16	1.38	0.00	£357.13
Neutrophil count decreased	0.00	5.69	0.00	0.00	0.00	£357.13
Fatigue	3.00	3.64	5.41	1.72	5.13	£615.76
Hypophosphatemia	0.00	0.00	4.25	0.00	8.97	£357.13
Lipase increase	0.00	0.00	11.20	0.00	0.00	£357.13
Stomatitis	1.84	0.91	0.39	0.00	5.13	£1,248.34
Decreased appetite	1.61	0.91	0.39	0.00	5.13	£615.76

PPE= Palmar-plantar erythrodysaesthesia

Source: CS, extracted from Table B.3.48 and Table B.3.49

5.2.8 Resources and costs

Drug costs

Confidential Commercial Access Agreement (CAA) discounts are in place for avelumab and axitinib when the drugs are given as a combination (CS, Table B.1.2). Non-confidential Patient Access Scheme (PAS) discounts are available for sunitinib (the NHS incurs no cost for the first course) and pazopanib (12.5%). Confidential PAS discounts are also available for tivozanib and cabozantinib. These discounts are not known to the company. After applying the relevant discounts, the cost of each drug was then multiplied by its corresponding relative dose intensity (RDI) to account for wastage. The unit costs of the intervention and comparator treatments are shown in Table 28 and administration costs are shown in Table 29.

Drug	Drug form	Available unit amounts	Units in packet	List price	Relative dose intensity	Discounted price
Avelumab	Vial	200mg	1	£768.00	86.8%	
Axitinib	Tablet	1mg	56	£703.40	84.2%	
		3mg	56	£2,110.20		
		5mg	56	£3,517.00		
		7mg	56	£4,923.80		
Pazopanib	Tablet	200mg	30	£560.50	81.1%	£490.44
		400mg	30	£1,121.00		£980.88
Sunitinib	Tablet	12.5mg	28	£784.70	81.1%	First 4-week cycle
		25mg	28	£1,569.40		provided free of charge
		50mg	28	£3,138.80		
Tivozanib	Tablet	1.34mg	21	£2,052.00	94.0%	Unknown
Cabozantinib	Tablet	20mg	84	£4,800.00	84.0%	
		80mg	28	£4,800.00		Unknown

Table 28 Unit cost of the intervention and comparators

mg=milligram Source: CS, Table B.3.45

Treatment	nent Administration cost Administration		Administration	Source
	First cycle	Subsequent cycles	type	
Avelumab	£174.00	£174.00	Intravenous (Simple)	NHS reference costs 2017/18 - Deliver Simple Parenteral Chemotherapy at First Attendance. Code SB13Z Outpatient ⁹⁷
Axitinib (in combination)	£9.60	£9.60	Oral (combination)	PSSRU 2018. Cost of 12 minutes pharmacist time (hospital-based staff: radiographer band 6) ⁹⁹
Sunitinib	£163.00	£9.60	Oral monotherapy	First cycle: NHS reference costs 2017/18 - Deliver exclusively oral chemotherapy. Code
Tivozanib	£163.00	£9.60	Oral monotherapy	SB11Z Day and night ⁹⁷ Subsequent cycles: PSSRU 2018. Cost of 12
Pazopanib	£163.00	£9.60	Oral monotherapy	minutes pharmacist time (hospital-based staff: radiographer band 6) ⁹⁹
Cabozantinib	£163.00	£9.60	Oral monotherapy	

Table 29 Drug administration costs

PSSRU = Personal Social Services Research Unit Source: CS, Table B.3.46

Subsequent treatment costs

Subsequent therapies received by >10 of people in either treatment arm of the JAVELIN Renal 101 trial were considered for in the economic model. Subsequent therapies received by \leq 10 people in the JAVELIN Renal 101 trial were proportionally distributed across the included subsequent therapies (i.e. reweighted) as shown in Table 30. Everolimus can be prescribed as monotherapy or in combination with lenvatinib. To estimate the number of subsequent therapies whilst accounting for everolimus as monotherapy or combination therapy, the company assumed that the 405 unique drugs (avelumab+axitinib=134, sunitinib=271) reported in the JAVELIN Renal 101 trial⁷² were prescribed as 374 subsequent therapies (avelumab+axitinib=122, sunitinib=252).

Thereafter, the company then explicitly assumed that only people who experienced a PFS event (avelumab+axitinib=180; sunitinib=216) would receive a subsequent therapy. Therefore, the number of subsequent therapies (reweighted) was expressed as a proportion of those who had experienced a PFS event (avelumab+axitinib=67.8% [122/180]; sunitinib=116.4% [252/216]). A noteworthy point is that the actual proportion of people with a PFS event who received at least a subsequent therapy in the JAVELIN Renal 101 trial were 51% (92/180) and 81% (174/216) in the avelumab+axitinib arm and sunitinib arm respectively, but these proportions do not account multiple subsequent therapies. The total cost of each subsequent treatment was obtained by multiplying the proportion of people receiving that treatment (Table 30) by its unit cost and estimated time on treatment. The cost of subsequent therapy was applied as a one-off cost upon progression in the economic model.

Table 30 Distribution of subsequent therapies and associated one-off cost used in the economic model

Subsequent therapy	Numb subsequent received peo	therapies by >10	Reweighte of subse thera	equent	Proportion of the PD healt receiving su therapy	Calculated unit cost	
	Avelumab +axitinib	Sunitinib	Avelumab +axitinib	Sunitinib	Avelumab +axitinib	Sunitinib	
Cabozantinib	42	28	45.8	34.2	25.4% (45.8/180)	15.8% (34.2/216)	£39,883
Axitinib	15	17	16.3	20.8	9.1% (16.3/180)	9.6% (20.8/216)	
Sunitinib	15	23	16.3	28.1	9.1% (16.3/180)	13.0% (28.1/216)	£13,084
Nivolumab	14	107	15.3	130.6	8.5% (15.3/180)	60.5% (130.6/216)	£63,367
Lenvatinib + everolimus: lenvatinib	11	16	12.0	19.5	6.7% (12.0/180)	9.0% (19.5/216)	£32,168
Lenvatinib + everolimus: everolimus	11	16	12.0	19.5			
Pazopanib	7	12	7.6	14.6	4.2% (7.6/180)	6.8% (14.6/216)	£22,958
Everolimus monotherapy	8	3	8.7	3.7	4.9% (8.7/180)	1.7% (3.7/216)	£15,069
Total number of drugs	123	234	134	271	67.8%	116.4%	
Total number of therapies	112	222	122	251.5	(122/180)	(251.5/216)	

PD=progressed disease Source: CS, extracted from Table B.3.50 and Table B.3.53

Resource use by health state

In addition to drug costs, patients in the PF and PD health states are modelled to incur costs of £19.31 and £101.14 per week, respectively, for routine care (Table 31). Full details of the health resource use estimates in the economic model are provided in the CS, Section B.3.5.

			Usage per week		
Resource use	Unit cost	HRG code/Source	PF health state	PD health state	
GP visit	£121.94	PSSRU (2018)	0.25	0.25	
CT scan	£81.31	NHS Ref Cost (2017/18): RD27Z	0.08	0.00	
Blood test	£110.23	NHS Ref Cost (2017/18): DAPS05	0.25	0.00	
Specialist community nurse visit	£104.17	PSSRU (2015)	0.00	0.38	
Pain medication	£95.52	BNF price morphine	0.00	0.25	
Total cost per week			£19.31	£101.14	

Table 31 Weekly resource use costs used in the company model

BNF=British national formulary; CT=computed tomography; GP=general practitioner; HRG=health care resource group; PD=progressed disease; PF=progression-free; NHS Ref Cost=NHS Reference Cost Source: CS, Table B.3.47

Other costs

In line with administration details documented in the avelumab SmPC,¹⁰⁰ premedication costs (with an antihistamine [£0.34] and with paracetamol [£0.01]) are applied in the model prior to the first four infusions of avelumab. The company also applied a one-off, end of life/terminal care cost to account for palliative/terminal care costs. This cost (£6,351.36¹⁰¹) was applied as patients entered the death health state.

5.2.9 Cost effectiveness results

Base case results

Table 32 and Table 33 show the pairwise base case incremental cost effectiveness ratios (ICERs) per QALY gained for the comparison of treatment with avelumab+axitinib versus sunitinib and pazopanib and versus tivozanib for the all risk status population. The cost effectiveness results for the comparison of avelumab+axitinib versus cabozantinib for the IMDC intermediate/poor risk status population are shown in Table 34.

Table 32 Base case pairwise incremental cost effectiveness results (all risk status population)

Treatment	Total cost	Total	Total	Incremental				ICER per QALY
		LYG	QALYs	Cost	LYG	QALYs	gained	
Avelumab+a xitinib*								
Sunitinib≏							£26,242	
Pazopanib							£29,542	

CAA=commercial access agreement; ICER=incremental cost effectiveness ratio; LYG=life year gained; PAS=patient access scheme; QALY=quality adjusted life year

* Confidential discounted prices used to estimate the cost of treatment; =non-confidential discounted prices used to estimate the cost of treatment

Source: CS, Table B.3.57

Table 33 Base case pairwise incremental cost effectiveness results (all risk status population)

Treatment	Total cost	Total	Total	Incremental		ICER per QALY	
		LYG	QALYs	Cost	LYG	QALYs	gained
Avelumab+a xitinib*							
Tivozanib							£9,220

CAA=commercial access agreement; ICER=incremental cost effectiveness ratio; LYG=life year gained; PAS=patient access scheme; QALY=quality adjusted life year

* Confidential discounted prices used to estimate cost of treatment Source: CS, Table B.3.58

Table 34 Base case pairwise incremental cost effectiveness results (IMDC intermediate/poor risk status population)

Treatment	Total	Total	al Total Incremental ICEF	Incremental			ICER per QALY
	cost	LYG	QALYs	Cost	LYG	QALYs	gained)
Avelumab+axit inib*							
Cabozantinib							Dominant

CAA=commercial access agreement; ICER=incremental cost effectiveness ratio; LYG=life year gained; QALY=quality adjusted life year

* Confidential discounted prices used to estimate cost of treatment Source: CS, Table B.3.62

5.2.10 Sensitivity analyses

The company presented the sensitivity analyses undertaken for the comparison of treatment with avelumab+axitinib versus sunitinib. Sensitivity analyses for the comparison of treatment with avelumab+axitinib versus pazopanib, tivozanib and cabozantinib were not presented in the CS.

Deterministic sensitivity analyses

For the comparison of treatment with avelumab+axitinib versus sunitinib, results from the company's one-way sensitivity analyses (OWSA) showed that the percentage of RDI applied when calculating the cost of treatment with avelumab, axitinib and the comparators (sunitinib,

pazopanib, tivozanib or cabozantinib) had the greatest impact on the size of the ICER per QALY gained (see Figure 5 to Figure 8).



Figure 5 Tornado diagram showing OWSA results for treatment with avelumab+axitinib versus sunitinib

ICER=incremental cost effectiveness ratio; RDI=relative dose intensity; TA=technology appraisal Source: CS, Figure B.3.32



Figure 6 Tornado diagram showing OWSA results for treatment with avelumab+axitinib versus pazopanib

ICER=incremental cost effectiveness ratio; RDI=relative dose intensity; TA=technology appraisal Source: Company model

Figure 7 Tornado diagram showing OWSA results for treatment with avelumab+axitinib versus tivozanib

ICER=incremental cost effectiveness ratio; RDI=relative dose intensity; TA=technology appraisal Source: Company model

Figure 8 Tornado diagram showing OWSA results for treatment with avelumab+axitinib versus cabozantinib

ICER=incremental cost effectiveness ratio; RDI=relative dose intensity; TA=technology appraisal Source: Company model

Probabilistic sensitivity analysis

The company varied a large number of input parameters in the probabilistic sensitivity analysis (PSA). The scatter plot (Figure 9) shows the uncertainty around the estimated mean cost per QALY difference for the comparison of treatment with avelumab+axitinib versus sunitinib. The mean probabilistic pairwise ICER of £24,961 per QALY gained for treatment with avelumab+axitinib versus sunitinib was similar to the deterministic pairwise ICER of £26,242

per QALY gained. The cost effectiveness acceptability curve (Figure 10) shows that, at a willingness to pay threshold of £30,000, avelumab+axitinib was cost effective versus sunitinib in 55.5% of PSA iterations (Figure 10).



Figure 9 Scatter plot-cost effectiveness of treatment with avelumab+axitinib versus sunitinib (1,000 iterations)

QALY=quality-adjusted life year; PSA=probabilistic sensitivity analysis Source: CS, Figure B.3.20



Figure 10 Cost effectiveness acceptability curve of treatment with avelumab+axitinib versus sunitinib

Source: CS, Figure B.3.21

5.2.11 Scenario analyses

Results from all of the company's scenario analyses are provided in the CS (Table B.3.60) and results from the analyses that changed the magnitude of the company's base case ICER per QALY gained by more than £10,000 are shown in Table 35.

Category	Base case	Scenario description	ICER (£/QALY)
Base case			£26,242
	Time horizon 40 years, discounting for costs and QALYs set to 3.5%	Time horizon: 5 years	£101,644
PFS	JAVELIN Renal 101 trial stratified curves used: Gen gamma for	Avelumab+axitinib: Stratified curves - Weibull (worst survival)	£41,288
	avelumab+axitinib; Log-logistic for sunitinib	Sunitinib stratified curve as Gen F (best survival), avelumab stratified curve Gen Gamma	£44,369
		Sunitinib stratified curve as Weibull (worst survival), avelumab+axitinib PH NMA, fixed effects	£36,917
OS	JAVELIN Renal 101 trial stratified curves used: Log logistic for Exponential (best AIC/BIC)		£41,288
	avelumab+axitinib and for sunitinib	Sunitinib stratified curve as Gompertz (worst survival), avelumab stratified curve Log-Logistic	£44,369
ToT	JAVELIN Renal 101 trial TTD	Sunitinib - Weibull (highest)	£40,210
Costs	A flat dose of 800mg of avelumab	Weight based dose of avelumab at 10mg/kg	£37,007

Table 35 Scenario analyses: selected results for the comparison of treatment with avelumab+axitinib versus sunitinib

AIC=Akaike Information Criterion; BIC=Bayesian Information Criterion; EoL=end of life; ICER = incremental cost-effectiveness ratio; kg=kilogram; mg=milligram; NMA=network meta-analysis; OS=overall survival; PFS=progression-free survival; PH=proportional hazard; QALY=quality-adjusted life year; RDI=relative dose intensity; Tot=time on treatment; TTD=time to treatment discontinuation

Source: CS, extracted from Table B.3.60

5.2.12 Model validation and face validity check

It is stated in the CS that external health economics advisers were consulted on the modelling methodologies that informed this submission and that an independent health economics consultancy reviewed the model for errors, inconsistencies and plausibility of the model inputs. Also, the company highlighted that clinical experts validated the clinical assumptions and provided opinions on the choice of PFS, OS and ToT extrapolation functions.

5.2.13 **NICE reference case checklist**

Table 36 NICE Reference case checklist completed by ERG

Attribute	Reference case	Does the de novo economic evaluation match the reference case?
Decision problem	The scope developed by NICE: people with untreated, favourable/intermediate/poor risk status (as per IMDC) aRCC or IMDC intermediate/poor risk status aRCC	Yes
Comparator(s)	As listed in the scope developed by NICE: sunitinib, pazopanib, tivozanib and cabozantinib	Yes
Perspective costs	NHS and PSS	Yes
Perspective benefits	All direct health effects, whether for patients or, when relevant, carers	Yes
Form of economic evaluation	Cost utility analysis with fully incremental analysis	Yes
Time horizon	Long enough to reflect all important differences in costs or outcomes between the technologies being compared	Yes
Synthesis of evidence on outcomes	Data primarily taken from the JAVELIN Renal 101 trial and the NMA conducted by the company	Yes
Outcome measure	Health effects should be expressed in QALYs	Yes
Health states for QALY	Standardised and validated instrument. The EQ-5D is the preferred measure of health-related quality of life in adults	Yes
Benefit valuation	Reported directly by patients and/or carers	Yes
Source of preference data for valuation of changes in HRQoL	Representative sample of the UK population	Yes
Discount rate	The same annual rate for both costs and health effects (3.5%)	Yes
Equity	An additional QALY has the same weight regardless of the other characteristics of the individuals receiving the health benefit	Yes
Sensitivity analysis	Probabilistic sensitivity analysis	Yes

aRCC=advanced renal cell carcinoma; EQ-5D=EuroQol-5 dimension; HRQoL=health-related quality of life; IMDC=International Metastatic RCC Database Consortium; NMA=network meta-analysis; PSS=Personal social services; QALY=quality adjusted life year; RCC=renal cell carcinoma Source: ERG assessment of reference case using NICE checklist

5.3 ERG detailed critique of company economic model

5.3.1 Drummond checklist

Table 37 Critical appraisal checklist for the economic analysis completed by the ERG

Question	Critical appraisal	ERG comment
Was a well-defined question posed in answerable form?	Yes	-
Was a comprehensive description of the competing alternatives given?	Yes	-
Was the effectiveness of the programme or services established?	Partially	The JAVELIN Renal 101 trial OS data are immature. When the effect of treatment on OS with avelumab+axitinib is compared with sunitinib, results from analysis of the current JAVELIN Renal 101 trial data are not statistically significantly different.
Were all the important and relevant costs and consequences for each alternative identified?	Yes	-
Were costs and consequences measured accurately in appropriate physical units?	Yes	-
Were the cost and consequences valued credibly?	Partially	The company has assumed that treatment with avelumab+axitinib delivers an immunotherapeutic benefit which improves OS. At present, there is no trial evidence to support this assumption. The company has assumed that treatment with avelumab+axitinib will stop at 2 years. There is no evidence base for this assumption as the JAVELIN Renal 101 trial protocol does not include a stopping rule.
Were costs and consequences adjusted for differential timing?	Yes	-
Was an incremental analysis of costs and consequences of alternatives performed?	Yes	-
Was allowance made for uncertainty in the estimates of costs and consequences?	Partially	The company undertook deterministic, probabilistic and scenario analyses for the comparison of treatment with avelumab+axitinib versus sunitinib, but comparable analyses have not been provided for the comparison of treatment with avelumab+axitinib versus pazopanib, tivozanib or cabozantinib.
Did the presentation and discussion of study results include all issues of concern to users?	Partially	Studies that permitted treatment crossover were included in the NMAs. The impact of treatment crossover should have been discussed in the interpretation of the cost effectiveness results.

NMA=network meta-analysis; OS=overall survival Source: Drummond and Jefferson (1996)¹⁰² and ERG comment

5.3.2 Overview

The company model is easy to navigate. The ERG is satisfied that accurate algorithms are employed within the model and that parameter values in the model match those described in the CS. The ERG considers that several of the assumptions in the company model relating to the application of a treatment stopping rule, treatment waning effect and modelling OS are not valid. The ERG considers the most important issue is the immaturity of the JAVELIN Renal 101 trial results. The company highlights that the results from this trial are so uncertain for the IMDC intermediate/poor risk status population that definitive conclusions about relative effectiveness (OS) cannot be drawn for this population (CS, Appendix E, p1). The ERG considers that using uncertain clinical effectiveness results as the basis for a cost effectiveness analysis will lead to uncertain cost effectiveness results. The ERG also highlights that approximately 80% of patients recruited to the JAVELIN Renal 101 trial were of IMDC intermediate/poor risk status and, therefore, it is difficult to have confidence in any of the cost effectiveness results generated by the company or the ERG.

5.3.3 ERG revisions to the company base case

Company's treatment stopping rule and waning

In the company model, a treatment stopping rule for avelumab+axitinib has been applied; after 2 years, all patients ceased treatment on avelumab+axitinib even if disease had not progressed. There is no mention of a stopping rule in the protocol for the Early Access to Medicines Scheme for avelumab+axitinib,¹⁰³ in the wording of the anticipated EMA licence,⁴⁰ or in the JAVELIN Renal 101 trial protocol.⁷¹ The absence of a stopping rule as part of the JAVELIN Renal 101 trial protocol means that evidence to demonstrate the effect of a 2-year stopping rule will not be available from this trial. The ERG, therefore, considers, that the implementation of a stopping rule in the company base case was inappropriate and that the effect should only have been explored in a scenario analysis.

In parallel with applying the stopping rule, the company also modelled a treatment waning effect to account for the impact on PFS and OS of stopping treatment with avelumab+axitinib before progression. Treatment waning was modelled in such a way that mortality and progression hazards of avelumab+axitinib and comparators merged over the period between 2 and 4 years. The company assumed that treatment waning would only affect one third of the patients who started treatment with avelumab+axitinib; the remaining two thirds of patients were assumed to have a lifetime benefit from this treatment. The ERG considers that, in the absence of evidence for a treatment waning effect, modelling such an effect, with or without a stopping rule, as part of the company base case is inappropriate; the effect of treatment waning should only have been explored in a scenario analysis.

For the comparison of treatment with avelumab+axitinib versus sunitinib, removing the stopping rule and associated treatment waning, increases the company base case ICER from £26,242 to £149,872 per QALY gained.

For the comparison of treatment with avelumab+axitinib versus pazopanib, removing the stopping rule and associated treatment waning, increases the company base case ICER from £29,542 to £152,578 per QALY gained.

For the comparison of treatment with avelumab+axitinib versus tivozanib, removing the stopping rule and associated treatment waning, increases the company base case ICER from £9,220 to £73,554 per QALY gained.

For the comparison of treatment with avelumab+axitinib versus cabozantinib (IMDC intermediate/poor risk status population), the consequence of removing the stopping rule and associated treatment waning is that treatment with avelumab+axitinib no longer dominates cabozantinib; the resultant ICER is £172,657 per QALY gained.

ERG approach to modelling survival

Avelumab+axitinib versus sunitinib and versus pazopanib (all risk status population)

The JAVELIN Renal 101 trial was designed to assess the effectiveness of treatment with avelumab+axitinib versus sunitinib. Company model base case results for this comparison show that 93% of the estimated QALY gain arises as a consequence of the modelled OS difference between treatments. However, the OS results from the JAVELIN Renal 101 trial are immature at IA1 (as used in the model) and although the HR result favours treatment with avelumab+axitinib over sunitinib at IA1 (HR=0.78; 95% CI: 0.55 to 1.08), this difference is not statistically significant. Even if IA2 data were used, the data would still be immature (and again, there is no statistically significant difference between arms (IA2: HR=0.80; 95% CI: 0.62 to 1.03).

Until the OS data from the JAVELIN Renal 101 trial are more mature, it will not be possible to determine whether

. For the purposes of economic

modelling, the ERG considers that the correct approach at this stage is to assume equivalent OS. This approach means that model life year and QALY estimates are only dependent on differences between treatments in terms of the effect on PFS. The ERG highlights that IA1 median PFS (by BICR assessment) HR results from the JAVELIN Renal 101 trial show that treatment with avelumab+axitinib is statistically significantly superior to treatment with sunitinib

(HR=0.69; 95% CI: 0.56 to 0.84) as are results at IA2 (HR=0.69; 95% CI: 0.57 to 0.83). The ERG has made no changes to the modelling of PFS in the company model.

The OS K-M data from the two arms of the JAVELIN Renal 101 trial are statistically indistinguishable, so, rather than try to combine the OS K-M data from both arms, the ERG has used the data from the avelumab+axitinib arm to represent the experience of patients receiving avelumab+axitinib and patients receiving sunitinib. As the JAVELIN Renal 101 trial OS data are immature, extrapolation of the OS K-M data beyond the period for which trial data are available is necessary. The ERG highlights that the survival estimates generated using the distributions for OS extrapolation considered by the company vary widely. For example, in the company model, at the 5-year time point, the proportion of patients alive treated with avelumab+axitinib could be using a Gompertz function or using a log-normal function.

Use of either the log-normal function or the log-logistic function generates clinically implausible OS extrapolations; this is evidenced by the fact that use of these functions within the company model results in the mortality rates for patients treated with avelumab+axitinib falling below those of the general population after 18 years (log-normal) and 20 years (log-logistic) and mortality rates for patients treated with sunitinib falling below those of the general population at 21 years (log-normal and log-logistic). The rates then stay below background mortality for the remainder of the model time horizon. Whilst the company implemented an adjustment to the projections to stop mortality ever falling below that of the general population, the ERG considers that such an approach only masks the fact that the extrapolations are not clinically plausible. Further, the time point at which the projections become implausible cannot be determined; the projections could become implausible at any time point before mortality rates fall below those of the general population.

In view of the immaturity of the JAVELIN Renal 101 trial OS data, there is no way to determine statistically, or clinically, which of the remaining functions considered by the company is the most appropriate. The ERG has used the exponential distribution to extrapolate JAVELIN Renal 101 trial OS K-M data as this function generates the most optimistic cost effectiveness results for the company (after excluding the log-normal and log-logistic functions).

For the comparison of treatment with avelumab+axitinib versus sunitinib, with the OS for sunitinib assumed to be equal to avelumab+axitinib, using the exponential distribution rather than a log-normal distribution, increases the company base case ICER from £26,242 to £158,048 per QALY gained.

The company has assumed that the effectiveness of pazopanib is equivalent to the effectiveness of sunitinib and the ERG considers the company's arguments that support this assumption are reasonable. Previous NICE technology appraisals^{19,26} have concluded that sunitinib and pazopanib have equal efficacy. For the comparison of treatment with avelumab+axitinib versus pazopanib, with the OS for pazopanib assumed to be equal to sunitinib and therefore equal to avelumab+axitinib, using an exponential distribution rather than a log-normal distribution increases the base case ICER from £26,242 to £184,021 per QALY gained.

Avelumab+axitinib versus tivozanib (all risk status population)

There is no direct evidence comparing the effectiveness of avelumab+axitinib versus tivozanib. For the comparison of treatment with avelumab+axitinib versus tivozanib, the company has used results from their non-PH NMAs to model the survival of patients treated with avelumab+axitinib, rather than, as used in the comparisons of avelumab+axitinib versus sunitinib and versus pazopanib, data from the JAVELIN Renal 101 trial plus an extrapolation.

This means that the company's modelled representations of OS and PFS for patients treated with avelumab+axitinib differ depending on the comparator. The ERG does not consider this to be an appropriate approach and has, for the comparison of avelumab+axitinib versus tivozanib, used the same representations of OS and PFS for patients receiving avelumab+axitinib as were used when this treatment was compared with sunitinib and pazopanib. The ERG has made no changes to the modelling of PFS in the company model.

The ERG considers that the OS results relating to treatment with tivozanib that are generated by the company's non-PH NMAs are not robust (see Section 4.7) and should not be used to generate cost effectiveness estimates.

In TA512,¹⁹ the Appraisal Committee considered evidence from the TIVO-1 trial²² which compared the effectiveness of tivozanib versus sorafenib. The Appraisal Committee concluded that the trial evidence showed that, at best, survival between sorafenib and tivozanib was similar. In the NMAs, the two trials that link sorafenib with sunitinib are RCTs^{61,62} of a randomised sequential design; this means that these link trials cannot be included in an OS NMA that seeks to compare tivozanib versus sunitinib in the first-line setting only. However, these trials^{61,62} show that, in terms of OS, first-line sorafenib followed by second-line sunitinib is not statistically significantly different to first-line sunitinib followed by second-line sorafenib (Eichelberg et al 2015⁶ [HR=1.00; CI: 0.77 to 1.30] and Tomita et al 2017⁷ [HR=0.93; CI: 0.59 to 1.49]). If the OS HR for tivozanib versus sorafenib is not statistically significantly are indistinguishable,^{61,62} the ERG considers that the

least biased approach is to assume that the effect of treatment with tivozanib and sunitinib on OS are equivalent.

For the comparison of treatment with avelumab+axitinib versus tivozanib, with the OS for tivozanib assumed to be equal to sunitinib and therefore equivalent to avelumab+axitinib, and the OS and PFS from the JAVELIN Renal 101 trial being used for avelumab+axitinib with OS extrapolated using an exponential distribution, the base case ICER increases from £9,220 to £22,678 per QALY gained.

Avelumab+axitinib versus cabozantinib (IMDC intermediate/poor risk status population)

The company states that the OS data from the JAVELIN Renal 101 trial for this subgroup are immature and definitive conclusions about relative effectiveness cannot be drawn (CS, Appendix E, p1). Nevertheless, the company uses these results in their non-PH NMA for this population. The ERG considers that, if reliable conclusions cannot be drawn from the subgroup OS results, then any cost effectiveness results generated using these data will also be unreliable and should be disregarded. The ERG has, therefore, not presented any revisions that involve amendments to the company's modelled representation of OS.

There is no direct evidence comparing the effectiveness of treatment with avelumab+axitinib versus cabozantinib. Results from the company's non-PH PFS NMA suggest that treatment with cabozantinib leads to better PFS than treatment with avelumab+axitinib. If this result is valid and treatment with avelumab+axitinib is not superior to treatment with cabozantinib in terms of OS, then, as cabozantinib is less costly than avelumab+axitinib, cabozantinib will generate more QALYs at a lower cost and will dominate avelumab+axitinib (for the IMDC intermediate/poor risk status population).

A summary of company's and ERG's approaches to PFS and OS modelling is shown in Table 38 and Table 39.

Intervention	Company	approach	ERG approach						
	PFS	OS	PFS OS						
Avelumab+axitinib (versus sunitinib, pazopanib)	Choice of parametric curve base BIC statistics, visual fit to JAVEL clinical advice		Data from the JAVELIN Renal 101 trial are immature, AIC and BIC values only show the extent to which distributions reflect trial data, and the immunotherapies are such new drugs that there are no long-term clinical or real world data that can be used to help choose the most appropriate extrapolation. It is difficult to choose between the other distributions						
				Within the model time horizon, the log- normal and log-logistic distributions generate survival rates that are better than the general population, which is implausible. The ERG has used the exponential distribution to extrapolate JAVELIN Renal 101 trial OS data; this function generates the most optimistic cost effectiveness results for the company					
	PFS K-M data/avelumab+axitinib arm of the JAVELIN Renal 101 trial/generalised gamma function	OS K-M data/ avelumab+axitinib arm of the JAVELIN Renal 101 trial/log- logistic function	No change	OS K-M data/ avelumab+axitinib arm of the JAVELIN Renal 101 trial/exponential function					
Avelumab+axitinib (versus tivozanib)	In the absence of direct evidence results. Uncertainty about the va the company to choose results f	alidity of the PH assumption led	The effectiveness of the intervention should not be modelled to differ when different comparators are considered. The ERG has, therefore, used single representations of the effect of avelumab+axitinib on PFS and OS						
	All risk status non-PH NMA (generalised gamma)	All risk status non-PH NMA (generalised gamma)	PFS K-M data/avelumab+axitinib arm of the JAVELIN Renal 101 trial/generalised gamma function	OS K-M data/ avelumab+axitinib arm of the JAVELIN Renal 101 trial/exponential function					
Avelumab+axitinib (versus cabozantinib)	In the absence of direct evidence results. Uncertainty about the va the company to choose results f	alidity of the PH assumption led	In the CS (Appendix E, p1) it is stated that, for this population, OS data from the JAVELIN Renal 101 trial are immature and definitive conclusions about relative effectiveness cannot be drawn from these results. The ERG, therefore, considers that these data are too immature for use in any NMA or cost effectiveness analysis and that results from such analyses are unreliable						
	IMDC intermediate/poor risk status non-PH NMA (generalised gamma)	Intermediate/poor risk status non-PH NMA (log-logistic)	No cost effectiveness results based on remodelling PFS	No cost effectiveness results based on remodelling OS					

Table 38 Company and ERG approaches to modelling PFS and OS (avelumab+axitinib)

CS=company submission; K-M=Kaplan-Meier; NMA=network meta-analysis; OS=overall survival; PFS=progression-free survival; PH=proportional hazards

Comparator	Company a	approach	ERG approach					
	PFS	OS	PFS	OS				
Sunitinib	Choice of parametric curve bas and BIC statistics, visual fit to J and clinical advice		Currently available results from the JAVELIN Renal 101 trial show a statistically significant difference in effect on PFS when treatment with avelumab+axitinib is compared with sunitinib	Currently available results from the JAVELIN Renal 101 trial show no statistically significant difference in effect on OS when treatment with avelumab+axitinib is compared with sunitinib				
	PFS K-M data/ sunitinib arm of the JAVELIN Renal 101 trial/log-logistic function	OS K-M data/ sunitinib arm of the JAVELIN Renal 101 trial/log-logistic function	No change	OS K-M data/ avelumab+axitinib arm of the JAVELIN Renal 101 trial/exponential function				
Pazopanib	Available evidence suggests th	at treatment with sunitinib and	pazopanib deliver the same survival ben	efits				
	Log-logistic function used to extrapolate PFS K-M data from the sunitinib arm of the JAVELIN Renal 101 trial	Log-logistic function used to extrapolate OS K-M data from the sunitinib arm of the JAVELIN Renal 101 trial	No change	OS K-M data/ avelumab+axitinib arm of the JAVELIN Renal 101 trial/exponential function				
Tivozanib	In the absence of direct eviden results. Uncertainty about the v led the company to choose res non-PH NMAs	alidity of the PH assumption	Whilst there is uncertainty around the reliability of the results from the company's all risk status non-PH NMA, this evidence is the best that is available at this time for a comparison of the effectiveness of avelumab+axitinib versus tivozanib	There is uncertainty around the reliability of results from the company's all risk status OS non-PH NMA. Based on results from the x trial, the ERG considers that the least biased approach is to assume that treatment with tivozanib and sunitinib deliver the same OS benefit				
	All risk status non-PH NMA (generalised gamma)	All risk status non-PH NMA (generalised gamma)	No change	OS K-M data/ avelumab+axitinib arm of the JAVELIN Renal 101 trial/exponential function				
Cabozantinib (IMDC intermediate/poor risk status)	In the absence of direct eviden results. Uncertainty about the v led the company to choose res intermediate/poor risk status no	alidity of the PH assumption ults from the IMDC	In the CS (Appendix E, p1) it is stated that, for this population, OS data from the JAVELIN Renal 101 trial are immature and definitive conclusions about relative effectiveness cannot be drawn from these results. The ERG, therefore, considers that these data are too immature for use in any NMA or cost effectiveness analysis and the results from such analyses are unreliable					
	IMDC intermediate/poor risk status non-PH NMA (generalised gamma)	IMDC intermediate/poor risk status non-PH NMA (log-logistic)	No cost effectiveness results based on remodelling PFS	No cost effectiveness results based on remodelling PFS				

Table 39 Company and ERG approaches to modelling PFS and OS (comparator treatments)

CS=company submission; IMDC=International Metastatic Renal Cell Carcinoma Database Consortium; K-M=Kaplan-Meier; NMA=network meta-analysis; OS=overall survival; PFS=progression-free survival; PH=proportional hazards

ERG approach to treatment waning

As stated in Section 5.3.3 the ERG considers that, in the absence of evidence to support a treatment waning effect, the company should only have considered treatment waning in a scenario analysis. Further, the ERG considers that the treatment waning effect should be considered independently of the treatment stopping rule and should apply to all, and not just one third of, patients (as assumed by the company). There is no certainty around whether, or at what point, the mortality and progression hazards of patients treated with avelumab+axitinib and patients treated with the comparators start to converge and equalise. However, results from scenario analyses can indicate the level of impact of treatment waning on relative cost effectiveness.

The ERG disabled the 2-year avelumab+axitinib treatment stopping rule and assumed that **all** patients who had received, or were still receiving, avelumab+axitinib at this time point, would, over the subsequent 2 years, gradually lose their accumulated PFS and OS advantage so that, at 4 years, the PFS and OS hazard rates for patients treated with avelumab+axitinib and those treated with the comparator treatment would converge.

For the comparison of treatment with avelumab+axitinib versus sunitinib, the effect of the ERG's changes was to increase the company base case ICER from £26,242 to £298,409 per QALY gained.

For the comparison of treatment with avelumab+axitinib versus pazopanib, the effect of the ERG's changes was to increase the company base case ICER from £29,542 to £303,784 per QALY gained.

For the comparison of treatment with avelumab+axitinib versus tivozanib, the effect of the ERG's changes was to increase the company base case ICER from £9,220 to £131,167 per QALY gained.

For the comparison of treatment with avelumab+axitinib versus cabozantinib (IMDC intermediate/poor risk status population), the effect of the ERG's changes was to change the company base results which showed avelumab+axitinib being dominant to an ICER of £795,993 per QALY gained.

5.4 Impact on the ICER of additional clinical and economic analyses undertaken by the ERG

The ERG has implemented the following revisions to the company base case:

- Removed the avelumab+axitinib treatment stopping rule and retained the company's treatment waning effect (R1)
- Removed the company's treatment waning effect and retained the company's treatment stopping rule (R2)
- Set the treatment waning effect to apply to all patients who had been treated with avelumab+axitinib and who were are alive at 2 years and retained the company's treatment stopping rule (R3)
- Used the company's exponential function to extrapolate OS K-M data from the avelumab+axitinib arm and the sunitinib arm of the JAVELIN Renal 101 trial (most optimistic extrapolation for the company excluding log-logistic and log-normal distributions) (R4)
- In the comparison with tivozanib, PFS and OS estimates for avelumab+axitinib were set to be the same as the PFS and OS estimates used for avelumab+axitinib in the comparison with sunitinib and pazopanib (modelled on data from the JAVELIN Renal 101 trial) (R5)
- Set OS estimates for sunitinib, pazopanib and tivozanib to be the same as the OS estimates for avelumab+axitinib (modelled on data from the JAVELIN Renal 101 trial) (R6)

Details of all Microsoft Excel revisions carried out by the ERG to the company's model are presented in Appendix 2 of this ERG report (Section 8.2). A summary of the individual and some combination effects of the ERG's model amendments on the company's base case cost effectiveness results for the comparison of avelumab+axitinib versus sunitinib, pazopanib, tivozanib and cabozantinib are shown in Table 40, Table 41, Table 42 and Table 43 respectively.

Discounts to the list prices of avelumab, axitinib, sunitinib and pazopanib are known to the company and included in the calculations of the cost effectiveness results presented in this ERG report. Cost effectiveness results calculated using the confidential discounts for tivozanib, cabozantinib and subsequent treatments (nivolumab, lenvatinib and everolimus)

and non-confidential discounts for sunitinib and pazopanib are provided in Confidential Appendix 1.

	Avelumab+axitinib*				Sunitinib		Incremental			ICER	
Scenario/ERG amendment	Cost	Life years	QALYs	Cost	Life years	QALYs	Cost	Life years	QALYs	£/QALY	Change from base case
A. Company base case										£26,242	
R1. Remove stopping rule										£183,229	+£156,987
R2. Remove treatment waning effect										£21,000	-£5,242
R3. Apply treatment waning effect to all patients treated with avelumab+axitinib who are alive at 2 years										£43,339	+£17,096
R4. Use exponential function for OS extrapolation of avelumab+axitinib and sunitinib										£33,652	+£7,410
R5. (Tivozanib comparison only) Set avelumab+axitinib PFS and OS to be the same as avelumab+axitinib PFS and OS in the comparison with sunitinib and pazopanib										n/a	n/a
R6. Set OS for sunitinib, pazopanib and tivozanib to be the same as the OS for avelumab+axitinib										£144,040	+£117,798
R1+R2										£149,872	+£123,630
R1+R3										£298,409	+£272,167
R1+R2, R4+R6										£1,161,879	+£1,135,637
R1+R3, R4+R6										£1,877,529	+£1,851,287

Table 40 ERG adjustments to company base case: avelumab+axitinib versus sunitinib (all risk status population)

ICER=incremental cost effectiveness ratio; OS=overall survival; PFS=progression-free survival; QALY=quality adjusted life year

* Confidential prices applied

	Avelumab+axitinib*			Pazopanib			Incremental			ICER	
Scenario/ERG amendment	Cost	Life years	QALYs	Cost	Life years	QALYs	Cost	Life years	QALYs	£/QALY	Change from base case
A. Company base case										£29,542	
R1. Remove stopping rule										£186,529	+£156,987
R2. Remove treatment waning effect										£23,706	-£5,836
R3. Apply treatment waning effect to all patients treated with avelumab+axitinib who are alive at 2 years										£48,714	+£19,171
R4. Use exponential function for OS extrapolation of avelumab+axitinib and sunitinib										£38,070	+£8,528
R5. (Tivozanib comparison only) Set avelumab+axitinib PFS and OS to be the same as avelumab+axitinib PFS and OS in the comparison with sunitinib and pazopanib										n/a	n/a
R6. Set OS for sunitinib, pazopanib and tivozanib to be the same as the OS for avelumab+axitinib										£168,525	+£138,983
R1+R2										£152,578	+£123,036
R1+R3										£303,784	+£274,242
R1+R2, R4+R6										£1,184,385	+£1,154,843
R1+R3, R4+R6										£1,913,048	+£1,883,506

Table 41 ERG adjustments to company base case: avelumab+axitinib versus pazopanib (all risk status population)

ICER=incremental cost effectiveness ratio; OS=overall survival; PFS=progression-free survival; QALY=quality adjusted life year

* Confidential prices applied

	Avelumab+axitinib*			Tivozanib			Incremental			ICER	
Scenario/ERG amendment	Cost	Life years	QALYs	Cost	Life years	QALYs	Cost	Life years	QALYs	£/QALY	Change from base case
A. Company base case										£9,220	
R1. Remove stopping rule										£88,218	+£78,997
R2. Remove treatment waning effect										£8,420	-£800
R3. Apply treatment waning effect to all patients treated with avelumab+axitinib who are alive at 2 years										£11,532	+£2,312
R4. Use exponential function for OS extrapolation of avelumab+axitinib										£10,247	+£1,027
R5. (Tivozanib comparison only) Set avelumab+axitinib PFS and OS to be the same as avelumab+axitinib PFS and OS in the comparison with sunitinib and pazopanib										£8,398	-£822
R6. Set OS for sunitinib, pazopanib and tivozanib to be the same as the OS for avelumab+axitinib										£36,391	+£27,170
R1+R2										£73,554	+£64,334
R1+R3										£131,167	+£121,947
R1+R2, R4:R6										£1,309,868	+£1,300,647
R1+R3, R4:R6										£2,497,318	+£2,488,098

Table 42 ERG adjustments to company base case: avelumab+axitinib versus tivozanib (all risk status population)

ICER=incremental cost effectiveness ratio; OS=overall survival; PFS=progression-free survival; QALY=quality adjusted life year * Confidential prices applied

	Avelumab+axitinib*			Cabozantinib			Incremental			ICER	
Scenario/ERG amendment	Cost	Life years	QALYs	Cost	Life years	QALYs	Cost	Life years	QALYs	£/QALY	Change from base case
A. Company base case										Dominant	-
R1. Remove stopping rule										£240,668	-
R2. Remove treatment waning effect										£9	-
R3. Apply treatment waning effect to all patients treated with avelumab+axitinib who are alive at 2 years										Dominant	
R1+R2										£172,657	-
R1+R3										£795,993	-

Table 43 ERG adjustments to company base case: avelumab+axitinib versus cabozantinib (IMDC intermediate/poor risk status population)

ICER=incremental cost effectiveness ratio; QALY=quality adjusted life year

* Confidential prices applied

5.5 Conclusions of the cost effectiveness section

The company's cost effectiveness results show that, at a willingness to pay threshold of £30,000 per QALY gained, treatment with avelumab+axitinib is cost effective versus sunitinib, pazopanib, tivozanib and cabozantinib. This result is driven by how the company has modelled treatment with avelumab+axitinib. The company has implemented a treatment stopping rule and assumed that, for one third of patients alive at 2 years who had received avelumab+axitinib, the benefits of treatment wane, and the survival hazards become equal to the survival hazards of patients who had received the comparator.

In the company base case, the primary driver of QALY gain in the model results from differential representations of OS (for example, 93% of the QALY gain for avelumab+axitinib versus sunitinib arises from an improvement in OS with avelumab+axitinib). However, OS data from the JAVELIN Renal 101 trial do not show a statistically significant improvement in OS for avelumab+axitinib compared to sunitinib. This may be due to data immaturity, which means that OS projections are uncertain which, in turn, leads to a wide range of potential ICERs per QALY gained being generated.

6 END OF LIFE CRITERIA

The company has not presented evidence to support treatment with avelumab+axitinib being considered as a NICE 'End of Life' treatment.

The ERG does not consider that treatment with avelumab+axitinib meets the NICE End of Life criterion that the treatment should be indicated for patients with a short life expectancy, normally less than 12 months. The ERG highlights that results from the company base case show that, for patients receiving current NHS standard of care, mean OS is at least 5 years and median OS is at least 3 years, even for the IMDC intermediate/poor risk status population.

7 REFERENCES

- National Institute for Health and Care Excellence (NICE). Avelumab with axitinib for untreated advanced or metastatic renal cell carcinoma [ID1547]. In development [GID-TA10459]. Expected publication date: 08 April 2020. Available from: <u>https://www.nice.org.uk/guidance/indevelopment/gid-ta10459</u>. Accessed 21 Aug 2019.
- 2. Nabi S, Kessler ER, Bernard B, Flaig TW, Lam ET. Renal cell carcinoma: a review of biology and pathophysiology. F1000Res. 2018; 7:307.
- National Cancer Institute. Genetics of Kidney Cancer (Renal Cell Cancer) (PDQ[®])– Health Professional Version. 2018; Available from: <u>https://www.cancer.gov/types/kidney/hp/kidney-genetics-pdq</u>. Accessed 27 Feb 2019.
- 4. Motzer R, Jonasch E, Agarwal N, Bhayani S, Bro W, Chang S, *et al.* Kidney Cancer, Version 2.2017. Clinical Practice Guidelines in Oncology. J Natl Compr Canc Netw. 2017; 15:804-34.
- 5. Muglia VF, Prando A. Renal cell carcinoma: histological classification and correlation with imaging findings. Radiol Bras. 2015; 48:166-74.
- 6. National Institute for Clinical Excellence (NICE). Guidance on Cancer Services. Improving Outcomes in Urological Cancers. The Manual 2002; Available from: <u>https://www.nice.org.uk/guidance/csg2/resources/improving-outcomes-in-urological-cancers-pdf-773372413</u>. Accessed 20 Aug 2019.
- 7. Public Health England. Kidney cancer (C64) incidence and mortality, 2013–2017. 2019.
- 8. Castellano D, del Muro XG, Perez-Gracia JL, Gonzalez-Larriba JL, Abrio MV, Ruiz MA, *et al.* Patient-reported outcomes in a phase III, randomized study of sunitinib versus interferon-{alpha} as first-line systemic therapy for patients with metastatic renal cell carcinoma in a European population. Ann Oncol. 2009; 20:1803-12.
- 9. Cella D, Michaelson MD, Bushmakin AG, Cappelleri JC, Charbonneau C, Kim ST, *et al.* Health-related quality of life in patients with metastatic renal cell carcinoma treated with sunitinib vs interferon-alpha in a phase III trial: final results and geographical analysis. Br J Cancer. 2010; 102:658-64.
- 10. Hutson TE, Lesovoy V, Al-Shukri S, Stus VP, Lipatov ON, Bair AH, *et al.* Axitinib versus sorafenib as first-line therapy in patients with metastatic renal-cell carcinoma: a randomised open-label phase 3 trial. Lancet Oncol. 2013; 14:1287-94.
- 11. Zbrozek AS, Hudes G, Levy D, Strahs A, Berkenblit A, DeMarinis R, *et al.* Q-TWiST analysis of patients receiving temsirolimus or interferon alpha for treatment of advanced renal cell carcinoma. Pharmacoeconomics. 2010; 28:577-84.
- 12. Dolan P. Modeling valuations for EuroQol health states. Med Care. 1997; 35:1095-108.
- 13. Cella D, Escudier B, Rini B, Chen C, Bhattacharyya H, Tarazi J, *et al.* Patientreported outcomes for axitinib vs sorafenib in metastatic renal cell carcinoma: phase III (AXIS) trial. Br J Cancer. 2013; 108:1571-8.
- 14. Mantovani LG, Morsanutto A, Tosolini F, Mustacchi G, Esti R, Belisari A, *et al.* The burden of renal cell cancer: A retrospective longitudinal study on occurrence, outcomes and cost using an administrative claims database. Eur J Cancer Suppl. 2008; 6:46-51.
- 15. de Groot S, Redekop WK, Versteegh MM, Sleijfer S, Oosterwijk E, Kiemeney L, *et al.* Health-related quality of life and its determinants in patients with metastatic renal cell carcinoma. Qual Life Res. 2018; 27:115-24.
- 16. National Institute for Health and Care Excellence (NICE). Cabozantinib for untreated advanced renal cell carcinoma. Technology appraisal guidance [TA542]. Published date: 03 October 2018. Available from: <u>https://www.nice.org.uk/guidance/ta542</u>. Accessed 20 Aug 2019.

- 17. National Institute for Health and Care Excellence (NICE). Pazopanib for the first-line treatment of advanced renal cell carcinoma. Technology appraisal guidance [TA215]. Published date: 23 February 2011. Last updated: 01 August 2013. Available from: <u>https://www.nice.org.uk/guidance/ta215</u>. Accessed 20 Aug 2019.
- National Institute for Health and Care Excellence (NICE). Sunitinib for the first-line treatment of advanced and/or metastatic renal cell carcinoma. Technology appraisal guidance [TA169]. Published date: 25 March 2009. Available from: https://www.nice.org.uk/guidance/ta169. Accessed 20 Aug 2019.
- 19. National Institute for Health and Care Excellence (NICE). Tivozanib for treating advanced renal cell carcinoma. Technology appraisal guidance [TA512]. Published date: 21 March 2018. Available from: <u>https://www.nice.org.uk/guidance/ta512</u>. Accessed 20 Aug 2019.
- 20. Choueiri TK, Halabi S, Sanford BL, Hahn O, Michaelson MD, Walsh MK, et al. Cabozantinib Versus Sunitinib As Initial Targeted Therapy for Patients With Metastatic Renal Cell Carcinoma of Poor or Intermediate Risk: The Alliance A031203 CABOSUN Trial. J Clin Oncol. 2017; 35:591-7.
- 21. Motzer RJ, Hutson TE, Tomczak P, Michaelson MD, Bukowski RM, Rixe O, *et al.* Sunitinib versus interferon alfa in metastatic renal-cell carcinoma. N Engl J Med. 2007; 356:115-24.
- 22. Motzer RJ, Nosov D, Eisen T, Bondarenko I, Lesovoy V, Lipatov O, *et al.* Tivozanib versus sorafenib as initial targeted therapy for patients with metastatic renal cell carcinoma: results from a phase III trial. J Clin Oncol. 2013; 31:3791-9.
- 23. Sternberg CN, Davis ID, Mardiak J, Szczylik C, Lee E, Wagstaff J, et al. Pazopanib in locally advanced or metastatic renal cell carcinoma: results of a randomized phase III trial. J Clin Oncol. 2010; 28:1061-8.
- 24. Eggers H, Ivanyi P, Hornig M, Grunwald V. Predictive Factors for Second-Line Therapy in Metastatic Renal Cell Carcinoma: A Retrospective Analysis. J Kidney Cancer VHL. 2017; 4:8-15.
- 25. Fife K, Clifton J, Nolasco S, Matakidou A, Welsh S, Eisen T. Metastatic renal cancer: how many patients are we treating? National Cancer Research Institute Cancer Conference 2018. Available from: <u>http://abstracts.ncri.org.uk/abstract/metastatic-</u> renal-cancer-how-many-patients-are-we-treating/. Accessed 20 Aug 2019.
- 26. National Institute for Health and Care Excellence (NICE). Nivolumab with ipilimumab for untreated advanced renal cell carcinoma. Technology appraisal guidance [TA581]. Published date: 15 May 2019. Available from: https://www.nice.org.uk/guidance/TA581. Accessed 20 Aug 2019.
- 27. Motzer RJ, Hutson TE, Cella D, Reeves J, Hawkins R, Guo J, et al. Pazopanib versus sunitinib in metastatic renal-cell carcinoma. N Engl J Med. 2013; 369:722-31.
- 28. Motzer RJ, Tannir NM, McDermott DF, Aren Frontera O, Melichar B, Choueiri TK, *et al.* Nivolumab plus Ipilimumab versus Sunitinib in Advanced Renal-Cell Carcinoma. N Engl J Med. 2018; 378:1277-90.
- 29. Gore ME, Szczylik C, Porta C, Bracarda S, Bjarnason GA, Oudard S, *et al.* Final results from the large sunitinib global expanded-access trial in metastatic renal cell carcinoma. Br J Cancer. 2015; 113:12.
- 30. Heng DY, Xie W, Regan MM, Warren MA, Golshayan AR, Sahi C, *et al.* Prognostic factors for overall survival in patients with metastatic renal cell carcinoma treated with vascular endothelial growth factor-targeted agents: results from a large, multicenter study. J Clin Oncol. 2009; 27:5794-9.
- Kubackova K, Melichar B, Bortlicek Z, Pavlik T, Poprach A, Svoboda M, et al. Comparison of Two Prognostic Models in Patients with Metastatic Renal Cancer Treated with Sunitinib: a Retrospective, Registry-Based Study. Target Oncol. 2015; 10:557-63.
- 32. European Medicines Agency (EMA). Opdivo: nivolumab. Available from: <u>https://www.ema.europa.eu/en/medicines/human/EPAR/opdivo</u>. Accessed 29 Aug 2019.

- 33. European Medicines Agency (EMA). Cabometyx: cabozantinib. Available from: <u>http://www.ema.europa.eu/ema/index.jsp?curl=pages/medicines/human/medicines/0</u> <u>04163/human_med_002018.jsp&mid=WC0b01ac058001d124</u>. Accessed 20 Aug 2019.
- 34. National Institute for Health and Care Excellence (NICE). Cabozantinib for previously treated advanced renal cell carcinoma. Technology appraisal guidance [TA463]. Published date: 09 August 2017. Available from: https://www.nice.org.uk/guidance/ta463. Accessed 20 Aug 2019.
- 35. Escudier B, Porta C, Bono P, Powles T, Eisen T, Sternberg CN, *et al.* Randomized, Controlled, Double-Blind, Cross-Over Trial Assessing Treatment Preference for Pazopanib Versus Sunitinib in Patients With Metastatic Renal Cell Carcinoma: PISCES Study. J Clin Oncol. 2014; 32:1412-8.
- 36. European Medicines Agency (EMA). Votrient: pazopanib. Available from: <u>http://www.ema.europa.eu/ema/index.jsp?curl=pages/medicines/human/medicines/0</u> <u>01141/human_med_001337.jsp&mid=WC0b01ac058001d124</u>. Accessed 20 Aug 2019.
- National Institute for Health and Care Excellence (NICE). Everolimus for advanced renal cell carcinoma after previous treatment. Technology appraisal guidance [TA432]. Published date: 22 February 2017. Available from: <u>https://www.nice.org.uk/guidance/ta432</u>. Accessed 20 Aug 2019.
- National Institute for Health and Care Excellence (NICE). Lenvatinib with everolimus for previously treated advanced renal cell carcinoma. Technology appraisal guidance [TA498]. Published date: 24 January 2018. Available from: https://www.nice.org.uk/guidance/ta498. Accessed 20 Aug 2019.
- 39. National Institute for Health and Care Excellence (NICE). Nivolumab for previously treated advanced renal cell carcinoma. Technology appraisal guidance [TA417]. Published date: 23 November 2016. Available from: https://www.nice.org.uk/guidance/ta417. Accessed 20 Aug 2019.
- 40. European Medicines Agency (EMA). Bavencio: avelumab. Available from: <u>https://www.ema.europa.eu/en/medicines/human/EPAR/bavencio</u>. Accessed 21 Aug 2019.
- 41. European Medicines Agency (EMA). Yervoy: ipilimumab. Available from: <u>https://www.ema.europa.eu/en/medicines/human/EPAR/yervoy</u>. Accessed 21 Aug 2019.
- 42. Cancer Research UK (CRUK). Kidney Cancer: Types and Grades. Last reviewed: 07 Jan 2016. Available from: <u>http://www.cancerresearchuk.org/about-cancer/kidney-cancer/stages-types-grades/types-grades/types-grades?_ga=2.92686749.1660061743.1514969172-1691430866.1495560426</u>. Accessed 21 Aug 2019.
- 43. Tsimafeyeu I. Management of non-clear cell renal cell carcinoma: Current approaches. Urol Oncol-Semin Ori. 2017; 35:5-13.
- 44. Motzer RJ, Escudier B, Oudard S, Hutson TE, Porta C, Bracarda S, *et al.* Phase 3 trial of everolimus for metastatic renal cell carcinoma: final results and analysis of prognostic factors. Cancer. 2010; 116:4256-65.
- 45. Rini BI, Escudier B, Tomczak P, Kaprin A, Szczylik C, Hutson TE, *et al.* Comparative effectiveness of axitinib versus sorafenib in advanced renal cell carcinoma (AXIS): a randomised phase 3 trial. Lancet. 2011; 378:1931-9.
- 46. Motzer RJ, Escudier B, McDermott DF, George S, Hammers HJ, Srinivas S, *et al.* Nivolumab versus Everolimus in Advanced Renal-Cell Carcinoma. N Engl J Med. 2015; 373:1803-13.
- 47. Motzer RJ, Hutson TE, Glen H, Michaelson MD, Molina A, Eisen T, *et al.* Lenvatinib, everolimus, and the combination in patients with metastatic renal cell carcinoma: a randomised, phase 2, open-label, multicentre trial. Lancet Oncol. 2015; 16:1473-82.

- 48. Choueiri TK, Escudier B, Powles T, Tannir NM, Mainwaring PN, Rini BI, *et al.* Cabozantinib versus everolimus in advanced renal cell carcinoma (METEOR): final results from a randomised, open-label, phase 3 trial. Lancet Oncol. 2016; 17:917-27.
- 49. National Institute for Health and Care Excellence (NICE). Axitinib for treating advanced renal cell carcinoma after failure of prior systemic treatment. Technology appraisal guidance [TA333]. Published date: 25 February 2015. Available from: <u>https://www.nice.org.uk/guidance/ta333</u>. Accessed 20 Aug 2019.
- 50. Koshkin VS, Barata PC, Zhang T, George DJ, Atkins MB, Kelly WJ, et al. Clinical activity of nivolumab in patients with non-clear cell renal cell carcinoma. J Immunother Cancer. 2018; 6:9.
- Fleeman N, Stainthorpe A, Richardson M, Lambe T, Boland A, Duarte R, et al. Nivolumab in combination with ipilimumab for untreated advanced or metastatic renal cell carcinoma [ID 1182]: A Single Technology Appraisal. LRiG, University of Liverpool, 2018. Available from: <u>https://www.nice.org.uk/guidance/ta581/documents/committee-papers</u>. Accessed 21 Aug 2019.
- 52. Jung KS, Lee SJ, Park SH, Lee JL, Lee SH, Lim JY, *et al.* Pazopanib for the Treatment of Non-Clear Cell Renal Cell Carcinoma: A Single-Arm, Open-Label, Multicenter, Phase II Study. Cancer Res Treat. 2017.
- 53. Buti S, Bersanelli M, Maines F, Facchini G, Gelsomino F, Zustovich F, *et al.* First-Line PAzopanib in NOn-clear-cell Renal cArcinoMA: The Italian Retrospective Multicenter PANORAMA Study. Clin Genitourin Cancer. 2017; 15:e609-e14.
- 54. Matrana MR, Baiomy A, Campbell M, Alamri S, Shetty A, Teegavarapu P, et al. Outcomes of Patients With Metastatic Non-Clear-Cell Renal Cell Carcinoma Treated With Pazopanib. Clin Genitourin Cancer. 2017; 15:e205-e8.
- 55. Bersanelli M, Maines F, Facchini G, Gelsomino F, Zustovich F, Santoni M, *et al.* First-line PAzopanib in NOn-clear cell Renal cArcinoMA: the Italian retrospective multicenter PANORAMA study. Ann Oncol. 2016; 27:832P-P.
- 56. Cancer Research UK (CRUK). Kidney cancer incidence statistics. Available from: <u>https://www.cancerresearchuk.org/health-professional/cancer-statistics/statistics-by-cancer-type/kidney-cancer/incidence</u>. Accessed 21 Aug 2019.
- 57. Public Health England. National Cancer Registration and Analysis Service. TNM stage group by CCG by tumour type for 10+3 tumour types, 2012-2017. Version 3, February 2019. Available from: <u>http://www.ncin.org.uk/view?rid=3864</u> Accessed 21 Aug 2019.
- 58. World Health Organization International Classification of Diseases. ICD-10-CM Code C64: Malignant neoplasm of kidney, except renal pelvis. Available from: https://icd.codes/icd10cm/C64. Accessed 21 Aug 2019.
- 59. European Medicines Agency (EMA). Inlyta: axitinib. Available from: <u>https://www.ema.europa.eu/en/medicines/human/EPAR/inlyta</u>. Accessed 21 Aug 2019.
- 60. National Institute for Health and Care Excellence (NICE). Avelumab for treating metastatic Merkel cell carcinoma. Technology appraisal guidance [TA517]. Published date: 11 April 2018. Available from: <u>https://www.nice.org.uk/guidance/ta517</u>. Accessed 20 Aug 2019.
- 61. Eichelberg C, Vervenne WL, De Santis M, Fischer von Weikersthal L, Goebell PJ, Lerchenmuller C, *et al.* SWITCH: A Randomised, Sequential, Open-label Study to Evaluate the Efficacy and Safety of Sorafenib-sunitinib Versus Sunitinib-sorafenib in the Treatment of Metastatic Renal Cell Cancer. Eur Urol. 2015; 68:837-47.
- 62. Tomita Y, Naito S, Sassa N, Takahashi A, Kondo T, Koie T*, et al.* Sunitinib versus sorafenib as first-line therapy for patients with metastatic renal cell carcinoma with favorable or intermediate MSKCC risk factors: A multicenter randomized trial, CROSS-J-RCC. J Clin Oncol. 2014; 32:502-.
- 63. Pfizer Data on File. Clinical Study Report: Study B9991002 (JAVELIN Renal 100). 2018.

- 64. Pfizer Data on File. Clinical Protocol: Study B9991002 (JAVELIN Renal 100). 2015.
- 65. Choueiri TK, Larkin J, Oya M, Thistlethwaite F, Martignoni M, Nathan P, *et al.* Preliminary results for avelumab plus axitinib as first-line therapy in patients with advanced clear-cell renal-cell carcinoma (JAVELIN Renal 100): an open-label, dosefinding and dose-expansion, phase 1b trial. Lancet Oncol. 2018; 19:451-60.
- 66. Pfizer. A Study Of Avelumab In Combination With Axitinib In Advanced Renal Cell Cancer (JAVELIN Renal 100). Last Update Posted: June 21, 2019. Available from: <u>https://clinicaltrials.gov/ct2/show/record/NCT02493751</u>. Accessed 28 Aug 2019.
- Choueiri TK, Hessel C, Halabi S, Sanford B, Michaelson MD, Hahn O, et al. Cabozantinib versus sunitinib as initial therapy for metastatic renal cell carcinoma of intermediate or poor risk (Alliance A031203 CABOSUN randomised trial): Progression-free survival by independent review and overall survival update. Eur J Cancer. 2018; 94:115-25.
- National Institute for Health and Care Excellence (NICE). Guide to the methods of technology appraisal 2013. Process and methods [PMG9]. Published date: April 2013. Available from: <u>https://www.nice.org.uk/process/pmg9/chapter/foreword</u>. Accessed 20 Aug 2019.
- 69. Pfizer Data on File. Interim Clinical Study Report: Study B9991003 (JAVELIN Renal 101). 2018.
- 70. Pfizer Data on File. Statistical Analysis Plan: Study B9991003 (JAVELIN Renal 101). 2018.
- 71. Pfizer Data on File. Clinical Protocol: Study B9991003 (JAVELIN Renal 101). 2018.
- 72. Motzer RJ, Penkov K, Haanen J, Rini B, Albiges L, Campbell MT, *et al.* Avelumab plus Axitinib versus Sunitinib for Advanced Renal-Cell Carcinoma. N Engl J Med. 2019; 380:1103-15.
- 73. Mbanya Z, Chadda S. Time to Second Objective Disease Progression (PFS2): An Emerging Clinical Trial Endpoint with Regulatory and Reimbursement Implications. Blood. 2014; 124:6005.
- 74. Hutson TE, Al-Shukri S, Stus VP, Lipatov ON, Shparyk Y, Bair AH, *et al.* Overall survival analysis from a randomised phase III trial of axitinib vs sorafenib as first-line therapy in patients with metastatic renal cell carcinoma. Eur J Cancer. 2015; 51:S476-S7.
- 75. Motzer RJ, Mazumdar M, Bacik J, Berg W, Amsterdam A, Ferrara J. Survival and prognostic stratification of 670 patients with advanced renal cell carcinoma. J Clin Oncol. 1999; 17:2530-40.
- 76. Hutson TE, Al-Shukri S, Stus VP, Lipatov ON, Shparyk Y, Bair AH, *et al.* Axitinib Versus Sorafenib in First-Line Metastatic Renal Cell Carcinoma: Overall Survival From a Randomized Phase III Trial. Clin Genitourin Cancer. 2017; 15:72-6.
- 77. Dias S, Welton NJ, Sutton AJ, Ades A. NICE DSU Technical Support Document 2: A generalised linear modelling framework for pairwise and network meta-analysis of randomised controlled trials. Report by the Decision Support Unit. August 2011. Available from: <u>https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/books/NBK310366/</u>. Accessed 18 Sep 2019.
- 78. Dias S, Sutton AJ, Welton NJ, Ades A. NICE DSU Technical Support Document 3: Heterogeneity: subgroups, meta-regression, bias and bias-adjustment. Report by the Decision Support Unit. September 2011 (last updated April 2012). Available from: <u>https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/books/NBK395886/</u>. Accessed 18 Sep 2019.
- 79. Dias S, Welton NJ, Sutton AJ, Caldwell DM, Lu G, Ades A. NICE DSU Technical Support Document 4: Inconsistency in networks of evidence based on randomised controlled trials. Report by the Decision Support Unit. May 2011 (last updated April 2014). Available from: <u>https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/books/NBK310372/</u>. Accessed 18 Sep 2019.
- 80. van Valkenhoef G, Dias S, Ades AE, Welton NJ. Automated generation of nodesplitting models for assessment of inconsistency in network meta-analysis. Res Synth Methods. 2016; 7:80-93.

- 81. Ouwens MJ, Philips Z, Jansen JP. Network meta-analysis of parametric survival curves. Res Synth Methods. 2010; 1:258-71.
- 82. Jackson C. flexsurv: A Platform for Parametric Survival Modeling in R. J Stat Softw. 2016; 70:1-33.
- 83. Guyot P, Ades AE, Ouwens MJ, Welton NJ. Enhanced secondary analysis of survival data: reconstructing the data from published Kaplan-Meier survival curves. BMC Med Res Methodol. 2012; 12:9.
- 84. Bushmakin A, Cappelleri JC, Korytowsky B, Sandin R, Matczak E, Cella D. 815P: Sunitinib (SU) dosing schedule and data collection timepoints: impact on quality of life (QoL) outcomes in metastatic renal cell carcinoma (mRCC). Ann Oncol. 2012; 23:ix269.
- 85. Cella D, Motzer RJ, Rini BI, Cappelleri JC, Ramaswamy K, Hariharan S, *et al.* Important Group Differences on the Functional Assessment of Cancer Therapy-Kidney Symptom Index Disease-Related Symptoms in Patients with Metastatic Renal Cell Carcinoma. Value Health. 2018; 21:1413-8.
- 86. Cella D, Yount S, Brucker PS, Du H, Bukowski R, Vogelzang N, *et al.* Development and validation of a scale to measure disease-related symptoms of kidney cancer. Value Health. 2007; 10:285-93.
- 87. National Institute for Health and Care Excellence (NICE). Bevacizumab (first-line), sorafenib (first- and second-line), sunitinib (second-line) and temsirolimus (first-line) for the treatment of advanced and/or metastatic renal cell carcinoma. Technology appraisal guidance [TA178]. Published date: 26 August 2009. Available from: <u>https://www.nice.org.uk/guidance/ta178</u>. Accessed 20 Aug 2019.
- Scottish Medicines Consortium (SMC). Medicine name: sunitinib 50mg capsule (Sutent). SMC ID: 343/07. Indication: Advanced and/or metastatic renal cell carcinoma. Date advice published: 12 February 2007. Available from: <u>https://www.scottishmedicines.org.uk/medicines-advice/sunitinib-50mg-capsulesutent-fullsubmission-34307/</u>. Accessed 29 Aug 2019.
- 89. Scottish Medicines Consortium (SMC). Medicine name: pazopanib (Votrient). SMC ID: 676/11. Indication: For the first-line treatment of advanced renal cell carcinoma (RCC) and for patients who have received prior cytokine therapy for advanced disease. Published: 07 March 2011. Available from: https://www.scottishmedicines.org.uk/medicines-advice/pazopanib-votrient-fullsubmission-67611/. Accessed 22 Aug 2019.
- 90. Scottish Medicines Consortium (SMC). Medicine name: cabozantinib (Cabometyx). SMC ID: SMC2136. Indication: treatment of advanced renal cell carcinoma (RCC) in treatment-naïve adults with intermediate or poor risk per IMDC criteria. Published: 11 February 2019. Available from: <u>https://www.scottishmedicines.org.uk/medicines-</u> advice/cabozantinib-cabometyx-resubmission-smc2136/. Accessed 22 Aug 2019.
- 91. All Wales Medicine Strategy Group (AWMSG). Final Appraisal Report sunitinib (Sutent®) for the treatment of advanced and/or metastatic renal cell carcinoma (MRCC). August 2007. 2007; Available from: http://www.awmsg.org/awmsgonline/app/appraisalinfo/294. Accessed 28 Aug 2019.
- 92. European Medicines Agency (EMA). Sutent: sunitinib. Available from: <u>http://www.ema.europa.eu/ema/index.jsp?curl=pages/medicines/human/medicines/0</u> <u>00687/human_med_001069.jsp&mid=WC0b01ac058001d124</u>. Accessed 20 Aug 2019.
- 93. European Medicines Agency (EMA). Fotivda: tivozanib hydrochloride monohydrate. Available from: <u>https://www.ema.europa.eu/en/medicines/human/EPAR/fotivda</u>. Accessed 21 Aug 2019.
- 94. Latimer N. NICE DSU Technical Support Document 14: Survival analysis for economic evaluations alongside clinical trials extrapolation with patient-level data. Report by the Decision Support Unit. June 2011 (last updated March 2013) Available from: <u>https://docplayer.net/11340696-Nice-dsu-technical-support-document-14-</u>
survival-analysis-for-economic-evaluations-alongside-clinical-trials-extrapolation-withpatient-level-data.html. Accessed 18 Sep 2019.

- 95. van Hout B, Janssen MF, Feng YS, Kohlmann T, Busschbach J, Golicki D, et al. Interim scoring for the EQ-5D-5L: mapping the EQ-5D-5L to EQ-5D-3L value sets. Value Health. 2012; 15:708-15.
- 96. National Institute for Health and Care Excellence (NICE). Position statement on use of the EQ-5D-5L valuation set for England (updated November 2018). Available from: <u>https://www.nice.org.uk/about/what-we-do/our-programmes/nice-</u>guidance/technology-appraisal-guidance/eq-5d-5l. Accessed 20 Aug 2019.
- 97. National Health Service (NHS). National schedule of reference costs 2017/18. 2018; Available from: <u>https://improvement.nhs.uk/resources/reference-costs/</u>. Accessed 3 Dec 2018.
- 98. Curtis LA, Burns A. Unit Costs of Health and Social Care 2015. Available from: https://www.pssru.ac.uk/project-pages/unit-costs/. Accessed 18 Sep 2019.
- 99. Curtis LA, Burns A. Unit Costs of Health and Social Care 2018. Available from: https://www.pssru.ac.uk/project-pages/unit-costs/. Accessed 18 Sep 2019.
- 100. Pfizer Data on File. Application for Community Marketing Authorisation for Avelumab Plus Axitinib for the Treatment of aRCC. Module 2.7.4: Summary of Clinical Safety. 2018.
- 101. Addicott R, Dewar S. Improving choice at end of life: A descriptive analysis of the impact and costs of the Marie Curie delivering choice programme in Lincolnshire. London: The King's Fund; 2008; Available from: https://www.kingsfund.org.uk/sites/default/files/improving-choice-end-of-life-descriptive-analysis-impact-costs-marie-curie-choice-programme-lincolnshire-rachael-addicot-steve-dewar-april-2008.pdf. Accessed 18 Sep 2019.
- 102. Drummond MF, Jefferson TO. Guidelines for authors and peer reviewers of economic submissions to the BMJ. The BMJ Economic Evaluation Working Party. BMJ. 1996; 313:275-83.
- 103. Medicines and Healthcare Products Regulatory Agency (MHRA). Early Access toMedicine Scheme (avelumab in combination with axitinib) Treatment protocol Information for healthcare. 2019; Available from: https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachm ent_data/file/816840/Avelumab_EAMS - TP_for_HCPs - Final.pdf. Accessed 2019 September 05.
- 104. Stucci S, Palmirotta R, Passarelli A, Silvestris E, Argentiero A, Lanotte L, *et al.* Immune-related adverse events during anticancer immunotherapy: Pathogenesis and management. Oncol Lett. 2017; 14:5671-80.
- 105. Michot JM, Bigenwald C, Champiat S, Collins M, Carbonnel F, Postel-Vinay S, *et al.* Immune-related adverse events with immune checkpoint blockade: a comprehensive review. Eur J Cancer. 2016; 54:139-48.

8 APPENDICES

8.1 Appendix 1: Safety data

8.1.1 Treatment-related adverse events

It is reported in the CS that the profiles of treatment-related AEs (TRAEs) and all-causality adverse events (AEs) were similar in the JAVELIN 101 trial. The Evidence Review Group (ERG) has therefore only focussed on TRAEs in this section.

TRAEs where there was a >5% higher frequency of TRAEs in the avelumab+axitinib arm than the sunitinib arm are summarised in Table 44 of this ERG report (a >5% difference being described by the company as being "clinically relevant" (company submission [CS], Section B.2.10.3.1, p86).

Adverse event		o+axitinib 434)	Sunitinib (N=439)		
	Any grade n (%)	Grade ≥3 n (%)	Any grade n (%)	Grade ≥3 n (%)	
Diarrhoea (1)	235 (54.1)	22 (5.1)	196 (44.6)	11 (2.5)	
Hypertension (2)	208 (47.9)	106 (24.4)	142 (32.3)	67 (15.3)	
Dysphonia	116 (26.7)	2 (0.5)	12 (2.7)	0	
Hypothyroidism (1)	105 (24.2)	1 (0.2)	59 (13.4)	1 (0.2)	
Chills	62 (14.3)	1 (0.2)	16 (3.6)	0	
Alanine aminotransferase increased (1)	57 (13.1)	21 (4.8)	43 (9.8)	9 (2.1)	
Dyspnoea	53 (12.2)	6 (1.4)	24 (5.5)	1 (0.2)	
Pruritus	53 (12.2)	0	19 (4.3)	0	
Infusion-related reaction	52 (12.0)	7 (1.6)	n/a	n/a	
Arthralgia	52 (12.0)	1 (0.2)	24 (5.5)	0	
Weight decreased	49 (11.3)	7 (1.6)	17 (3.9)	1 (0.2)	

Table 44 TRAEs* occurring at a >5% higher frequency with avelumab+axitinib versus sunitinib in the JAVELIN Renal 101 trial

* TRAEs n ≥10% patients with any grade or ≥5% patients with Grade ≥3

n/a=not applicable (1) A known adverse drug reaction for both avelumab and axitinib (CS, Section B.2.10.3.1, p87) (2) A known adverse drug reaction for axitinib (CS, Section B.2.10.3.1, p87) Source: CS, extracted from Section B.2.10.3.1 Table B.2.29 (p91)

TRAEs where there was a >5% higher frequency of TRAEs in the avelumab+axitinib arm than the sunitinib arm included diarrhoea and hypertension which were reported by just over and just under half of all patients, respectively, in the avelumab+axitinib arm. The former is noted by the company to be a known adverse drug reaction for both avelumab and axitinib and the latter a known adverse drug reaction for axitinib (CS, Section B.2.10.3.1, p87). Approximately 5% of patients experienced Grade \geq 3 diarrhoea and increased alanine aminotransferase in the avelumab+axitinib arm but a higher proportion still hypertension (24.4%). Hypertension was also the most common Grade \geq 3 TRAE in the sunitinib arm in the trial (15.3%). The company have highlighted that the frequencies of diarrhoea, hypertension, hypothyroidism and increased alanine aminotransferase were all reported at higher frequencies in the avelumab+axitinib arm than previously observed with the single agents (CS, Section B.2.10.4, p99).

TRAEs where there was a >5% higher frequency in the sunitinib arm than the avelumab+axitinib arm are summarised in Table 45 of this ERG report.

Adverse event	Avelumal (N=	o+axitinib 434)	Sunitinib (N=439)		
	Any grade n (%)	Grade ≥3 n (%)	Any grade n (%)	Grade ≥3 n (%)	
Nausea	107 (24.7)	3 (0.7)	148 (33.7)	5 (1.1)	
Dysgeusia	56 (12.9)	0	141 (32.1)	0	
Decreased appetite	86 (19.8)	7 (1.6)	115 (26.2)	4 (0.9)	
Neutropenia	6 (1.4)	1 (0.2)	79 (18.0)	34 (7.7)	
Thrombocytopenia	12 (2.8)	1 (0.2)	78 (17.8)	24 (5.5)	
Dyspepsia	24 (5.5)	0	74 (16.9)	0	
Anaemia	9 (2.1)	1 (0.2)	73 (16.6)	22 (5.0)	
Vomiting	42 (9.7)	1 (0.2)	68 (15.5)	7 (1.6)	
Platelet count decreased	7 (1.6)	0	61 (13.9)	22 (5.0)	
Neutrophil count decreased	1 (0.2)	0	44 (10.0)	25 (5.7)	

Table 45 TRAEs* occurring at a >5% higher frequency with sunitinib versus avelumab+axitinib in the JAVELIN Renal 101 trial

* TRAEs n \geq 10% patients with any grade or \geq 5% patients with Grade \geq 3 Source: CS, extracted from Section B 2 10 2 1 Table B 2 20 (p91)

Source: CS, extracted from Section B.2.10.3.1 Table B.2.29 (p91)

At least a quarter of patients treated with sunitinib experienced nausea, dysgeusia and decreased appetite. However, Grade \geq 3 occurrences of these TRAEs were relatively uncommon (<2%). Grade \geq 3 neutropenia was the most common TRAE that occurred more frequently with sunitinib than avelumab+axitinib (7.7% versus 0.2%, respectively) with occurrences of Grade \geq 3 thrombocytopenia, anaemia, decreased platelet count and decreased neutrophil count being approximately 5% in the sunitinib arm.

TRAEs that occurred at similar frequencies of patients in both arms of the JAVELIN 101 Renal trial are reported in Table 46 of this ERG report.

Adverse event	Avelumat (N=4		Sunitinib (N=439)	
	Any grade n (%)	Grade ≥3 n (%)	Any grade n (%)	Grade ≥3 n (%)
Fatigue	156 (35.9)	13 (3.0)	159 (36.2)	16 (3.6)
Palmar-plantar erythrodysaesthesia	144 (33.2)	25 (5.8)	148 (33.7)	19 (4.3)
Stomatitis	96 (22.1)	8 (1.8)	100 (22.8)	4 (0.9)
Mucosal inflammation	58 (13.4)	5 (1.2)	60 (13.7)	4 (0.9)
Rash	54 (12.4)	2 (0.5)	42 (9.6)	2 (0.5)
Aspartate aminotransferase increased	49 (11.3)	12 (2.8)	48 (10.9)	6 (1.4)
Asthenia	41 (9.4)	5 (1.2)	54 (12.3)	8 (1.8)

Table 46 TRAEs* occurring at a similar frequency in the avelumab+axitinib and sunitinib arms in the JAVELIN Renal 101 trial

* TRAEs n ≥10% patients with any grade or ≥5% patients with Grade ≥3 Source: CS, extracted from Section B.2.10.3.1 Table B.2.29 (p91)

Any grade fatigue and palmar-plantar erythrodysaesthesia occurred in approximately a third of all patients and Grade ≥3 events were reported by between 3% and 6% of patients. The frequencies of five other types of TRAEs was also similar between arms.

8.1.2 Serious adverse events

In the JAVELIN Renal 101 trial, more patients in the avelumab+axitinib arm reported treatment-emergent and treatment-related serious adverse events (SAEs) compared with the sunitinib arm. Only three types of treatment-emergent SAE were reported by ≥2% of patients in either treatment arm: diarrhoea

JAVELIN Renal 101.

8.1.3 Fatal adverse events

The frequency of deaths from treatment related AEs were <2% in the avelumab+axitinib arm (1.2%) and the sunitinib arm (0.2%) of the JAVELIN Renal 101 trial. It is reported in the CS (Section B.2.10.3.3, pp92-93) that fatal AEs were predominantly of cardiovascular nature in the avelumab+axitinib arm (see also Section 8.1.4 of this ERG report) and the cause of death in the sunitinib arm was intestinal perforation.

8.1.4 Adverse events of special interest

As highlighted by the company (CS, Section B.2.10.3.7, p98), cardiovascular events have been reported in patients treated with vascular endothelial growth factor receptor (VEGFR)targeted tyrosine kinase inhibitor (TKI) agents. In JAVELIN Renal 101, cardiac AEs were reported for **Exercise** of patients in the avelumab+axitinib arm and **Exercise** of patients in the sunitinib arm. Grade \geq 3 cardiac AEs were **Exercise** and **Exercise** respectively (Clinical Study Report [CSR] of interim analysis 1 [IA1], Section 12.2.2.4.3, p198) and summarised in Table 47 of this ERG report.

Table 47 Summary of Grade ≥3 cardiac AEs reported in >1 patient in the JAVELIN Renal 101 trial

Cardiac event	Avelumab+axitinib (N=434)	Sunitinib (N=439)
Treatment emergent, n (%)		
Treatment-related, n (%)		

Source: CS, Section B.2.10.3.7, p98 and CSR of IA1, Section 12.2.2.4.3

Grade ≥3 cardiac AEs included Grade 5 AEs, i.e. fatal AEs:

Unsurprisingly, given avelumab's mechanism of action and mode of administration, immunerelated and infusion-related reactions were more common in the avelumab+axitinib arm than in the sunitinib arm of the JAVELIN 101 trial (Table 48 of the ERG report). The ERG notes that it is important to detect immune-related reactions at an early stage as they can become irreversible, severe and life-threatening if inappropriately treated.^{104,105}

Table 48 Summary of adverse events of special interest in the JAVELIN Renal 101 trial

Adverse event of special interest	Avelumab+axitinib (N=434)	Sunitinib (N=439)
Immune-related reaction		
- Any grade	166 (38.2)	
- Grade ≥3	38 (9.0)	
Infusion-related reaction		
- Any grade	121 (27.9)	n/a
- Grade ≥3	7 (1.6)	n/a

Source: CS, Section B.2.10.3.1, p86

In the avelumab+axitinib arm, the most common type of any grade immune-related reactions

were those categorised as

, most commonly

Confidential until published

of all patients in the avelumab+axitin	ib arm) (CSR of IA1, Section 12.2.2.4.1, p190). Immune-
related reactions categorised as	were the most common Grade ≥3
immune-related reactions	(CS, Table B.2.34, p97). It is reported in the CSR of IA1
(Section 12.2.2.4.1, pp190-191) that	of patients treated with avelumab+axitinib had
serious immune-related reactions an	d that control of patients treated with avelumab+axitinib
had fatal immune-related reactions	

8.1.5 Adverse events associated with dose modification

Dose modifications were not permitted for avelumab although it is reported that
in the JAVELIN Renal 101 trial did have a dose reduction (following Grade 1
hypersensitivity) (CS, Section B.2.10.3.5, p95). Proportionately patients treated with
axitinib had dose reductions but proportionately had dose interruptions in
comparison to patients treated with sunitinib (versus versus and versus
, respectively) (CS, Table B.2.33). The proportion of patients who had both a dose
reduction and interruption was with axitinib versus with sunitinib.

Reasons given for dose modification provided in the CS have only been provided for the pooled population of patients treated with avelumab+axitinib, not only patients in the JAVELIN Renal 101 trial. In summary:

- The most common reason for axitinib and sunitinib dose reductions was
 Avelumab dose reductions were not
 permitted.
- The most common reasons for dose interruptions for patients treated with axitinib and sunitinib were

. The most frequent AEs leading to interruption of avelumab were

The most frequent AE leading to both interruption and dose reduction was
 for patients treated with axitinib and for patients treated
 with sunitinib.

8.1.6 Treatment discontinuation resulting from adverse events

The proportion of patients who discontinued avelumab+axitinib due to treatment-emergent AEs (TEAEs) was higher in the avelumab+axitinib arm than in the sunitinib arm (Table 49 of this ERG report).

Adverse event	Avelumab+axitinib (N=434)	Sunitinib (N=439)
Treatment emergent, n (%)		
- Discontinuation of any study drug		
- Discontinuation of all study drugs	33 (7.6)	59 (13.4)
- Discontinuation of avelumab		n/a
- Discontinuation of axitinib		n/a
- Discontinuation of sunitinib	n/a	
Treatment-related, n (%)		
- Discontinuation of any study drug		
- Discontinuation of all study drugs	15 (3.5)	35 (8.0)
- Discontinuation of avelumab		n/a
- Discontinuation of axitinib		n/a
- Discontinuation of sunitinib	n/a	

Table 49 Treatment discontinuations in the JAVELIN Renal 101 trial

Source: CS, Section B.2.10.3.4, Table B.2.32

The types of TEAEs leading to discontinuation of any study drug in >2% of patients in either treatment arm were

	Approx	imat	ely	of these	TEAEs lea	adin	g to
treatment discontinuation were	considered	to	be	immune-related	reactions	in	the
avelumab+axitinib arm (i.e.							
				(CSR of IA1,	Section 12	.2.2	.4.1,

p191).

8.1.7 Safety data reported for other comparators

No safety data versus comparators other than sunitinib are presented in the main CS document (Document B). However, there are data for some AEs (hereafter referred to as 'select AEs') for other comparators in Appendix D, Section 2.5.6, Tables B.5.11 and B.5.12. The select AEs are anaemia, decreased appetite, diarrhoea, fatigue, hand-foot syndrome (palmar-plantar erythrodysaesthesia), hypertension, neutropenia, rash, stomatitis/ mucositis, thrombocytopenia. Data are also reported for withdrawal of study drug due to AEs and/or withdrawal due to any cause.

n/a=not applicable

Generally, the ERG notes frequencies of any grade and Grade \geq 3 anaemia, neutropenia and thrombocytopenia were lower in the avelumab+axitinib arm of the JAVELIN Renal 101 trial than in the sunitinib arms. Frequencies of anaemia, neutropenia and thrombocytopenia were also lower in the avelumab+axitinib arm of the JAVELIN Renal 101 trial than in any of the other treatment arms of the other trials.^{22,27,67} While diarrhoea and hypertension were the most common any grade AEs reported by patients in the avelumab+axitinib arm of the JAVELIN Renal 101 trials arm of the JAVELIN Renal 101 trial trials arm of the JAVELIN Renal 101 trial trial trials arm of the JAVELIN Renal 101 trial trial trials arm of the JAVELIN Renal 101 trial trials arm of the JAVELIN Renal 101 trial, incidences of these AEs reported in the arms of other trials were similar (Table 50 of this ERG report).

Table 50 Comparison of most common TEAEs with avelumab+axitinib and withdrawals due to AEs with other comparators

Adverse event	AVE+AXI (%)	SUN* (%)	PAZ (%)	TIVO (%)	CABO** (%)
Any grade TEAE					
- Diarrhoea	62	23-57	63	22	73
- Hypertension	50	32-45	46	40	67
Grade ≥3 TEAE					
- Diarrhoea	7	3-11	9	2	10
- Hypertension	26	12-21	15	25	28
Withdrawals		-22	24	12	21

TEAE=treatment-emergent AE

*Range from 5 different trials, including patients with only IMDC intermediate/poor risk status in the CABOSUN trial **Only includes patients with IMDC intermediate/poor risk status

Source: Data from the JAVELIN Renal 101 trial, COMPARZ trial,²⁷ TIVO-1 trial²² and CABOSUN trial,⁶⁷ as reported in the CS, extracted from Appendix D, Section 2.5.6, Tables B.5.11 and B.5.12, except for withdrawal data taken from CS, Table B.2.32

However, when interpreting the data presented by the company (and also that summarised by the ERG above), the ERG highlights the following:

- Frequencies of the select AEs were typically lower in the sunitinib arm of the JAVELIN Renal 101 trial than in the sunitinib arms of either the COMPARZ trial²⁷ or CABOSUN trial, although the CABOSUN trial²⁷ did only include patients with IMDC intermediate/poor risk status of aRCC. Most notably, incidence of any grade thrombocytopenia was reported to be 78% and Grade ≥3 thrombocytopenia was reported to be 31% in the sunitinib arm of the COMPARZ trial²⁷ compared to 19% and 6% respectively in the sunitinib arm of the JAVELIN Renal 101 trial.
- Frequencies of the select AEs experienced by patients treated with pazopanib in the COMPARZ trial²⁷ were generally lower than reported for those treated with sunitinib in the same trial. However the frequencies of all select any grade AEs in the pazopanib arm of the COMPARZ trial²⁷ were higher than all equivalent AEs in the sunitinib arm of the JAVELIN Renal 101 trial.

- Frequencies of withdrawals due to AEs were higher in the pazopanib arm of the COMPARZ trial²⁷ than either arm of the JAVELIN Renal 101 trial, TIVO-1 trial²² or CABOSUN trial.⁶⁷ However, withdrawals due to AEs in the sunitinib arm of the COMPARZ trial²⁷ and CABOSUN trial⁶⁷ were also markedly higher than reported in the sunitinib arm of the JAVELIN Renal 101 trial.
- The data reported by the company also include data for axitinib monotherapy from the trial by Hutson et al 2015.¹⁰ The ERG notes that for any grade anaemia and thrombocytopenia, frequencies reported for avelumab+axitinib in the JAVELIN 101 Renal trial (6% and 4% respectively) were markedly lower than reported for axitinib monotherapy in the trial by Hutson et al 2015¹⁰ (21% and 10% respectively).

The differences across trials highlighted above suggest heterogeneity exists and for this reason, it is difficult to make any comparison of how avelumab+axitinib may compare to pazopanib, tivozinib or cabozantinib, either using statistical methods or by simply naively comparing the data.

8.1.8 Safety conclusions

The ERG notes that the company concludes that in the JAVELIN Renal 101 trial, avelumab+axitinib was generally well tolerated as AEs were typically manageable and consistent with the known safety profiles of avelumab and axitinib when administered as monotherapies (CS, Section B.2.10.4, p99). Given the known potential cardiovascular events associated with VEGFR-targeted TKI agents such as axitinib and sunitinib, clinical advice to the ERG is that immune-related reactions are perhaps AEs to be most concerned about with regard to treatment with avelumab+axitinib since immune-related reactions can be irreversible, severe and life-threatening. In the avelumab+axitinib arm of the JAVELIN Renal 101 trial, it is not reported if any immune-related reactions were reversible or irreversible. However, the proportion of patients with severe (Grade \geq 3) immune-related reactions was 9.0% and the proportion of patients with fatal immune-related reactions was

8.2 Appendix 2: Microsoft Excel revisions made by the ERG to the company's model

All revisions are activated by the company's switch and the ERG's logic switch. ERG's Logic switches are indicated by named range variables Mod_*letter* where *letter* = A or B. A menu of revisions and Mod names appears below and on the 'ERG switches' worksheet in the ERG amended model.

Instructions for modifying the updated company model

Note: It may be necessary to force a full calculation in the model to update array formulas after making amendments: CTRL+ALT+F9

1. Paste the following table into a new sheet named 'ERG switches', and name the switches R5 and R6 with the modification names

Revision #	Name	Switch	Description	Instructions
R1	-	Yes	Include stopping rule for avelumab and axitinib (base case= yes)	Use company switch (Yes, No): Controls!F121 Controls!F123
R2	-	Yes	Include waning effect for avelumab and axitinib (base case= yes)	Use company switch (Yes, No) Controls! F125
R3	-	33%	Apply waning to 100% of people receiving avelumab+axitinib	Use company switch
R4	-	Log- Logistic	Select choice of parametric function for extrapolating OS for avelumab+axitinib and comparators	Use company switches (dropdown list)
R5	Mod_B	0	Use the same OS and PFS for avelumab+axitinib regardless of comparator	Use switch (0,1): for tivozanib only
R6	Mod_A	0	Remove the OS benefit for avelumab+axitinib versus comparators	Use switch (0,1)

Table 51 Menu of ERG revisions and switches for revisions

- 2. To implement the switches appropriately, the ERG has manually separated stopping rule from treatment waning effect (R0) as shown in Table 52
- 3. For each sheet given in the 'Sheet' column below:
 - copy formulae from the 'Modified formulae' column in the table below
 - paste formulae into the cells referred to in the 'Cells' column in the table below

ERG revision number and description	Modification name	Sheet	Cells	Modified formulae
		Controls	l125	=IF(c_include_waning="yes",1,0)
R0: Separate waning effect from	-	Efficacy Summary	AY15:AY2132	=IF(c_include_waning="No",0,(IF(AS15>p_c_Treat_eff_end+p_c_SR_avel_dur,1*p_c_prop_waning,I F(AW15=0,0,AY14+AW15*(1/SUM(\$AW\$15:\$AW\$2132))*p_c_prop_waning))))
stopping rule		Efficacy Summary	BK15:BK2132	=IF(c_include_waning="No",0,(IF(BE15>p_c_Treat_eff_end+p_c_SR_avel_dur,1*p_c_prop_waning,I F(BI15=0,0,BK14+BI15*(1/SUM(\$BI\$15:\$BI\$2132))*p_c_prop_waning))))
R1		Controls	F121	=" No"
Remove stopping rule for avelumab and axitinib	-	Controls	F123	=" No"
R2 Remove Waning effect	-	Controls	F125	=" No"
R3 Apply waning to 100%	-	Controls	J125	=100%
R4 Use exponential function to extrapolate OS for avelumab+axitinib	-	Controls	F62	="Exponential"
R4 Use exponential function to extrapolate OS for Sunitinib	-	Controls	F69	="Exponential"
R4	-	Controls	F60	="JAVELIN"
Use exponential function to extrapolate OS for tivozanib	-	Controls	F62	="Exponential"

Table 52 Log for implementing ERG revisions

ERG revision number and description	Modification name	Sheet	Cells	Modified formulae
R5 Use the same OS and PFS for avelumab+axitinib regardless of comparator	Mod_B	Efficacy Summary	L14:L2132	=IF(Mod_B=0, IF(c_OS_avel_ITC_opt="JAVELIN",'Stratified curves - Avel+axt'!G41,IF(AND(c_OS_ITC_opt="PH ITC",c_PatientGroup="JAVELIN Renal 101 population"),'Stratified curves - Sunitinib'!AS41^'PH ITC'!\$G\$18,IF(AND(c_OS_ITC_opt="PH ITC",c_PatientGroup="Poor/Intermediate risk"),'Stratified curves - Sunitinib'!AS41^'PH ITC'!\$G\$35,IF(c_PatientGroup="JAVELIN Renal 101 population",'Non- PH ITC'!EI29,IF(c_PatientGroup="Poor/Intermediate risk",'Non-PH ITC'!FU29,"Error")))), 'Stratified curves - Avel+axt'!G41)
	Mod_B	Efficacy Summary	M14:M2132	=IF(Mod_B=0, IF(Mod_A=0, IF(c_PatientGroup=Lists!\$M\$7,IF(c_OS_ITC_opt="PH ITC",'Stratified curves - Sunitinib'!G41,'Non- PH ITC'!CW29),IF(c_OS_ITC_opt="PH ITC",'Stratified curves - Sunitinib'!G41,'Non-PH ITC'!EV29)), L14), IF(Mod_A=0, 'Stratified curves - Sunitinib'!G41,L14))
	Mod_B	Efficacy Summary	G14:G2132	=IF(Mod_B=0, IF(c_PFS_avel_ITC_opt="JAVELIN",'Stratified curves - Avel+axt'!F41,IF(AND(c_PFS_ITC_opt="PH ITC",c_PatientGroup="JAVELIN Renal 101 population"),'Stratified curves - Sunitinib'!V41^'PH ITC'!\$G\$12,IF(AND(c_PFS_ITC_opt="PH ITC",c_PatientGroup="Poor/Intermediate risk"),'Stratified curves - Sunitinib'!V41^'PH ITC'!\$G\$30,IF(c_PatientGroup="JAVELIN Renal 101 population",'Non- PH ITC'!AX29,IF(c_PatientGroup="Poor/Intermediate risk",'Non-PH ITC'!CI29))))), 'Stratified curves - Avel+axt'!F41)
	Mod_B -	Efficacy Summary	H14:H2132	=IF(Mod_B=0, IF(c_PatientGroup=Lists!\$M\$7,IF(c_PFS_ITC_opt="PH ITC",'Stratified curves - Sunitinib'!F41,'Non- PH ITC'!L29),IF(c_PFS_ITC_opt="PH ITC",'Stratified curves - Sunitinib'!F41,'Non-PH ITC'!BJ29)), 'Stratified curves - Sunitinib'!F41)
R6 Remove avelumab+axitinib OS benefit: versus pazopanib	Mod_A	Efficacy Summary	N14:N2132	=IF(Mod_A=0, IF(c_OS_ITC_opt="Non-PH ITC",'Non-PH ITC'!DK29,'Stratified curves - Sunitinib'!AS41^'PH ITC'!\$G\$20), L14)
R6 Remove avelumab+axitinib OS benefit: versus tivozanib	Mod_A	Efficacy Summary	O14:O2132	=IF(Mod_A=0, IF(c_OS_ITC_opt="Non-PH ITC",'Non-PH ITC'!DW29,'Stratified curves - Sunitinib'!AS41^'PH ITC'!\$G\$19), L14)
		PF - Tivozanib	N14:N2132	=IF(Mod_A=0,'Efficacy Summary'!AL14,'PF - Avel+axit'!N14)

ERG revision number and description	Modification name	Sheet	Cells	Modified formulae
R6 Remove avelumab+axitinib OS benefit: versus cabozantinib	Mod_A	Efficacy Summary	P14:P2132	= IF(Mod_A=0, IF(c_OS_ITC_opt="PH ITC",'Stratified curves - Sunitinib'!G41^'PH ITC'!G\$36,'Non-PH ITC'!FH29), L14)

Note: It may be necessary to force a full calculation in the model to update array formulas after making amendments: CTRL+ALT+F